

COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY

PETER W. RODINO, Jr., New Jersey, Chairman

JACK BROOKS, Texas ROBERT W. KASTENMEIER, Wisconsin DON EDWARDS, California JOHN CONYERS, JR., Michigan JOHN F. SEIBERLING, Ohio ROMANO L. MAZZOLI, Kentucky WILLIAM J. HUGHES, New Jersey SAM B. HALL, JR., Texas MIKE SYNAR, Oklahoma PATRICIA SCHROEDER, Colorado BILLY LEE EVANS, Georgia DAN GLICKMAN, Kansas HARGLD WASHINGTON, Illinois BARNEY FRANK, Massachusetts GEORGE W. CROCKETT, JR., Michigan

A 4.8

0

ROBERT McCLORY, Illinois TOM RAILSBACK, Illinois TOM RAILSBACK, Illinois HAMILTON FISH, Jr., New York M. CALDWELL BUTLER, Virginia CARLOS J. MOORHEAD, California HENRY J. HYDE, Illinois THOMAS N. KINDNESS, Ohio HAROLD S. SAWYER, Michigan DAN LUNGREN, California F. JAMES SENSENBRENNER, Jr., Wisconsin Wisconsin BILL McCOLLUM, Florida

ALAN A. PARKER, General Counsel GARNER J. CLINE, Staff Director FRANKLIN G. POLK, Associate Counsel

SUBCOMMITTEE ON CRIME

WILLIAM J. HUGHES, New Jersey, Chairman ROBERT W. KASTENMEIER, Wisconsin JOHN CONYERS, Jr., Michigan DAN GLICKMAN, Kansas HAROLD S. SAWYER, Michigan HAMILTON FISH, JR., New York THOMAS N. KINDNESS, Ohio

HAYDEN W. GREGORY, Counsel ERIC E. STERLING, Assistant Counsel DEBORAH K. OWEN, Associate Counsel

U.S. Department of Justice National Institute of Justice

This document has been reproduced exactly as received from the person or organization originating it. Points of view or opinions stated in this document are those of the authors and do not necessarily represent the official position or policies of the National Institute of Justice.

Permission to reproduce this copyrighted material has been granted by

Public Domain

U.S. House of Representatives

to the National Criminal Justice Reference Service (NCJRS).

Further reproduction outside of the NCJRS system requires permission of the copyright owner.

ADDIT

and the second second

the Treasury..... Powis, Robert E., Assistant Secretary for Enforcement, memorandum dated October 22, 1981, to John M. Walker, Assistant Secretary for Enforcement and Operations. Walker, John M., Jr., Assistant Secretary, Department of the Treasury, letter dated February 19, 1982, to June D. W. Kalijarvi

CONTENTS

WITNESSES

Bryant, Chester, Special Agent in Charge, Nastville District, Bureau of Alco- hol, Tobacco and Firearms	Page 3
Prepared statement	16
Conroy, Dan, Special Agent in Charge, Miami District, Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms	3
Prepared statement	7
Dillon, Edgar E., Regional Director of Investigations for the Southeast Region,	3
Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms	5
Prepared statement	U
Prepared statement	3
Prepared statement	10
LaForest, Bernard, Special Agent in Charge, Kansas City District, Bureau of	3
Letter from	84
Prepared statement	15
Powis, Robert E., Deputy Assistant Secretary of the Treasury for Enforcement	29
	36
Prepared statement	
Darwick, Norman, executive director, International Association of Chiefs of	38
Police	41
Prenared statement	
Pitta, John J., national vice president, Federal Law Enforcement Officers	
Association	44
Prepared statement	46
ADDITIONAL MATERIAL	
BATF Furlough: "It Would Blow Us Away" (article), by Mary Thornton Dickerson, G. R., Director, Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms, memo-	73
a standum dated in a second of the second	
April 13-1982 to Assistant Secretary for Enforcement and Operations	76
April 14 1989 to Accistant Secretary for Enforcement and Uperations	80
Higgins, Stephen E., Acting Director, Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Fire-	
arms, menorandum dated April 22, 1982, to Assistant Secretary for En-	81
Greement and Onerations	01
Joint Senate letter dated March 25, 1982, to Hon. Mark O. Hatfield, chair-	75

75

0

(TTT)



The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10 a.m., in room 2237, Rayburn House Office Building, the Hon, William J. Hughes (chairman of the subcommittee) presiding. Present: Representative Hughes. Staff present: Eric E. Sterling, assistant counsel; Deborah K.

Owen, associate counsel. Committee will come to order.

10

0

warden of the

1 5 28

or other similar methods.

ed, unless there is objection. Hearing none, we will proceed. This morning the Subcommittee on Crime is taking testimony on the current status of the criminal enforcement activities of the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms [BATF]. There have been reports in the news that the administration is planning to furlough 1,600 employees of the BATF.

1,600 employees of the BATF. That such a day of reckoning might be coming has been apparent since September of last year. It was then that the Reagan OMB an-nounced that it could run BATF with \$120 million in fiscal year 1983. This figure was \$30 million less than the previous year, and \$30 million less than the Reagan administration itself asked for BATF in March 1981. This action confused supporters and delight-ed detractors of BATF, who saw the budget cut as a signal to launch an all-out effort to get rid of BATF and the law enforce-ment functions it performs ment functions it performs.

ment functions it performs. When the second continuing resolution was being fashioned in December by OMB, OMB insisted on a further cut of 4 percent for BATF, to a level of \$115 million. This was a most perplexing devel-opment, since the administration had already admitted its mistake in the previous \$30 million cut, and was in the process of asking for a supplemental appropriation of some \$18 million. In January, OMB, anxious to delay the public relations disaster of dismantling BATF at that time because of a shortage of funds, authorized deficiency spending in other words. "spend beyond your

authorized deficiency spending, in other words, "spend beyond your

ENFORCEMENT EFFORTS OF THE BUREAU OF ALCOHOL, TOBACCO AND FIREARMS

TUESDAY, MAY 4, 1982

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, SUBCOMMITTEE ON CRIME OF THE COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY, Washington, D.C.

Mr. HUGHES. The Subcommittee on Crime of the House Judiciary

The Chair has received a request to cover this hearing in whole or part by television broadcast, radio broadcast, still photography,

In accordance with committee rule 5(a), permission will be grant-

At a tim part Tak

Since this administration took office it has made a number of announcements, starting early last spring, about impending RIF's and reorganization at BATF. The March 1981 RIF was canceled at the

last minute. In September, an administration spokesman said

BATF was to be abolished. In October, Assistant Secretary Walker

told us that no decision had been made. In November, a decision

was announced, BATF would be abolished and its functions trans-

This shoddy treatment of BATF led its enemies to believe that

the administration was really out to get rid of BATF and cut back

substantially on enforcement of firearms laws. To their credit, law

enforcement management officials in the Department of Treasury,

such as our witness today, Bob Powis, made it clear that this was

administration was at best inconsistent and confusing, and, at

worst, was exactly what the gun lobby took it for: an attack upon

BATF and its law enforcement functions. In the confusion, the Na-

tional Rifle Association, apparently with a straight but somewhat reddened face, has been able to publicly change its position, and is

now in the unlikely role of supporting the continuation of BATF,

Despite their own good intentions, the overall message from the

Imagine the morale at this law enforcement agency, which has been threatened with cutbacks and shutdown, almost from the first days of the administration's development of the budget relative to

budget and either Congress will bail you cut or we'll shut down

 $\mathbf{2}$

The subcommittee is very pleased to welcome a panel of distinguished special agents of the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms. In alphabetical order, they are Chester Bryant, special agent for 17 years, and Nashville special agent-in-charge for more than 2 years. Previously he was assistant special agent-in-charge both in Houston and in Austin, Tex. He also served for 2 years as the special agent-in-charge of the organized crime branch at BATF headquarters.

Dan Conroy has been the special agent-in-charge for the Miami District for 11/2 years. Previously he was special agent-in-charge and assistant special agent-in-charge in Cleveland and has served in Chicago and Los Angeles. He was also the BATF representative to the West Coast Organized Crime Strike Force Unit. Mr. Conroy has been a special agent for 151/2 years.

Jim Dillon has been the regional director of investigations for Norman Kuehni has been the special agent-in-charge of the St.

the southeast region for 2 years. For 8 years he was the special agent-in-charge of the Los Angeles district and previously served in the Louisville district. He has been a special agent for 10 years. Paul district for 3 years. He served for 9 years in Chicago. For 3 years he was special agent-in-charge of the Falls Church, Va. district and later the regional inspector. In headquarters, he has served as the Deputy Assistant Director for Inspection and as Acting Assistant Director for Inspection for a total of 3 years. He has been a special agent for 19 years. Before joining ATF, he served in the Dane County, Wis., Police Department for 9 years.

Bernard LaForest has just completed his second anniversary as special agent-in-charge for the Kansas City district. He has been stationed in New Orleans, Los Angeles, Phoenix, and Charleston, W. Va., as well as in several positions at headquarters.

Gentlemen, if you will be seated. We welcome you here today. We have your statements which, without objection, will be made a part of the record.

We will ask you, if you will, to summarize where you can. Why don't we just begin first of all with you, Mr. Dillon.

TESTIMONY OF CHESTER BRYANT, SPECIAL AGENT-IN-CHARGE. NASHVILLE DISTRICT, BUREAU OF ALCOHOL, TOBACCO AND FIREARMS; DAN CONROY, SPECIAL AGENT-IN-CHARGE, MIAMI DISTRICT, BUREAU OF ALCOHOL, TOBACCO AND FIREARMS; EDGAR E. DILLON, REGIONAL DIRECTOR OF INVESTIGATIONS FOR THE SOUTHEAST REGION, BUREAU OF ALCOHOL, TOBAC-CO AND FIREARMS: NORMAN KUEHNI, SPECIAL AGENT-IN-CHARGE, ST. PAUL DISTRICT, BUREAU OF ALCOHOL, TOBACCO AND FIREARMS; BERNARD LA FOREST, SPECIAL AGENT-IN-CHARGE, KANSAS CITY DISTRICT, BUREAU OF ALCOHOL, TO-**BACCO AND FIREARMS**

Mr. DILLON, Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, I greatly appreciate the opportunity to testify concerning the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms.

I would like to begin by saying that in my nearly 20 years with ATF, I have never seen the many problems that are facing us today. Budget problems, hiring freeze, and each employee, includ-

on the grounds that the Secret Service, to which most of BATF's functions were to be transferred, might actually take the functions seriously and not be so easy to intimidate. The subcommittee is meeting today to take stock of the present situation involving BATF's law enforcement activities. Half of the fiscal year is over. What does the balance sheet

reveal? A what levels is BATF operating? How has the agency responded to the roller coaster ride of the last year? What are the staffing levels of professional personnel and support personnel?

We have chosen today to invite field level managers from BATF to share with us their insights into the current status of BATF. We want to know what kinds of criminal problems they are facing in

their district and what BATF is doing about those problems and

We will also hear from the International Association of Chiefs of Police about the effect of the changes at BATF on our Nation's law

John Pitta, the national vice president for BATF of the Federal

Law Enforcement Officers Association, will share with us the views of the street-level agent on these questions.

And of course we shall hear from Bob Powis, Deputy Assistant Secretary of the Treasury for Enforcement, on the view of the ad-

We hope at the conclusion of this hearing we will have a clearer idea of what has happened to BATF so far this year, and what we ing myself, with a copy of a RIF letter in their possession. These people will be furloughed without pay starting June 27, 1982, for over 3 months, should our supplemental appropriation not be ap-

No one in ATF knows what the future holds. Yet in spite of all these uncertainties, the special agents continue to conduct significant criminal investigations in all areas of our jurisdiction. This in-

cludes arson, explosives, firearms, tobacco, and organized crime. I think these agents are to be commended for their dedication and devotion to duty.

Nevertheless, in spite of their dedication to duty, morale is low. In recent months, we have seen record numbers of our younger agents leave ATF for jobs in other more secure law enforcement agencies where they are not faced with the provisionals in ATF and assaults on their character and integrity by certain special interest groups. The clerical staffing is now far below what is needed because they too are going to other agencies.

One good example is our Miami district, where we have one secretary remaining in a clerical staff of five, and she has given us notice that she will be leaving in 3 weeks. This is not unusual, but rather common throughout ATF criminal enforcement today. As a result, special agents are required to do typing and filing at their

Because of lack of funding, we have seen our vehicle fleet deteriorate to a degree that is becoming a safety concern.

Our in-depth undercover operations are suffering due to a lack of travel and operating funds. In essence, the past year has been a shattering experience for our people.

With regard to the possible effect on law enforcement, should the furlough occur, I have these comments. There seems to be no question that bad guys are winning in the war on crime. Criminals are running amok in our society today and the tools of their trade to a large degree are firearms and explosives. It appears that there are not enough law enforcement officials to halt the criminals in today's society. I don't think that furloughing highly skilled and ef-

fective agents is going to help. Without a doubt, ATF has the finest of reputations for cooperation and assistance to State and local law enforcement officers. ATF also has the expertise and jurisdiction in firearms and explosives laws to help them in their time of desperate need. If a furlough of special agents is allowed to happen, only the criminal ele-

I would like to speak just for a moment about the proposed reorganization of ATF. I feel that the vast majority of agents in ATF supported the Secretary of Treasury's proposal to merge ATF criminal enforcement with Secret Service. Secret Service is a law enforcement agency with a good reputation and I think ATF criminal enforcement would gain by being in a strictly law enforcement

During past years, ATF has provided the majority of support to Secret Service during the campaigns and I can see many benefits for ATF and Secret Service if this merger should occur. In closing, I would like to say that I thank you for your time and

consideration, and the sooner a decision can be made as to the

future of ATF the better off the American taxpayers and the law enforcement personnel in this country will be. Thank you very much for giving me the opportunity to come up

here. [The statement of Mr. Dillon follows:]

3 . 0 .

BIOGRAPHICAL SKETCH OF EDGAR E. DILLON, REGIONAL DIRECTOR OF INVESTIGATIONS, BUREAU OF ALCOHOL, TOBACCO AND FIREARMS, ATLANTA, GA.

Date and place of birth: April 26, 1927, Springfield, Ohio. Education: Graduated Enon High School, Enon, Ohio, 1947; graduated Wittenberg University, Springfield, Ohio, 1952. Active duty: U.S. Marine Corps—1943-1946; U.S. Marine Corps—1950-1951.

			te de la serie
POD	Job title	Date started	Ended
Democrat M.			
Somerset, Ny	Investigator	December 1962	June 1964.
LOUISVIIE, NY	Investigator in charge	June 1964	November 1967.
Los Annolas Co	Area supervisor Asst. special agent in charge	November 196/	June 1972,
no	Special agent in charge	June 1972	February 1974.
Atlanta, Ga	Reg. dir. of investigations	March 1980	Present.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF EDGAR E. DILLON, REGIONAL DIRECTOR OF INVESTIGATIONS, BUREAU OF ALCOHOL, TOBACCO AND FIREARMS, ATLANTA, GA.

I would like to begin by saying that in my nearly 20 years with ATF, I have never seen the many problems that are facing us today. Budget problems, hiring freeze, and each employee, including myself, with a copy of a RIF letter in their possession. These people will be furloughed without pay starting June 27, 1982, for over three months, should our supplemental appropriation not be approved. No one in ATF knows what the future holds. Yet in spite of all these uncertain-tion the special accepts acting to conduct significant acting the special provides in all

ties, the special agents continue to conduct significant criminal investigations in all areas of our jurisdiction. This includes arson, explosives, firearms, tobacco and organized crime.

I think these agents are to be commended for their dedication and devotion to duty.

Nevertheless, in spite of their dedication to duty, morale is low. In recent months, Nevertheless, in spite of their dedication to duty, morale is low. In recent months, we have seen record numbers of our younger agents leave ATF for jobs in other more secure law enforcement agencies where they are not faced with the provision-als in ATF and assaults on their character and integrity by certain special interest groups. The clerical staffing is now far below what is needed because they too are going to other agencies. One good example is our Miami district where we have one secretary remaining in a clerical staff of five, and she has given us notice that she will be leaving in three weeks. This is not unusual, but rather common throughout ATF criminal enforcement today. As a result, special agents are required to do typing and filing at their offices. Because of lack of funding, we have seen our vchicle fleet deteriorate to a degree

that is becoming a safety concern.

Our indepth undercover operations are suffering due to a lack of travel and operating funds. In essence, the past year has been a shattering experience for our

with regard to the possible effect on law enforcement should the furlough occur, I have these comments. There seems to be no question that bad guys are winning in the war on crime. Criminals are running amuck in our society today and the tools of their trade to a large degree are firearms and explosives. It appears that there are not enough law enforcement officials to halt the criminals in todays society. I don't think that furloughing highly skilled and effective agents is going to help. Without a doubt, ATF has the finest of reputations for cooperation and assistance to State and local law enforcement officers. ATF, also, has the expertise and juris-

16-118 0-83-2

A CARLES AND A CAR

ATF ASSIGNMENTS

Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, I greatly appreciate the opportunity to testify concerning the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms.

diction in firearms and explosives laws to help them in their time of desperate need. If a furlough of special agents is allowed to happen, only the criminal element will

benefit. I would like to speak just for a moment about the proposed reorganization of ATF. I feel that the vast majority of agents in ATF supported the Secretary of Treasury's proposal to merge ATF criminal enforcement with secret service. Secret Service is a law enforcement agency with a good reputation and I think ATF criminal enforce-ment would gain by being in a strictly law enforcement posture. During past years, ATF has provided the majority of support to Secret Service during the campaigns and I can see many benefits for ATF and Secret Service if this merger should occur.

In closing, I would like to say that I thank you for your time and consideration

Mr. CONROY. Congressman Hughes, distinguished members of the

subcommittee, I appreciate this opportunity to discuss with you my

perceptions regarding the status of criminal enforcement activities of the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms. During the course of the last year, ATF has been beleaguered by

RIF and furlough threats, severe budgetary cuts, unfilled job va-

cancies, and a pending transfer of functions that would ultimately

During the same period of time, our special agents have been the

In its totality, this situation has taken a devastating toll on the morale within ATF criminal enforcement. In particular, the Miami

district office, which exercises enforcement responsibility over one

of our Nation's most violent crime areas, has been severely affected by the uncertainty and instability surrounding this situation.

Within the last 8 months, the Miami district has suffered crip-

pling personnel losses. The burning desire for job security has

prompted the majority of these departures. The losses within our

investigative ranks have virtually decimated our vital cadre of His-

panic undercover agents. At the same time, severe cutbacks in op-

erating funds have hampered our ability to pursue complex, wide-ranging investigations of criminal organizations which require sub-

South Florida, during the last 2 years, has become recognized as

our country's major port of entry for marihuana, cocaine, and quaaludes. The use of machineguns and silencers by members of

the narcotics culture has increased commensurate with this prob-

lem. These types of weapons are used by members of the narcotics

target of escalating attacks by special interest groups and have

and the sooner a decision can be made as to the future of ATF the better off the American taxpayers and the law enforcement personnel in this country will be.

Mr. HUGHES. Thank you very much, Mr. Dillon.

Next we will hear from Mr. Conroy.

result in the dismantling of ATF.

stantial investigative funding.

continuously been berated and maligned.

gative efforts. In attempting to pursue these investigations, ATF has fostered a hand in glove working relationship with DEA, the U.S. Customs Service, as well as State and local agencies. The difficult times experienced by our agency during the past year has most assuredly hampered these investigative efforts.

Despite being faced with these adversities, the resourcefulness and ingenuity of our special agents has been inexhaustible. As a result of their professionalism and dedication, we still managed to perfect a significant number of quality cases.

Unfortunately, the severe budgetary cuts, projected furloughs, and manpower losses, have appreciably decreased the probability of having any lasting impact on narcotic related firearms and explosives crimes. In short, we have been unable to keep pace with the sophisticated criminal networks which have us outfinanced, outmannered, and outequipped.

In light of the severity, duration, and extensive press coverage this situation has received, I believe that it would be unrealistic for ATF to be totally effective in its present configuration. Even with a sudden infusion of resources, manpower, equipment, investigative funds. I believe that it would be virtually impossible to reestablish ATF's once proud standing in the forefront of the law enforcement community.

Mr. Chairman, because of this, I support and wholeheartedly endorse the immediate transfer of our firearms and explosives criminal enforcement functions to the U.S. Secret Service. This proposal would provide for the transfer of some 1,200 special agents, along with necessary support personnel.

I feel that I speak for the majority of special agents across the country regarding this recommended course of action.

Mr. Chairman, I further support and urge the rapid appropriation of the necessary funds to expeditiously effect the transfer of functions to the U.S. Secret Service which would also avert any personnel furloughs.

I also strongly recommend the supplemental funding necessary to implement ATF's contribution to the Vice President's task force in south Florida.

Thank you for affording me this opportunity to share my opinions and observations with you and the members of your subcommittee.

[The statement of Mr. Conroy follows:]

Name: Edward D. Conroy, Age: 39 years. Title: Special Agent in Charge (GS-15), U.S. Treasury, Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco & Firearms, Miami District Office. Years of Service: 15½ years. Prior to entering the attached testimony into record it might serve well to provide the following profile of my Government service:

Period

Miami Fla November 1980 to Present Special Agent in Charge lune 1980 to November 198 Special Agent in Charge Cleveland, Oki

culture to enforce, silence, collect debts, eliminate competition, guard shipments, protect caches, and, in an ancillary manner, to effect kidnapings, armed robbery, and murder. The overall narcotics problem has been identified by ATF, as well as the entire law enforcement community, as Florida's single most significant crime. As a result, narcotic related firearms crimes have been designated as the Miami district's No. 1 enforce-

Vice President George Bush echoed a similar analysis in outlining his 16-point program of Federal task force assistance to this area. This included the proposed assignment of some 50 ATF spe-

cial agents and support personnel to enhance our ongoing investi-

WITNESS PROFILE

 - en intim de		 	 	
	Job title	1	Location	
4.				

Period	Job title	Location
March 1979 to June 1980 September 1977 to March 1979 March 1976 to September 1977	Assi, Special Agent in Charge Operations Officer	Do. Washington, D.C.
May 1971 to March 1976	Group Supervisor	Do.

Congressman Hughes, distinguished members of the subcommittee, I appreciate this opportunity to discuss with you my perceptions regarding the status of criminal enforcement activities of the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms. During the course of the last year, ATF has been beleaguered by RIF and furlough threats, severe budgetary cuts, unfilled job vacancies, and a pending transfer of functions that would ultimately result in the dismantling of ATF.

During the same period of time, our special agents have been the target of escalating attacks by special interest groups and have continuously been berated and

In its totality, this situation has taken a devastating toll on the morale within ATF criminal enforcement. In particular, the Miami distict office, which exercises enforcement responsibility over one of our Nation's most violent crime areas, has enforcement responsibility over one of our Nation's most violent crime areas, has been severely affected by the uncertainty and instability surrounding this situation. Within the last eight months, the Miami district has suffered crippling personnel losses. The burning desire for job security has prompted the majority of these depar-tures. The losses within our investigative ranks have virtually decimated our vital cadre of Hispanic undercover agents. At the same time, severe cutbacks in operat-ing funds have harmered our chility to pursue complex wide rearging investigations. ing funds have hampered our ability to pursue complex, wide-ranging investigations

of criminal organizations which require substantial investigative funding. South Florida, during the last two years, has become recognized as our country's major port of entry for marijuana, cocaine and quaaludes. The use of machineguns and silencers by members of the narcotics culture has increased commensurate with this problem. These types of weapons are used by members of the narcotics culture this problem. These types of weapons are used by members of the narcotics culture this problem. These types of weapons are used by members of the narcotics culture to enforce silence, collect debts, eliminate competition, guard shipments, protect caches, and, in an ancillary manner, to effect kidnappings, armed robbery and murder. The overall narcotics problem has been identified by ATF, as well as the entire law enforcement community, as Florida's single most significant crime. As a result, narcotic related firearms crimes have been designated as the Miami district's

Vice President George Bush echoed a similar analysis in outlining his sixteen point program of Federal task force assistance to this area. This included the proposed assignment of some 50 ATF special agents and support personnel to enhance our ongoing investigative efforts.

our ongoing investigative efforts. In attempting to pursue these investigations, ATF has fostered a hand in glove working relationship with DEA, the U.S. Customs Service, as well as State and local agencies. The difficult times experienced by our agency during the past year has most assuredly hampered these investigative efforts. Despite being faced with these adversities, the resourcefulness and ingenuity of our special agents has been inex-haustible. As a result of their professionalism and dedication, we still managed to perfect a significant number of quality cases. Unfortunately, the severe budgetary cuts. projected furloughs and manpower losses, have appeciably decreased the probperfect a significant number of quality cases. Unfortunately, the severe budgetary cuts, projected furloughs and manpower losses, have appeciably decreased the prob-ability of having any lasting impact on narcotic related firearms and explosives crimes. In short, we have been unable to keep pace with the sophisticated criminal networks which have us outfinanced, outmanned, and outequipped. In light of the severity, duration, and extensive press coverage this situation has received, I believe that it would be unrealistic for ATF to be totally effective in its present configura-tion. Even with a sudden infusion of resources—manpower equipment investigative tion. Even with a sudden infusion of resources-manpower, equipment, investigative

tion. Even with a sudden infusion of resources—manpower, equipment, investigative funds—I believe that it would be virtually impossible to reestablish ATF's once proud standing in the forefront of the law enforcement community. Mr. Chairman, because of this, I support and wholeheartedly endorse the immedi-ate transfer of our firearms and explosives criminal enforcement functions to the U.S. Secret Service. This proposal would provide for the transfer of some 1,200 spe-cial agents along with necessary support personnel. I feel that I such that the transfer of some 1,200 special agents, along with necessary support personnel. I feel that I speak for the majority of special agents across the country regarding this recommended course of action. Mr. Chairman, I further support and urge the rapid appropriation of the necessary funds to expeditiously effect the transfer of functions to the U.S. Secret

the designed with the strategic states and the

Service which would also avert any personnel furloughs. I also strongly recommend the supplemental funding necessary to implement ATF's contribution to the Vice President's task force in south Florida. Thank you for affording me this opportunity to share my opinions and observations with you and the members of your subcommittee.

Mr. HUGHES. Thank you, Mr. Conroy. Mr. Kuehni.

Mr. KUEHNI. Mr. Chairman, I too am very pleased to have this opportunity to appear before you. The St. Paul district consists of four States, North and South Dakota, Minnesota, and Wisconsin. Therefore, I will confine my comments to the impact on my district.

When I reported to St. Faul 3 years ago I had 37 special agents and 7 clericals. I now have 29 special agents and 3 secretaries. We have lost our youngest special agents to other agencies and have not been able to hire replacements for any vacancies.

For varying periods, we have parked official vehicles, stopped official travel, exhausted undercover funds.

Although our production has not suffered noticeably, our continued success is mainly due to the dedication and loyalty of the individual employee and the effectiveness of special enforcement projects. For example, this last week we concluded a 7-month joint undercover investigation with the Ramsey County sheriff in St. Paul. As a result, we recovered over 1.3 million dollars' worth of stolen goods.

There were arrest warrants issued for 150 defendants-40 of those defendants were ATF defendants; 26 of the 40 were felons. We recovered 179 guns; of the 179 guns, 150 were stolen.

During the first quarter of fiscal year 1982, when our funds were reduced drastically, the St. Paul district recommended 12 criminal cases for prosecution. In the second quarter, when more adequately funded, we recommended 29 cases for prosecution.

As a manager, it is impossible for me to make long- or shortrange plans. I cannot fill critical vacancies. Allocations change from quarter to quarter. Career development and opportunities are nonexistent. And since February 1981, RIF's, threats of RIF's, recommended proposals, counterproposals, threats of abolishment, plans for furloughs, and rumors regarding all of these have been a way of life for all ATF employees.

In my position, I am responsible to motivate others. I liken it to those left on the decks of the Titanic, and telling them to keep their chins up.

At one point I would have supported all efforts to retain ATF in its present form, to rebuild this agency would now not be impossible, but it would be very difficult. If not allowed to rebuild, I would then support wholeheartedly the transfer of the firearms and explosives functions with personnel to Secret Service. I respectfully recommend, Mr. Chairman, that ATF receive im-

mediate authorization to fill critical vacancies, and that operational funding be restored.

I again thank you very much for this opportunity and will be happy to respond to any questions. [The statement of Mr. Kuehni follows:]

9

States and States

Sr.

the second s

During the first quarter of fiscal year 1982, the St. Paul district recommended 12 cases for prosecution. In the second quarter, when more adequately funded, we rec-ommended 29 cases for prosecution. (See attachment.)

121

cle gangs and firearms violence. This has enabled us to maintain previous levels of cle gangs and firearms violence. This has enabled us to maintain previous levels of production. For example, this past week we concluded a seven month joint under-cover investigation with the Ramsey County sheriff in St. Paul. This project resulted in the recovery of 1.3 million dollars' worth of stolen goods and arrest warrants were issued for 150 defendants, including 40 ATF defendants. Of these 40 defend-onts 26 were follows 179 guns were recovered of which 150 were stolen. ATF gave were issued for 150 defendants, including 40 ATF defendants. Of these 40 defend-ants, 26 were felons. 179 guns were recovered, of which 150 were stolen. ATF gave its initial commitment as the lead agency in this project at a time when we were more adequately funded. We then entered our first continuing resolution in fiscal year 1982 which resulted in drastic cuts. Had it not been for financial support by the county and the State. ATF would have been forced to withdraw from its initial year 1902 which resulted in grastic cuts. Hag it not been for innancial support by the county and the State, ATF would have been forced to withdraw from its initial commitment. We contributed \$3,000 in agent cashier funds, while the county con-tributed \$37,000 and the State \$26,000.

cial agents and 7 clericals. Today there are 29 special agents and 3 secretaries. We have lost our younger special agents to other agencies and have not been able to replace retiring agents or departing secretaries. During the first half of fiscal year 1982, we received \$17,950 in travel funds, \$4,200 in agent cashier funds, and \$35,200 for travel expenses, \$21,700 for agent cashier expenses and \$106,000 for vehicle oper-ations. For varying periods we have parked official vehicles, stopped official travel and exhausted all agent cashier funds. In spite of these cutbacks, a RIF notice and plans for a furlough, our production due to the dedication and loyalty of the individual employee and the effectiveness of our crime impact assessment. We identified four areas where we could best focus our crime impact assessment. We identified four areas where we could best focus our resources, specifically: Burglary/fencing, narcotics trafficking, outlaw motorcy-cle gangs and firearms violence. This has enabled us to maintain previous levels of

I am confident this committee is totally aware of the mission of the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms, its responsibilities and its positive contributions to law enforcement across this Nation. Therefore, I will confine my comments to the effects and impact on my district as a result of the many proposals regarding the future of ATF and the reduced budgeting for the Bureau. When I reported to St. Paul three years ago, the total staffing consisted of 37 spe-cial agents and 7 clericals. Today there are 29 special agents and 3 secretaries. We have lost our younger special agents to other agencies and have not been able to

ta, North Dakota, South Dakota, and Wisconsin; five judicial districts, a territory of 208,000 square miles, and a population of ten million. I am confident this committee is totally aware of the mission of the Bureau of

Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee, I am pleased to have this op-portunity to appear before this committee to explain the current condition of the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms as I perceive it to be. My name is Norman A. Kuehni and I am the special agent in charge of the St. Paul ATF(CE) district office. The St. Paul district consists of four States-Minneso-

PREPARED STATEMENT OF NORMAN A. KUEHNI, SPECIAL AGENT IN CHARGE, ST. PAUL DISTRICT, BUREAU OF ALCOHOL, TOBACCO AND FIREARMS, DEPARTMENT OF THE

lyst. He transferred to ATF Headquarters, Washington, D.C. in 1972, where he was an Operations Officer, Special Agent in Charge at Falls Church, Regional Inspector and Deputy Assistant Director of Inspection. Kuehni transferred to St. Paul in 1979 and now lives at Hudson, Wisconsin.

ur's Headquarters. Kuehni began his law enforcement career February 1, 1954 as a uniformed police officer and deputy sheriff for Dane County at Madison, Wisconsin. He joined the Al-cohol and Tobacco Tax Division of IRS at Chicago, Illinois in April 1963, where he held the positions of Criminal Investigator, Area Supervisor and OCD Program Ana-

He served in the U.S. Army of Occupation at Tokyo, Japan in General MacArthur's Headquarters.

10

Norman A. Kuehni is the Special Agent in Charge at St. Paul, Minnesota. He was born in New Glarus, Wisconsin and educated at Madison, Wisconsin, where he at-tended the University. He is married, has three married daughters and six grand-

BIOGRAPHICAL SKETCH

abandonment and are desperately in need of support, understanding and encouragement

As a manager, I have lost nearly all credibility with my staff. It is impossible for me to make long range plans and difficult to make short range plans. I cannot fill critical vacancies, allocations change from quarter to quarter, career development and opportunities are non-existent and since February of 1981, RIF's, threats of RIF's, recommended proposals, counter proposals, threats of abolishment, plans for furloughs, and rumors regarding all of these have been a way of life for all ATF employées. Because of these deplorable conditions, there has been a mass exodus of ATF employees. I have attached a list of these casualties from my district since November 1981.

I am proud of the ATF employees who continue to give more than 100 percent effort. Work was hard and hours were long when I grew up on the farm. I worked difficult part-time jobs while a police officer, however, I have never worked as hard as I have for ATF. I am not unique as many others do the same. I feel we deserve some consideration and soon.

some consideration and soon. Law enforcement at all levels have expressed their concern for us. At every law enforcement meeting I attend, I am asked "what is the status of ATF?" Unfortu-nately I have little to say. Their reply is "I don't understand." At one point I would have supported all efforts to retain ATF in its present form. To rebuild this agency now would not be impossible, but it would be very difficult. If it cannot be rebuilt, I would then support the transfer of the firearms and explo-sives functions, with personnel, to Secret Service, and the Alcohol and Tobacco func-tions to remain as a separate entity or to be transferred to LIS Customs. I make tions to remain as a separate entity or to be transferred to U.S. Customs. I make this recommendation after careful consideration that efficiency would be enhanced through a streamlined administrative function. These would be greater commonality of jurisdiction, improved morale, increased intelligence capability and a more effective deployment of personnel into one agency channeled solely into investigative and law enforcement endeavors. This would also fulfill a Secret Service need for ad-

ditional resources and jurisdiction. I do not endorse the proposal merely to reassign the explosive/arson jurisdiction to the Secret Service. This would fracture provisions of the GCA and the commonal-

ity with the firearms statutes is too great to warrant a fragmentation. I respectfully recommend that ATF receive immediate authorization to fill critical

vacancies and that operational funding be restored. I again thank you for this opportunity to appear and would be happy to respond to any questions that you might have.

ST. PAUL DISTRICT

	1	Fiscal years-	
	1980	1981	1982 (1st, 2d quarters
nvestigations: Investigations opened	354	207	8
Cases recommended for prosecution Defendants recommended for prosecution Percentage of felons	71 85 77	86 98 73	4 5 7
llocations: Agent cashier funds Travel (per diem)	\$16,000	\$21,700	\$4,20
travel (per diem),	59,000	53,700 106,000	17,95 35,20
1811's	37	37	2
Average man/years (1.25/SA)	46.25	6 46.25	36.2

ST. PAUL DISTRICT PERSONNEL IMPACTED

a standard and the standard standards

		Name	and age		ATF experience	Departure date		Re	ason	
Jack	Lee 46	(agent).			12 vears	November 1981	Disability.	lob-related:	triple by-pass	followed

by second by-pass

a dela mandera and the second

ST. PAUL DISTRICT PERSONNEL IMPACTED-Continued

Name and age	ATF experience	Departure date	Reason
Michael Perbetsky 33 (agent)	6 years	February 1982	Anonizina d. 11 .
Terrence Schell 39 (agent) John Helton 29 (agent) John Uzzo 30 (agent)	12 10000		Customs,
John Helton 29 (agent)	6 years	March 1982	Anxiety and transfer to U.S. Customs
	5 years.		Anvinhe and tours a sure
Kris Brink 30 (clerical)	5 1100-00		(minority member)
Kris Brink 30 (clerical)	J years	January 1981	Anxiety and transfer to U.S. Probation

agents retired in April, 1982 and two clerical positions have been vacated for other reasons since November 1981 Mr. HUGHES. Thank you, Mr. Kuehni. Mr. LaForest.

Mr. LAFOREST. Mr. Chairman, since my statement has been en-

tered into the record, I will simply highlight some of my remarks. During fiscal year 1981 and fiscal year 1982, we have continued to operate with reduced resources in all segments of the Bureau, including criminal enforcement.

I have specific examples and will go into detail later, if you so desire.

Our efforts in the past to recruit minorities, for example, females, blacks and Spanish-speaking personnel, were dealt a serious blow since many of those people were the first to leave.

The Gun Control and Explosives Acts are extremely effective tools in combating violators engaged in criminal activity. I would draw your attention to the application of these statutes in my area of responsibility, Missouri, Kansas, Iowa, and Nebraska, during fiscal year 1981. [Attached exhibit 1:]

Exhibit 1

CRIME IMPACT ASSESSMENT

1. The Assessment Phase requires contact with law enforcement heads within the 1. The Assessment Phase requires contact with law enforcement heads within the field office areas for the purpose of determining the most serious crime problems facing that community and the data to back up the conclusion. Individual depart-ment crime statistics and the FBI Uniform Crime Report are utilized along with

ment crime statistics and the FBI Uniform Crime Report are utilized along with each Chief or Sheriff's personal opinion. 2. The Objective Phase establishes what goal ATF can achieve to impact the prob-lem or at least disrupt the active criminals by applying our individual field office resources and jurisdictional capabilities to each enumerated crime problem targeted

3. The Planning Phase establishes an individual field office plan tailored to specific crime problems that our agency can impact or disrupt.

4. Each law enforcement agency is notified formally by my office on the crime problem we intend to concentrate our resources. This permits State and local agencies to be aware of our plans and areas of interest rather than continually wonder-

FISCAL YEAR 1981 RESULTS

D

1. Approximately 242 investigations were initiated under the crime problems of Arson/Explosives, Narcotics Trafficking, Burglary/Fencing Operations and an addi-tional 85 investigations outside the measured Crime Impact Program area. 2. These investigations were directed toward well over 390 suspected violators and

3. A total of 73 criminal case reports were forwarded to the United States Attor-

ney's in the Judicial Districts of Kansas, Western Missouri, Nebraska, Northern

Iowa, and Southern Iowa, recommending prosecution against 115 defendants. The following accomplishments are reported under the respective crime problem.

(a) Arson/Explosive.-Investigations of fires or explosions involving \$6,936,560 in damage resulted in \$3,091,000 in savings to insurance companies which were able to avert payment,

(b) Narcotics Trafficking.—Organizations and individuals that we and other agencies estimated handled over \$21,000,000 in various narcotics and controlled substances. Our efforts and assistance resulted in the purchase and seizure of over \$7,295,500 in contraband. We also recovered over 259 weapons of which 148 were purchased in undercover operations or seized at the time of arrest and search warrant action.

(c) Burglary/Fencing.—We and other participating agencies developed informa-tion that cleared approximately 484 burglaries and, if the defendants recommended for prosecution were sentenced after conviction, approximately 2,835 burglaries will be thwarted. We recovered 190 firearms of which ATF either seized or purchased 145 in undercover operations.

4. We have not taken credit for the many other cases submitted to local courts by participating agencies because those are their statistics. ATF has always taken credit for only those cases submitted for prosecution by our agency. 5. Lastly, we referred 853 pieces of information to other Federal, State and local agencies.

Mr. LAFOREST. Joint operations of Federal, State, and local agencies were successful in disrupting criminals engaged in arson, burglary, fencing operations, violent crime, and narcotic trafficking. [Attached exhibit 2:]

Exhibit 2

ARSON

1. In Davenport, Iowa, the owner/operator, an associate and a "torch" were arrested, indicted and found guilty of perpetrating a \$170,000 arson for profit scheme after an eight month investigation. The business involved was a local health spa.

2. ATF and the Sioux City Police Department initiated an investigation involving a professional torch and a local realtor. The dollar loss from fraudulent claims on 25 professional color and a local real of. The donar loss from fraddilent claims on 25 probable arsons exceeded \$500,000. The investigation developed into a task force effort including the South Dakota State Police Postal Inspectors and the FBI. Five of the six suspects were found guilty and an additional \$85,000 in claims were avert-ed when two planned arsons were thwarted.

3. Two organized crime figures were indicted last year and tried during April of this year, for a bombing that occurred in 1978. The long tedious investigation resulted in the conviction of one suspect and the acquittal of the other in separate trials. I have a letter of commendation in my possession from the Chief of the Kansas City Strike Force recognizing the efforts of ATF agents.

NARCOTICS TRAFFICKING

1. A joint effort in Omaha, Nebraska, between ATF, State and local agencies and DEA resulted in the arrest of ten top members of the Hells Angels Motorcycle Gang. They were charged with monopolizing the narcotics distribution in the Omaha area, along with various charges of the Gun Control Act. Four of the ten were convicted of firearms violations and one is currently an ATF fugitive.

2. A parolee from State Prison in Kansas began dealing in narcotics shortly after his release. An ATF undercover operation in Wichita resulted in the purchase of several stolen firearms, his subsequent arrest, conviction and sentencing. He is still considered a prime suspect in the murder of a motorcycle gang member.

3. While investigating a known narcotics trafficker for possible firearms viola-5. While investigating a known harcotics traincker for possible lifearms viola-tions, Kansas City ATF agents purchased several weapons in an attempt to prove a dealing without a license charge. The agents developed information on a large scale narcotics organization. They subsequently executed a Federal search warrant at a large farm sixty miles from Kansas City. We seized 7½ tons of hybrid marijuana, 24 weapons, a silencer, \$8,000 in cash and three vehicles. DEA was introduced into the investigation and has determined the street value to be upward of \$7 million.

the second s

16-118 0-83-

13

and the second secon

and the second second

BURGLARY/FENCING

1. In October 1980, we initiated a joint investigation between ATF Criminal Enforcement, United States Agriculture Department and the Topeka, Kansas Police Department which resulted in a six month "Sting" operation. The completion of the project vetted the recovery of over \$100,000 in stolen property and the arrest of over fifty individuals who were charged with various Federal firearms violations, burglary, possession of stolen property, and illegal possession of Federal food stamps. A total of fifty-seven firearms were purchased or recovered. During the followup investigations after the arrests, which consisted of interrogations and interviews, over 199 burglaries have been cleared to date.

2. On November 28, 1980, a major residence burglary was reported to police by a resident in Kansas. Numerous valuable items were reported stolen including a large quantity of firearms. The loss amcunted to over \$163,000. A subsequent investigation by a member of the Burglary/Fencing Squad and the Leawood, Kansas Police Department has revealed that the burglary was actually a fraud perpetrated by the apparent resident of Kansas and an FFL in Missouri. Information developed by the agent has resulted in identifying and averting a major insurance fraud, and a refer-

agent has resulted in identifying and averting a major insurance fraud, and a refer-ral to both the FBI and Postal Inspectors office. 3. An investigation was initiated by the Kansas City Metro Group jointly working with the Missouri Highway Patrol. The subject of this investigation was an FFL. Utilizing an informant, ATF undercover agents and a Missouri Highway Patrol undercover officer; purchased six handguns and one machinegun from this dealer, off the record. The subject licensee was indicted, arrested, and pled guilty to two counts of firearm violations. During the investigation, the violator admitted to fencing a variety of stolen property; and after his conviction, admitted selling 100 to 200 handguns under the counter during a two year period, while cooperating with authori-

Mr. LAFOREST. All of those investigations and resulting statistics were achieved while under threat of existing abolishment, reduction in force, and limited resources.

We in criminal enforcement have all come to the stark realization that we are witnessing the death throes of a proud agency, charged with enforcement of controversial laws and regulations.

The vast majority of our employees, including myself, support the transfer of the criminal enforcement functions as they pertain to firearms and explosives to the U.S. Secret Service.

The Honorable John M. Walker, Jr., Assistant Secretary for Enforcement Operations, and Robert Powis, his Deputy, have addressed the field SAC's on two occasions. They have pledged to us firearms and explosive enforcement will be a high priority if the transfer of functions is approved.

It would be difficult, but not impossible to rebuild this agency should it remain intact. Many management techniques, internal procedures and program development would have to be changed; and we would require adequate funding in 1983 dollars. Most im-portantly, we must possess a clear mandate from the Congress and the administration to proceed with our mission and aggressively enforce the laws we are sworn to uphold.

That, Mr. Chairman, has generated the most concern among our employees and myself. We can live with abolishment, overcome the embarrassment and disgrace often associated with such action, but we are unanimous in our determination to keep our commitment to the intent of the statutes, to aid and assist State and local law enforcement in their fight against crime.

The Charles States and the States of the States

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

[The statement of Mr. LaForest follows:]

Bernard H. LaForest is 41 years of age, married and the father of five children. He was raised in the City of Detroit where he graduated from high school. He served on active duty in the United States Navy and was assigned to the Mediterranean area with the 6th Fleet. On August 13th of this year, Mr. LaForest will celebrate completion of his 20th year in law enforcement. The following information concerns the various positions he has held during the past 20 years.

1962 through 1969-Patrolman, Detroit, Michigan Police Department, During which time he earned 18 citations and five commendations. January 5, 1970 to June 10, 1971-Special Agent, Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms

Division, Charleston, West Virginia. June 10, 1971 to November 2, 1972—Special Agent, Alcohol, Tobacco and Fire-arms Division, Los Angeles, California.

November 2, 1972 to March 18, 1973-Area Supervisor, Bureau of Alcohol, Tobac-

co and Firearms, in charge of the Los Angeles District Bomb Squad and enforcement activities for the State of Arizona.

March 18, 1973 to September 1, 1975-Resident Agent in Charge, Phoenix, Arizo-

na Post of duty (POD). September 1, 1975 to April 1, 1977—Group Supervisor, Los Angeles, California Metro Squad.

April 1, 1977 to December 1, 1977—Operations Officer—Program Development and Planning Division, Headquarters, Washington, D.C. December 1, 1977 to May 7, 1978—Acting Special Agent in Charge, Procedures Branch, Headquarters, Washington, D.C. May 7, 1978 to May 1, 1980—Assistant Special Agent in Charge (ASAC), New Or-

leans. Louisiana.

May 1, 1980 to present—Special Agent in Charge, Kansas City District, which en-compasses half the State of Missouri, plus the States of Kansas, Iowa and Nebraska. Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee, I appreciate the opportunity to appear before this subcommittee in response to a request by the chairman, Commit-

tee on the Judiciary. I consider it an honor and privilege.

During fiscal year 1981 and especially since September 1981, we have continued to operate with reduced resources in all segments of the Bureau including criminal enforcement. During November and December funds were reduced to the point of causing serious repercussions in ongoing investigative activity. I have specific examples and would go into detail later, if you so desire. As of April 1, 1982, we have lost 132 special agents since September of last year. Experienced agents, who felt continued pressure, e.g. lack of resources, changing priorities, attacks by special interest groups, and loss of job security, accepted positions in U.S. Customs, Secret Service, and other Government agencies. Our efforts in the past to recruit minorities, e.g. females, blacks, and Spanish speaking personnel, were dealt a serious blow since

many of these people were the first to leave. Our enforcement program is subjected to close scrutiny and criticism by firearms interest groups, congressional leaders, and the media. We are censured for not adequately addressing the problem of firearms misuse and, on the other hand, for being too aggressive in our enforcement efforts. Special agents express frustration and disillusionment since they are "damned if you do and damned if you don't." Since February of 1981, the employees experienced confusing and conflicting

statements concerning abolishment, reductions in force, furloughs and outright firing of the total work force. We have had to be extremely innovative and adept to accomplish what we have on the meager budget and subsequent continuing resolu-tions. Agents have volunteered to use their own funds on many occasions, but this is not permitted by law.

The Gun Control and Explosive Control Acts are extremely effective tools in com-bating violators engaged in criminal activity. Persons active in burglary, fencing, narcotics violations, and violent crime, e.g. armed robbery, felonious assault, etc. have a propensity to deal in or possess weapons to further their criminal enterprises. Organized crime, by virtue of its continued use of bombs, guns, and arson, is extremely vulnerable to the Gun Control Act. State and local law enforcement agencies are shocked and dismayed at our current position. I have had repeated requests to participate in "Sting" type operations but have had to keep these operations to a minimum because of funding.

I would draw your attention to the application of these statutes in my geographical area of responsibility (Missouri, Kansas, Iowa, and Nebraska), during fiscal year

and the second secon

BIOGRAPHICAL INFORMATION

BACKGROUND

1981. The Kansas City District Office's staffing averaged 29 field special agents and five first line supervisors. Joint operations with Federal, State and local agencies were successful in disrupting criminals engaged in arson, burglary, fencing, and fombings. I have specific examples of those operations and statistics if you desire to ciscuss them. All those investigations and resulting statistics were achieved while under threat of extinction, abolishment, reduction in force, and limited resources, We in criminal enforcement have all come to the stark realization that we are We in criminal enforcement have all come to the stark realization that we are witnessing the death throes of a proud agency, charged with enforcement of contro-versial laws and regulations. We have strived to do our best, but apparently it wasn't enough. After each person addresses this apparent fact, they try to rational-ize what can be salvaged. The vast majority of our employees, including myself, sup-next the transfer of Griminal Enforcement functions are they next in Einstein port the transfer of Criminal Enforcement functions, as they pertain to Firearms and Explosives, to the U.S. Secret Service. I reviewed and studied the proposals made by the Treasury Department along with the counter proposals presented to a recent Senate subcommittee. Those proposals that expedite the transfer of the majority of criminal enforcement to the Secret Service, consisting of 1,200 or more spe-

right. They have pledged to us that Firearms and Explosives Enforcement will be a high priority if the transfer of functions is approved. That, Mr. Chairman, has generated the most concern among our employees and myself. We can live with abolish-ment, overcome the embarrassment and disgrace often associated with such action,

ing in 1983 dollars. Most importantly, we must possess a clear mandate from the Congress and administration to proceed with our mission and aggressively enforce

Mr. Chairman, I thank you for affording me the opportunity to appear before you and hope that my personal statement has not offended any individual or group. I

Mr. BRYANT. Yes, Mr. Chairman. In order not to be repetitive, I

I would like to say that I concur with what my colleagues have

I want to talk about two areas, low morale, which Mr. Sterling asked me to talk about. Morale has never been lower in the ATF than it is today. And I urge this committee to use its influence to

take care of the situation with ATF, no matter what, but give us

The second thing, I do support the reorganization of ATF with

That is all I have. We are available for any questions you might

the U.S. Secret Service as proposed by Treasury.

[The statement of Mr. Bryant follows:]

would like to have my complete statement entered into the record.

now welcome the opp tunity to respond to any questions you may have.

the laws we are sworn to uphold

Mr. Bryant.

said here today.

have.

Mr. Hugnes. Thank you.

cial agents and necessary support functions, is totally acceptable when faced with the unpleasant alternatives. The Honorable John M. Walker, Jr. Assistant Secretary for Enforcement and Op-erations and Robert Powis, his Deputy, have addressed the field SAC's on two occa-sions. The majority of ATF field SAC's believe these men to be honest and forth-

but we are unanimous in our determination to keep our commitment to the intent of the statutes; to aid and assist State and local law enforcement in their fight It would be difficult but not impossible to rebuild this agency should it remain intact. Many management techniques, internal procedures, and program develop-ment would hve to be reviewed and changed; and we would require adequate fund-

countless rumors of abolishment, talks of mergers, notices of reduction in force, and, most recently, notices of furlough. Our employees are confused, and frustrated. Although deeply disturbed by these situations, ATF special agents have put dedication and hard work in the performance of their duties ahead of their personal feelings. Mr. Chairman, above all else, these employees are people. They are people who are proud of themselves and the government they serve. They are people with families, financial obligations, and who, as human beings, possess a wide range of emotions. These emotions have been dragged through the entire spectrum this past year, ranging from hope and elation upon hearing of the impending merger with the U.S. Secret Service, to total frustration when notified that as of June 27, 1982, 1,600 employees will be furloughed unlesss supplemental appropriations are immedi-

ately approved by Congress.

17

The duties of a special agent require him to literally lay his life on the line. The fact that ATF has had the largest number of special agents killed in the line of duty of any federal law enforcement agency clearly illustrates the pressure our special agents endure. To take added burden of wondering if he will be employed after June 27, 1982, into an already stressful situation greatly increases the element of risk. Adding to these frustrations is the current severe budgetary constraints under which we are working. The budget reduction requires us to retreat from investigations that should be initiated, but are not, due to a lack of funds. ATF has always taken pride in its relationship with State, local and Federal law enforcement agencies. When these agencies have detected a violation of law within ATF jurisdiction. they would immediately notify us and we, in turn, would respond appropriately. Now, however, when receiving a request for assistance or information relative to ATF violations we must, in addition to other considerations, determine if we have

adequate funds to conduct the investigation.

Tennessee ranks 5th in the country in criminal bombings. Based on our current budget constraints, it is entirely likely in the near future, we will be unable to in-vestigate all these matters when called upon to do so. During the past year, in the city of Memphis, we have successfully completed thirteen (13) arson investigations involving millions of dollars of property damage. In the city of Nashville, we successfully infiltrated the Ku Klux Klan and Neo-Nazis, who were jointly plotting to bomb a Jewish temple.

Our efforts in this investigation resulted in our apprehending the criminals at the Jewish temple as they were placing the bomb. Cases such as these cannot continue to be made if adequate funds are not made available.

Mr. Chairman, for the benefit of effective law enforcement and the protection of the American public, I urge that decisive measures be taken immediately to reach a viable solution to this situation. I urge you and members of the subcommittee to use your influence to persuade others to approve the transfer of the firearms and explo-sives laws, along with 1,200 special agents and their support personnel, to the Sives laws, along with 1,200 special agents and their support personner, to the United States Secret Service. Having carefully reviewed this proposed transfer of functions, and having conferred with the Honorable John M. Walker, Jr., Assistant Secretary of Enforcement and Operations, and Mr. Robert Powis, his deputy, for both of whom I have the utmost respect, I am convinced this is the best and most logical alternative available to insuring the continued effective enforcement of the firearms and explosives laws.

Mr. Chairman, I now welcome the opportunity to respond to any questions you may have.

PERSONAL INFORMATION

Chester C. Bryant: Currently assigned to the position of Special Agent in Charge (SAC), U.S. Treasury, Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms, State of Tennessee.

BACKGROUND

FARED STATEMENT OF CHESTER C. BRYANT

Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee, I appreciate the opportunity to appear before you today. On behalf of my fellow workers in Tennessee, I come today to relate to you a tragedy that exists within the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms. A tragedy that, if left unattended, will soon result in the internal destruction of a law enforcement agency. An agency that for years has been considered by most to be a leader in the fight against violent crime. The tragedy I refer to is the extremely low morale that has been generated over the past year as a result of

· i.Kaa'

A State of the second second

October 21, 1979—Promotion to Special Agent in Charge, State of Tennessee. April 8, 1979—Temporary promotion to GS-15 for 120 days as Deputy Chief, In-vestigations Division, Washington, D.C. May 7, 1978—Promoted to Special Agent in Charge, Organized Crime Branch, Washington, D.C.,—Responsible for the following: Cashier for Bureau Headquarters Agent Cashier Fund, Organized Crime Section, Cigarette Smuggling, Firearms Trace Studies, Secret Service Coordination for 1980 Presidential Campaign, (coordi-porte activity of 420 Special Agents assigned to U.S. Secret Service for 1980 Election) nate activity of 420 Special Agents assigned to U.S. Secret Service for 1980 Election). July 3, 1975—Promoted to Assistant Special Agent in Charge, Houston, TX Dis-trict Office. GS-14.

A State State State

July 8, 1974-Promotion and change of duty station-promoted to Assistant Special Agent in Charge, Austin, TX District Office. April 1, 1973—Promotion to resident agent in charge, Macon, Ga. GS-13.

February 7, 1971—Change in duty station and promotion to Investigator in Charge, Macon, GA. GS-12. September 6, 1970—Change in duty station and promotion from Atlanta, GA to

Moultrie, GA. Promoted to Investigator in Charge. GS-11. July 30, 1967—Change in duty station from Macon, GA to Atlanta, GA. GS-09.

October 4, 1965-Entered on duty-Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms, in Macon, GA, Special Agent-GS-05.

The Nashville district office staffing consists of 30 field agents and four (4) first line supervisors. During calendar year 1981, 257 investigations were initiated relative to bombings, arsons, burglary/fencing operations, and narcotic trafficking. As a result 71 criminal cases were perfected against 102 defendants.

Thus far in 1982, 130 investigations have been initiated resulting in 33 criminal cases against 59 defendants.

Mr. Hughes. Thank you, Mr. Bryant.

First, both you, Mr. Dillon, and you, Mr. Conroy, referred to certain special interest groups. Let's be a little more specific. Everybody agrees that these are important missions, firearms, explosives, and arson. Most people that I have talked to, in fact the overwhelming majority of people, believe that we have developed tremendous expertise in these areas, these important categories, within the ATF.

What special interest groups would undercut these missions?

Mr. DILLON. The special interest group I referred to in my statement is the NRA.

Mr. HUGHES. How about you, Mr. Conroy?

Mr. CONROY. I concur with that, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. HUGHES. Now, one complaint that I hear time and again as the basis for dismantling ATF and undercutting the enforcement of these statutes, is the alleged abuses over the years, overzealous law enforcement directed at innocent individuals. And I wondered if you can tell us, just go right down the line, within the last year, what kinds of complaints have you received from citizens insofar as innocent victims in the enforcement of the firearms, explosives, or arson statutes?

Mr. BRYANT. I have had no complaints in the 21/2 years I have been the special agent in charge in Tennessee on either one of those areas, explosives or firearms.

Mr. HUGHES. Mr. Conroy.

Mr. CONROY. Mr. Chairman, I have been special agent in charge of the Miami district office for approximately a year and a half. During my tenure there I have received also no complaints. However, I have a file drawer that is filled to capacity with letters of commendations, accolades on the fine job my agents have done throughout the State of Florida.

Mr. DILLON. We have received no complaints in the southeast region, which includes nine Southern States, to my knowledge, none.

Mr. HUGHES. Mr. Kuehni.

Mr. KUEHNI. Mr. Chairman, I have received none in the past 3 years while in St. Paul. Mr. HUGHES. Mr. LaForest.

Mr. LAFOREST. One complaint has been reported to ATF in my district, and involves an ongoing investigation of a Federal firearms licensee.

Mr. HUGHES. One complaint in how long?

Mr. LAFOREST. The 2 years I have been there. Mr. HUGHES. So, in essence, in the five districts that you repre-

sent, you have one complaint relative to ongoing investigations: that is a firearms related complaint?

Mr. LAFOREST. Yes, sir.

Mr. HUGHES. Mr. Conroy, you referred to the number of accolades, letters of commendation. How about you, Mr. Bryant, and the rest of the panel?

Do you find that you also receive letters of commendation for vour work?

Mr. BRYANT. Yes; in my prepared statement, Mr. Chairman, there is an editorial from the Tennessean regarding our apprehending five individuals as they were attempting to bomb a Jewish temple in downtown Nashville last year. We have gotten a tremendous amount of letters regarding that one investigation. Of course, we continuously receive letters of commendation for the outstanding job our special agents are doing.

Mr. HUGHES. Mr. Dillon, Mr. Kuehni, Mr. LaForest, how about vourselves?

Mr. DILLON, Mr. Chairman, I would like to refer to the Bureau of ATF Criminal Enforcement as to my experience in the U.S. Marine Corps. I was very proud to have been a U.S. Marine, and I am very proud to have put 20 years service with criminal enforcement in ATF. And in all my 20 years, we have received many, many commendations, accolades for our criminal enforcement people.

I cannot say enough good things about the Criminal Enforcement Division of ATF.

Mr. HUGHES. Mr. Kuehni.

Mr. KUEHNI. Mainly the commendations originate with other law enforcement agencies rather than the citizens, although on occasion there may be one from a citizen. The most recent one that I recall is about 2 or 3 weeks ago from the chief of police of Minneapolis, Tony Bouza, for our help in solving a murder as a result of the firearms investigation as it related to it.

Mr. HUGHES. Mr. LaForest.

Barry Strath House

Mr. LAFOREST. My district has also received many favorable comments from law enforcement officials and some from citizens which are on file. I have one here from the chief of the Kansas City strike force, dated April 15, 1982, involving our efforts in an organized crime bombing that occurred in 1978.

Mr. HUGHES. Some of you have referred to the staffing levels. which apparently is in jeopardy at the present time because of the cuts and uncertainties, both secretarial as well as professional staffing.

I wonder if some of the rest of the members of the panel can just give us some assessment of the staffing problems that you are also having.

Mr. BRYANT. Mr. Chairman, I am very fortunate in that particular area. I have approximately 30 special agents. I am down to about 5 special agents from my staffing of 35. I am down to one clerical position at the present time. But, as I say, I am very fortunate. I am one of the few.

Mr. CONROY. Mr. Chairman, I lost 13 special agents during the course of last year. And probably the most significant thing about this is four of these agents were four out of my five Hispanic undercover agents in south Florida. Trying to mount any type of a viable undercover operation in south Florida without having the

viable undercover operation in south Florida without having the availability of Hispanic undercover agents is virtually impossible. As critical as Mr. Dillon mentioned, a year ago I had five clerical people on my district staff. I now have one girl doing the job of five people. And she is doing it, believe it or not. She is working until 6 o'clock every night. She has given notice. She will be leaving within a week. Now I am faced with detailing special agents into the district office to do clerical type work to keep the paperwork moving. Mr. HUGHES. What is the primary reason for the loss of these

Mr. CONROY. I think, at least speaking for the Miami district, primarily, the majority of the ones, were very young agents that if we would have come to a RIF or furlough situation, because of the seniority situation, they would have been in a very difficult situation. Primarily, they are looking for job security. Other jobs were offered in the law enforcement community, and they seized them.

In the law enforcement community, and they selzed them. But to the man in south Florida, after each one of them was of-fered a job, they came in individually to me and said, "Mr. Conroy, I have a job offered to me; I don't want to leave the agency; tell me something encouraging where I will change my mind and stay." And this to me was a tribute to their professionalism and dedica-

Mr. HUGHES. Basically it was the uncertainty of their future that prompted them to leave the agency?

Mr. CONROY. That is right.

Mr. HUGHES. What effect has it had on trying to recruit replacements?

Mr. CONROY. Well, we have been under a hiring freeze, so we are unable to recruit.

Mr. HUGHES. You are unable to replace them.

What about cuts in your staffing, Mr. Dillon?

Mr. DILLON. Our headquarters office puts out, I think, every 2 weeks a status of operations, commencing September 20. The one I have in front of me here is through April 9. Total septrations in this period of time from September 30 through April 9 has been 682 people that have left ATF.

The onboard strength as of April 9 was 2,768. So you can see that we have had a mass exodus. This is administration people, regulatory people, and criminal enforcement. So we have had a lot of people leave since September 20.

Mr. HUGHES. What impact has this had on the productivity of the office?

Mr. DILLON. The criminal enforcement productivity I think probably is down about 25 percent. It is because of lack of travel funds, lack of purchase of evidence funds. And these things have all tended to slow us down. The agents, I am very happy to inform you, are still out there working every day.

Mr. HUGHES. What you are saying is that they are doing the best they can given the circumstances?

Mr. DILLON. With what we have. Mr. HUGHES. If you don't have resources, you don't have resources for travel, you don't have resources for securing evidence. you don't have resources to follow up on leads, if in fact you have to crisis manage the little resources you have, you are not able to do the in-depth investigative work that is required of you.

So, it has had an impact all the way across the board. Is that what you are saying?

Mr. DILLON. Yes, sir.

Mr. HUGHES. What can you tell us about staffing?

Mr. KUEHNI. I have an attachment to my statement which shows I have lost six agents since November.

Mr. HUGHES. Out of how many?

Mr. KUEHNI. We had 35 when we started losing them in November.

I show having lost my TECS operator in January. And as of last Sunday, I lost another secretary in the district. Therefore, I too have one left in the district office where I once had four. I have a major group of special agents stationed in Minneapolis. They have been functioning for a year and a half without a secretary. I have one secretary for the group in St. Paul, and one secretary for the group in Milwaukee.

The reasons for these agents leaving range from the operations officer who suffered a heart attack related with the job and has had two serious bypass operations. The others were younger agents, with the exception of one agent who has 13 years with us, who has also left and gone with U.S. Customs, all because of the anxiety and the uncertainty and the lack of job security. Mr. HUGHES. Thank you.

Mr. LaForest.

Mr. LAEOREST. In the district office, I only have my secretary now where I used to have four clerks. I do not have a TECS operator, who would operate the Treasury enforcement communications system. Therefore, the agents, lose this valuable tool since inquiries through the intelligence system, cannot be accomplished because there really isn't anyone to run the information. My secretary has to take time away from her increased duties in order to handle emergency inquiries.

I have no secretary for my assistant. I have an acting operations officer, a critical position in the district. I have one acting group supervisor. I have a resident agent in charge position in Des Moines, Iowa, that remains open, and is now serviced by the resi-dent agent in charge in Omaha, Nebr. In reference to the purchase of evidence funds that Mr. Dillon alluded to previously, at least 30 times since September I have had

to reprogram funds from one investigation to another. The agents never know if they are going to have enough money in an undercover situation to purchase stolen weapons, explosives, or other evidence. We have had agents volunteer to put in gas and make minor repairs to the Government cars, out of their own pockets, just to keep them going.

Mile Miller Strategies and St

080

16-118 O-83

21

In the first quarter of fiscal year 1981, the budget in my district for supplies, repairs, operation of vehicles, travel funds, and agent cashier funds, was about \$43,000, which I feel is about \$20,000 less than I need. For the same period in fiscal year 1982, it was down \$37,000. I had a total of \$6,000 as opposed to the \$63,000 I needed. We were told between October 1, 1982, and November 20, 1982, expenditures were limited only to maintain operations. Any contracts or operations must be marked, "Subject to availability of funds."

It is very difficult dealing with vendors and gas stations, for repair of cars, when you have to advise the business on the purchase order, "this is subject to availability of funds." From November 20 to December 15, 1982, we were limited to ab-

solutely essential services. Gas and other services were curtailed and administration travel and overtime were halted. Out-bureau training prohibitions still remain in effect. On November 30, we in-stituted daily reporting of all expenses to the district office, weekly reporting to the regional office; on December 17, we faced addition-al expenditure limitations; no vehicle repairs, parked one-half of the vehicle fleet, supplies only to maintain operations, no sched-uled overtime, essential use of aircraft only, no per diem-partial or otherwise-all of which restricted the agents who had to respond to outlying areas, for instance in Nebraska, southern

Mr. HUGHES. How many years of experience does it take to become a seasoned criminal investigator?

Mr. LAFOREST. I would say the journeyman level can be reached in 3 or 4 years. But I would say 5 or 6 years without previous law enforcement experience.

Mr. HUGHES. It takes 4 or 5 years before they reach that point where they can pursue active investigations?

Mr. LAFOREST. Yes, sir, and the Bureau has invested an awful lot of money in their formative years.

Mr. HUGHES. Are we losing any of the seasoned agents to the private sector, going off in other directions besides law enforcement? Mr. LAFOREST. I have.

Mr. HUGHES. How about the rest of you?

Mr. CONROY. I have lost one who dropped out of law enforcement.

Mr. BRYANT. I have lost none.

Mr. HUGHES. Some of you have touched upon the morale problem. It must be a tremendous problem, given the change in direction, talk of merger, talk of dismantlement, talk of furloughs and reduction in force. Can you translate that into productivity for me? What impact has it had on the zest to perform these important missions?

Be candid with me.

Mr. BRYANT. In our district, Mr. Chairman, production is down 25 percent. The employees are frustrated. They don't know from one day to the next if they will have the funds to conduct investi-gations, as Mr. LaForest stated a moment ago. They don't know when they start an undercover purchase if they will have the money to make the second purchase that is required or the third purchase that might be required by the U.S. attorney.

We are talking about buying explosives, machineguns, and those types of items. Many times when we start an investigation, or as we had in Memphis, Tenn., and were working in an undercover ca-pacity, we were attempting to buy some machineguns. We had been offered the machineguns in an undercover capacity through an informant. We had to turn the buy down. We notified

our headquarters we could not make the purchase because we didn't have the money we needed to make the purchase. We referred the information to the FBI.

The informant declined to participate with them and it fell by the wayside.

Mr. HUGHES. How about the rest of the panel? Mr. CONROY. I think our overall production is down across the board about 35 percent, across the State of Florida. But I think in talking about norale, something even more important comes into play. A good percentage of our investigations throughout the State are undercover type investigations. When an agent is working un-dercover, he has to be at his total and absolute best. He cannot let anything else enter into his mind, he cannot be worried about anything but the job at hand.

If there are other things entering there, it certainly can and has put his life in danger in undercover type situations. I think that is extremely critical.

Mr. HUGHES. Mr. Dillon. Mr. DILLON. I think morale is low. The supervisors, the special agents in charge, it is really hard to motivate these people when you don't know tomorrow what is going to happen. You don't know if you are going to be abolished, you don't know if you are going to be merged, there is talk of this, you get a RIF letter. I am amazed that we are making the number and the quality of

cases in ATF today that we are. It is amazing. Mr. HUGHES. Mr. Kuehni and Mr. LaForest, do either of you

have anything else to add to that?

Mr. KUEHNI. I just might say that because our production hasn't shown a decline it is mainly because of the projects that we had entered into prior to the drastic cuts. The employees and the special agents that have left, have left recently, and we have not felt that impact as of yet.

Mr. HUGHES. What would be the effect on morale at BATF if criminal enforcements were transferred to the Secret Service? There seems to be some general consensus, and one of you testified that you would prefer to see it remain in BATF, since you have the resources and support. But if that is not possible, what would be the impact on morale if that were to be effective, that transfer to Secret Service?

Why don't we start with you, Mr. Dillon. Mr. DILLON. I think indecision is what is hurting us most of all. We were told by John Walker down in New Orleans that the plan was to merge us with Secret Service, and that by April 1 we would be Criminal Enforcement, Firearms, and Explosives, with 1,200 agents and 500 and some-odd clerical support. We would be transferred over intact to Secret Service.

I think all of criminal enforcement, although they hated to say they were in an organization that is going to be abolished, because

22

24

I think their abolishment came as a result of the NRA. I feel that they felt it was better to be with the Secret Service in a truly law enforcement posture as opposed to being sitting over here and getting potshot at every time we turned around by the NRA.

So, I think the morale would improve if a decision is made as to what is going to happen to us.

Mr. HUGHES. Basically, from my talks with your agents, and I have talked with a number of them, both on the telephone and people in my own region, their attitude is one of, "Look, we have laws to enforce; we just want to be left alone to do our job, and if the Congress and administration wants to change the law, we will enforce the law that they have changed. But let us do our job." Is that basically the attitude?

Mr. DILLON. Yes, sir. Very well put. And they will do the job. Mr. HUGHES. A sizable percentage of the agents claim that the killing of ongoing investigations on the basis of certain guidelines limiting the investigation of gun shows, flea markets, and firearms dealers, is one of the chief causes of poor morale. What do you have to say about that?

Mr. DILLON. I think it does hamper the agents. To be an agent in ATF you have to be very aggressive. When they think there is a violation of the gun laws or any other type of law that is within our jurisdiction, they get frustrated in not being able to go out and initiate an investigation without going all the way to headquarters, to the Director, to get approval.

Mr. HUGHES. In your judgment, what percentage of investiga-tions are aborted because of lack of resources? Mr. DILLON. Lack of resources?

Mr. HUGHES. Lack of resources. I am talking about lack of money. How many leads can't you pursue because you don't have the money or the personnel?

Mr. DILLON. Well, I would think getting back to the 25-percent figure that we go with, it would be over 25 percent. Mr. HUGHES. It would be hard to measure, I presume.

Mr. DILLON. Yes; it would.

 $\left(\right)$

Mr. HUGHES. I gather from your testimony that it does have a pronounced impact on the followup of active leads of criminal wrongdoing in all areas, arson, explosives, and firearms. Am I cor-

Mr. DILLON. Yes, sir. It has a very, very great impact, when you don't have the resources to conduct these investigations, when you have eager agents who really want to do a good job.

Mr. HUGHES. During this fiscal year numerous posts have been closed and many special agents have been transferred, often at great distances. In fiscal year 1980, 92 reassignments and 36 promotions involved geographic relocation. Have these relocations which have been ordered had any impact on agent morale?

Mr. DILLON. I didn't hear your last word?

Mr. HUGHES. Has it had an impact on agent morale, these relocations?

Mr. DILLON. Yes, sir. I think that anytime that an agent is moved it has an effect on his morale, but in our society today these people have to be transferred to places where the crimes are.

Sale of the second second second

Years ago, the southest region was the moonshine capital of the world, but our problems today are firearms and explosives and it is not alcohol and tobacco.

Mr. HUGHES. One of the problems I would envision would be given the state of uncertainty as to whether the agents are going to have jobs tomorrow, if you close an office and you give them a notice to relocate, I would think the agent would think twice about moving his family with the uncertainty as to whether he is going to have a job for any length of time at the new location.

Mr. DILLON. Yes, sir, I agree with that. Mr. CONROY. I would like to address that if I might.

Recently, I had five special agents transferred from various posts of duty throughout the country down to south Florida, and I think today's economic hardship as far as real estate, selling property, and that even if you are being transferred to a desirable location, it is very difficult. But to the man everyone of these agents didn't want to come, they knew they would be a long time selling their house, but they came and they went to work immediately and their attitude was outstanding.

Mr. HUGHES. Recent studies have been critical of BATF productivity. In 1980 there were an average of 10 investigations per agent per year, and an average of 1.6 cases per agent per year were recommended for prosecution. What percentage of these cases had to be scuttled because they might have involved firearms dealers, gun shows, or flea markets. Anybody want to take that? Mr. BRYANT. In my district, Mr. Chairman, we prosecute approxi-

mately 95 percent of the cases that we write in the U.S. attorney's office or in a State prosecution.

Mr. HUGHES. Anybody else want to respond to that from their own district's perspective?

Mr. LAFOREST. The type of investigations that ATF engages in are not made overnight. I think that we have suffered unduly from being honest with our statistics, in the way they are captured, and the way they are reported. ATF does not take credit for prosecutions or arrests of individuals that we do not arrest and recommend for prosecution.

You do not conduct an arson investigation or bombing investigation, you do not purchase evidence or infiltrate a narcotics operation or burglary or fencing operation overnight. It takes time, it takes money, and it takes effort. So, I think that probably we are our own worst enemy when it comes to repairing statistical information.

Mr. HUGHES. I think that is to your credit. Have any of you been in a situation where the U.S. attorney has advised a special agent that he has probable cause to request a search warrant for records of a firearms dealer who is suspected of falsifying records, but the case has to be closed because it failed to get approval of the regional director? Mr. LAFOREST. I have.

Mr. HUGHES. Can you describe that situation? Mr. LAFOREST. It was the opinion of the regional director that the investigation had proceeded for too long a period of time and that there was a good chance that we would have subjected ourselves to criticism. He felt it was a harassing investigation, so the

investigation was terminated. But, about 3 months after that, we reopened the investigation and conducted it under another preliminary authorization based on additional information and it is proceeding now. It is still ongoing.

Mr. HUGHES. Is that the basis for the complaint that you received?

Mr. LAFOREST. Yes, sir, it is a good investigation. The thing with licensed dealer investigations in the past was that there were some problems, but I don't believe we have to apologize to anybody. I think we made some good cases. There are some cases that may have been marginal but we have taken steps to correct the causes of those problems.

What has happened now is that we have gotten ourselves back against the wall where we are reacting to all of the outside pressures and there is a tendency for the agent to get this information and then feel the investigation will never be approved. Therefore it doesn't come to our attention. They are leery of doing all the paperwork necessary to open the investigation and to have it closed down. Frankly, the pressure from up above has stifled some initiative in this area.

Mr. HUGH2s. Thank you.

- 15

Have any of you been aware of cases in which the case could not be investigated fully because there was insufficient money to purchase the contraband, for example, an automatic weapon?

Mr. BRYANT. Yes, sir, I mentioned that a moment ago. In Memphis we had offered to buy machineguns in an undercover capacity and we had to turn it down because we didn't have the undercover funds to make the buy.

Mr. HUGHES. Have any of you been aware of situations in which a U.S. attorney for a district has told a BATF supervisor, special agent in charge, that he has a quota of BATF cases, and will allocate so much assistant U.S. attorney funds to firearms or explosives in a given year?

Mr. BRYANT, No, sir.

Mr. KUEHNI. No, sir.

Mr. HUGHES. BATF has a program of high quality performance for sustained superior output when recommended by a supervisor. Have you found this program contributes to agent productivity?

Mr. BRYANT. Yes, sir.

Mr. HUGHES. How many agents in your district have been recommended for such awards by their supervisor which you or the regional director have approved and how many have you disapproved?

Mr. BRYANT. In the past year I probably had 8 out of my 30 agents who were recommended for awards. The ones that I received, I approved, I thought they were worthy. Some of them are pending now because we don't have the money to pay those awards.

Mr. HUGHES. The program has been suspended because there are inadequate funds.

Mr. BRYANT. That is correct.

Mr. CONROY. I have had approximately a dozen during the last $1\frac{1}{2}$ years, 54 agents.

Mr. HUGHES. You all agree it is a worthwhile program and has produced results?

Mr. BRYANT. Definitely.

Mr. HUGHES. It has been suggested in some quarters that BATF regional management structure should be abolished and control should be centralized in headquarters. Give us some perspective on that.

Mr. LAFOREST. The regional office structure as it pertains to criminal enforcement should be phased out, in my opinion. It simply serves as a junction point for information. For the most part, direct reporting could alleviate the timelag by enabling instant contact with the investigation division.

Regions are usually designed for organizations that have thousands of employees and a multitude of programs to operate and control, for example, the Department of Health and Human Services, Transportation, IRS, and Agriculture. I think direct reporting would really increase the effectiveness of the field operations and also benefit me as a manager.

Mr. HUGHES. Do any other witnesses on the panel disagree with that?

It has been suggested that the criminal enforcement career program has caused BATF to lose some outstanding potential managers. What problems, if any, has the program posed to you, Mr. Dillon?

Mr. DILLON. Well, most people in today's economic situation really resist moves and to come to headquarters, to move here, with the high rate of interest, the price of housing, the career program, I think, has been hampered because of that more than anything else. The people just do not like to move in today's economy, they really don't.

Mr. LAFOREST. The career program is in disarray at this time. Special agents have an opportunity to operate under the program or stay out of the program, and in doing so, we miss the opportunities of selecting special agents who would make excellent supervisors. For midlevel managers we had an assessment center that has also been phased out. People in headquarters feel somewhat trapped in grade 13 and grade 14 operations. There is no place for them to go. You cannot function in headquarters for more than 2 years at the GS-13 or GS-14 level. You either burn out or lose touch with reality in the filed.

Mr. HUGHES. When flea markets and antique gun shows were not off limits, what was the preliminary evidence that was necessary for an agent to get approval to conduct an investigation, Mr. Conroy?

Mr. CONROY. We have to have specific information that either an individual or group of individuals engaged in illegal gun transactions at the flea market.

Mr. HUGHES. It has been suggested that one requirement for such approval is to demonstrate that a firearm purchased from a particular gun show or flea market was used in the commission of a crime. Is that true?

Mr. CONROY. That also was part of it.

Mr. HUGHES. How can that requirement be met if the transactions at a gun show or flea market are not recorded and therefore, are untraceable?

Mr. CONROY. It is very difficult. Sometimes you back into it. You might do a trace with a local law enforcement agency and might receive informant information.

Mr. LAFOREST. In defense of the Bureau, I know that they are now preparing instructions that will put preliminary investigations of a flea market and gun show at the level of the special agent in charge.

Mr. HUGHES. I see.

Finally, what would be the short-term effect on the crime level in your district if the proposed furlough of some 1,600 ATF agents takes effect on June 27—agents and other employees?

Mr. DILLON. It would be devastating. It would be devastating. That is the word I would really like to emphasize here. I think it would be terrible.

Mr. KUEHNI. I believe that we would lose additional employees. Any morale that is left or optimism, would be totally lost. Also, the nature of our work is more proactive rather than reactive. When there are bombings or investigations, we respond but, generally speaking, the majority of the investigations result from a proactive Mr. Hyperse W. H. A.

Mr. HUGHES. Well, I thank you. I regret that we don't have more members of the subcommittee present today. There are many who have other commitments or committees that are meeting and some are just coming back to Washington today. But I don't think there is any subject any more important than what happened to BATF and its missions, and let me just tell you so that you can pass this on to agents in the field and other employees, that I share your concern. I think it is absolutely irresponsible. I think that what happened to ATF is something that the public would be outraged about, if in fact they knew the full import of what was happening.

It has been almost a vindictive manner in which we have seen a dismantling of some of the most important missions that we perform at the Federal level and it is something that just defies logic. I frankly am not an idealist on where the mission should go. I don't care if they end up in the Secret Service. Secret Service has an excellent reputation and they have developed their own expertise. I don't care whether we transfer it to Justice, and I really don't care where we retain it as BATF, as long as the mission is performed and you are provided resources.

I am a realist, however, and I recognize at this point that we probably have to make a transfer that it is in the public interest at this point that we settle once and for all where you are going to be and how you are going to be funded, so that you can get on with the job.

I would venture to say that most of the law enforcement community has a deep involvement with the National Rifle Association. Many members of local departments, many of your own members are members of the NRA. They perform very legitimate functions. NRA has done an outstanding job in many areas in advancing what I think are the interests of the gun enthusiasts, the sportsmen around the country. But on this particular issue, they are absolutely wrong and we are going to have to do a little more than what we have done today, because the law enforcement agencies that are writing to you, that are in here testifying about the great work you do, and how much they need you, are going to have to begin mobilizing their forces behind your effort to put this issue to rest and until we do that, why we are going to see the continued uncertainty.

I frankly think that ATF has an outstanding record. I have within my own area of jurisdiction a number of law enforcement agencies and they all make mistakes. I served for 10 years as a prosecutor. I prosecuted a number of law enforcement officers because they were overzealous and they made serious mistakes. Sometimes they reached into the criminal aspect of wrongdoing. That is the case with any agency, you are going to have those that abuse the process.

But it seems to me that ATF's record is no worse, in fact appears to be much better, than many other agencies, and you have done an outstanding job in the area that you are charged with and I think at this point, it is in the public interest that we settle this issue once and for all so that you can get on with your work.

We thank you for your testimony, you have been most helpful. We have developed a good record. When I think of what is happening in the field, I just hope that you carry back to your agents some hope that we will get on with the business of settling this issue.

Thank you.

Mr. LAFOREST. Thank you.

Mr. KUEHNI. Thank you.

Mr. CONROY. Thank you.

Mr. BRYANT. Thank you.

Mr. HUGHES. Our next witness is Robert Powis, Deputy Assistant Secretary of the Treasury for Enforcement. Mr. Powis, welcome. We have your statement, which will be made a part of the record, if you will, and we hope that you can summarize it for us.

TESTIMONY OF ROBERT E. POWIS, DEPUTY ASSISTANT SECRETARY OF THE TREASURY FOR ENFORCEMENT

Mr. Powis. I will attempt to summarize it, Mr. Chairman. It is my pleasure to appear before you here today to discuss the current status of the criminal enforcement activities of the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms.

Viewed from any perspective, it is submitted that any discussion of the current status of the criminal enforcement activities of BATF must deal with morale. The morale of the criminal enforcement personnel of BATF is very low. They have been through a period of great uncertainty ranging from rumors of RIF's and furloughs to newspaper accounts of the abolishment of the Bureau. The uncertainty continues. The Treasury Department proposed a plan last November to reassign all of the BATF functions to the U.S. Secret Service and U.S. Customs Service. Under this plan the functions of alcohol and tobacco are to go to the Customs Service and the functions of firearms and explosives are to go to the Secret

16-118 0-83-5

Service. As criminal enforcement personnel became aware of the details of this plan, most of them came to realize that it was good for Federal law enforcement and that it was good for them. Indeed, it is my reading that the vast majority of the criminal enforcement personnel of BATF enthusiastically supported the reassignment of functions to the Secret Service and looked forward to the merger. Unfortunately, the plan has not been approved by Congress and they now face a new period of uncertainty.

Moreover, there is an imminent financial crisis facing the Bureau. Unless supplemental funding is approved by Congress in the current fiscal year, approximately 1,600 employees will have to be furloughed for more than 90 days commencing on about June 27, 1982. Under these circumstances, it is easy to understand why morale is low and why criminal enforcement personnel feel upset and confused.

Despite all of these problems, criminal enforcement personnel have continued to make excellent criminal cases. My statement that has been submitted for the record contains a summary of a number of these cases. I would just like to cite one of them, which I think is a special situation.

Earlier this month, BATF and Customs agents arrested two persons as they attempted to enter Mexico with 60 firearms. This arrest was the result of a lengthy BATF investigation in Florida. The suspects are known to have purchased 300 handguns in the last year.

I think it is a tribute to the dedication of all the men and women of the Bureau that they have been able to continue their normal duties during a period of great stress and uncertainty.

The impact of these furloughs would be devastating both on the concerned BATF employees and on the ability of the Bureau to maintain even minimum law enforcement functions. If the furloughs take place there will be no effective enforcement of the arson, explosives and firearms laws for the last 3 months of this fiscal year and probably well beyond that time. It is anticipated that a large number of employees who are faced with no income for more than 90 days will probably seek and obtain employment

An urgent supplemental is presently under consideration for BATF in both the House and the Senate. This supplemental requests funding in two areas for the remainder of this fiscal year:

One, \$22.3 million for salaries and expenditures; and

Two, \$1.479 million for travel and per diem for 45 agents and support personnel for the Vice President's South Florida Task

Approval of this urgent supplemental request is critical if there is to be any kind of enforcement of the arson, explosives and firearms statutes or if there is to be proper regulation of the alcohol and tobacco industries.

Mr. Chairman, the plan which the Treasury Department devised for the reassignment of BATF functions to the U.S. Secret Service and the U.S. Customs Service was, and is, a sound plan which contains numerous law enforcement and cost benefits. It was good for the Secret Service.

As you know, the plan for the reassignment of functions has not been approved by either the House or Senate Subcommittees on Appropriations. On March 24, 1982, the House Appropriations Subcommittee deferred a decision on the administration's plan and extended the freeze on implementation of the plan until June 30, 1982. On March 25, 1982, the Senate Subcommittee on Treasury, Postal Service and General Government voted to approve an alternative to the administration's reorganization plan.

The reorganization plan approved by the subcommittee would direct the following:

Arson and explosives jurisdiction would be transferred to the Secret Service, together with 317 special agents. An additional 400 special agents would be transferred to the Secret Service for protective use.

All alcohol, tobacco and firearms functions, both regulatory and criminal, would remain at BATF and the Bureau would be renamed as the Treasury Compliance Agency.

This plan was approved by the subcommittee. The administration is not able to support the Senate subcommittee's alternative plan because it would reduce the number of special agents presently engaged in the criminal enforcement of the firearms statutes by almost 50 percent. This would seriously undermine the Federal effort to enforce those statutes which deal with title II weapons, automatic weapons, silencers and other destructive devices; felons in possession of firearms, titles I and VII of the Gun Control Act; and illegal diversion of firearms from legitimate channels to violent criminals who use weapons in carrying out murders, robberies, rapes, burglaries, and narcotic violations, title I. The Senate subcommittee proposal would also create practical problems of trying to determine which agents would go to the Secret Service and which agents would remain behind in the Treas-ury Compliance Agency. RIF registers would have to be set up to make this determination. It is possible that the Secret Service would end up with a disproportionate number of the more senior agents presently assigned to the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms, at a time when the Service is in need of younger agents. Senator Laxalt offered an alternative plan which would create a Treasury Compliance Agency for the regulatory aspects of alcohol, tobacco and firearms. Senator Laxalt's plan would transfer approximately 1,200 agents to the Secret Service with appropriate support personnel for the criminal enforcement of the firearms, arson, and explosives statutes. This plan is acceptable to the administration because it provides adequate resources for the criminal enforcement of the firearms, explosives and arson statutes by

the Secret Service.

In conclusion, Mr. Chairman, let me again state that the most important and vital need for the BATF at this time is to obtain funding contained in the urgent supplemental request. This funding will allow BATF to carry out its criminal enforcement responsibilities with some degree of effectiveness. I do not know what the future holds for the BATF beyond the funding level contained in the urgent supplemental.

I must point out that it will be very difficult to rebuild the Bureau to its prior level of criminal enforcement effectiveness if it

is maintained as it presently exists. The Department believes that the best resolution of BATF's dilemma would be that the criminal enforcement functions of firearms, explosives and arson be reassigned to the Secret Service, together with sufficient personnel.

At this time, I would be pleased to attempt to answer any questions which you might have, sir.

Mr. HUGHES. Thank you, Mr. Powis.

Last October, you submitted a management review study to Assistant Secretary Walker. There were nine recommendations, as I recall.

Mr. Powis. In our management review?

Mr. HUGHES. Yes.

Mr. Powis. I don't recall the exact number.

Mr. HUGHES. How many of those recommendations have you been able to put into effect and how many are now underway?

Mr. Powis. Well, do you have a copy of the recommendations, sir? I would have to look them over. I know the prime recommendation, for instance, was that we proceed with efforts to reassign functions, and we certainly have that underway and have had it underway for sometime.

Mr. HUGHES. The next one is a study of alcohol and tobacco.

Mr. Powis. That was done and the recommendation was made that those functions go to the Customs Service.

Mr. HUGHES. I see you plan to adopt a criminal enforcement strategy program that would have effectiveness and stability incorporated in it?

Mr. Powis. Our feeling was that the reassignment of functions if planned properly and carried out, would establish that kind of situation.

Mr. HUGHES. Did management recommend that the regulation of firearms and explosives be placed under criminal enforcement?

Mr. Powis. That was placed on hold until such time as we could effect the reorganization or the reassignment of functions.

Mr. HUGHES. Would abolishment of regional management fall in the same category?

Mr. Powis. That is on hold also until we can effect the reassignment.

Mr. HUGHES. What about revamping the support operations?

Mr. Powis. There are some ongoing measures in that area right now. Primarily, once again, this is on hold until the reassignments of functions.

Mr. HUGHES. Is it your intention to abolish 60 positions of duty? Mr. Powis. I think in the present year, there have been approximately 11 closed and I think at the time when we came to realize that the reassignment of functions may not get congressional approval, we have not closed any offices since that time.

Mr. HUGHES. What of aid for a new career criminal program that is less disruptive, less costly and less parochial? Mr. Powis. This also is on hold until we can get the funding and

carry out the reassignment of functions.

Mr. HUGHES. I won't ask you the last one which is to decide all these things quickly.

Mr. Powis. Well, within the Department, I think it was decided quickly and the planning that was done over a period of 5 months was excellent. It involved planning by the Bureaus, by ATF, by Customs and Secret Service, and we had a plan that was ready to be implemented and carried out on April 1. Mr. HUGHES. Basically, the lack of resources is just undercutting

Mr. Powis. It certainly has not helped.

Mr. HUGHES. What, in your judgment, would be the impact, aside from the morale that you have touched upon, of a reduction in force of some 1,600 agents and employees? Mr. Powis. The furlough possibility.

Mr. HUGHES. The furlough.

Mr. Powis. I think Mr. Dillon used the term before, devastating Mr. HUGHES. What has been the net impact on the effort to try to identify the criminal elements and to suppress the criminal

is probably the most accurate term. As I indicated, it would not only wipe out enforcement for 3 months, it would take it well beyond that, because I don't know how anybody could keep going without seeking and getting other employment who is faced with a prospect of losing salary for 90 days. I think people would leave in droves and I think there would be little left to pick up after that. wrongdoing in the country?

Mr. Powis. In terms of violations like arson, explosives and firearms, there basically would be no enforcement. There would be at the best only an ability to respond to the most urgent cases that were brought to the attention of the few remaining enforcement personnel who would be left. There would basically be no enforcement.

Mr. HUGHES. In essence, at the time when the economy is still moving downward, unemployment still on the rise, idleness creating problems, bankruptcy filings and other economic problems on the part of businesses giving rise to bankruptcies in record numbers, we can expect an increase in the incidence of arson and explosives and firearms related offenses, at the time when we are cutting back on enforcement efforts?

Mr. Powis. If the urgent supplemental funding is not voted in both the House and Senate for BATF, this is the situation we will be facing.

Mr. HUGHER. Mr. Powis, you realize that the rule that was grant-ed does not protect the BATF in the urgent supplemental?

Mr. Powis. That is my understanding. Mr. HUGHES. That means that anybody can object.

" State Strategy and the second state and the second

Mr. Powis. That is my understanding, Mr. Chairman. Mr. HUGHES. So, that doesn't paint a very bright, promising picture at this point, does it?

As you well know, a proposal has been advanced within the Senate Appropriations Committee, which you have described, to reject your plan for transfer of BATF enforcement functions to Secret Service. I have a few questions about that,

First, it calls for separating explosives and arson jurisdictions from BATF and sending those to Secret Service and leaving firearms in BATF. Is such a separation a good idea? Is there a great deal of overlap between these offenses?

Mr. Powis. We don't believe the separation is a good idea. There is an overlap. I think that one has to realize that there is a staff-

your ability to do much of anything, I would presume.

year concept which is much more important than actual numbers. For instance, you may look at numbers and see a figure of 317 agents dedicated to firearms and explosives. That doesn't mean that there are 317 agents who do nothing else. Only a relatively small number of those may be dedicated exclusively to firearms and explosives.

You are talking about staff-years and you are talking about situations in a vast majority of the areas in the country where an ATF agent works firearms in one situation, arson in another, explosives in another. His time is divided up between the functions. Mr. HUGHES. The net effect of the proposed change seems to me

to shortchange, and I might even use the word punish BATF, at the same time giving a kind of boost to what the Secret Service-Treasury plan promises to do. Do you agree with that?

Mr. Powis. I think the biggest impact of that particular plan would be that it would be very damaging to firearms enforcement. I think that is our view. It would take a large number of staff-years particularly away from firearms enforcement.

Mr. HUGHES. Well, in addition to cutting the number of firearms enforcement agents in half, the proposal advanced would tend to further isolate the firearms function, thus making it an even more identifiable and convenient target for enemies of effective law en-forcement firearms laws. Isn't that going in the wrong direction? Shouldn't we bring these law enforcement functions under a larger umbrella, as your Secret Service transfer plan and the Department of Justice transfer plan would do?

Mr. Powis. I think that it would be beneficial for the firearms function to be under a large umbrella. I also think that it is important to realize that there are firearms violations out there that need to be addressed and there is no situation in the country where this is more graphically highlighted than in Florida. The illegal firearms situation in Florida is probably worse than any other area of the country.

There is a lot of talk about the fact that you have so-called lawabiding citizens getting charged with technical violations, and I think that has been a problem in the past. And I think that that is potentially a problem. But I think the important thing is that there are areas in the country-Miami, Fla., which is one of the them, Los Angeles another-where the volume of firearms violations involving criminals using firearms outside of legitimate channels is very great, and there is a shortage of agents in these areas, and I think that this has to be addressed. I think that any effort at this point in time to reduce the number of agents involved in firearms enforcement would hurt these kinds of programs. It would

hurt our ability to respond to these kinds of programs. It would Mr. HUGHES. Well, I think that the panel very clearly in their testimony indicated that in the period of about 1 to 2 years, none of those district offices received complaints from innocent people that their rights had been violated, with one exception. There is an ongoing violation in Mr. LaForest's district, where some dealer complained that he is being harassed. That is a pretty darn good record for any law enforcement agency.

Mr. Powis. My impression is generally that in the last couple of years there have not been many complaints of harassment. That is my general impression.

35

Mr. HUGHES. But the problem is that it seems to me that now that we have the tail wagging the dog, we are so apprehensive and so concerned about stepping on toes, that we are permitting criminals to go free who have committed serious violations.

Mr. Powis. Well, I think if we face a substantial cutback in agents who would be working firearms cases, we would end up with that kind of result.

Mr. HUGHES. I gather the administration is comfortable with Senator Laxalt's proposal to separate firearms regulations from firearms enforcement?

Mr. Powis. We think that that proposal has merit. It would provide 1,200 agents coming to the Secret Service together with the firearms enforcement functions. The other portion of that involving alcohol and tobacco enforcement and regulation would remain as an independent agency. We felt that the Treasury plan was initially the best plan. I happen to think it still is, but we don't have all the wisdom within the Department and there are a number of people who have expressed concern about the alcohol and tobacco going to Customs.

There are people who expressed concern on both sides of the aisle about the regulation of the firearms business being tightly entwined with enforcement. We think that that proposal has merit and we see a number of people both on the Hill and outside who feel it was a workable arrangement.

Mr. HUGHES. But you do acknowledge that it is inconsistent with your third recommendation?

Mr. Powis. That is right. We acknowledge that it was different and we think that it is something that we can live with. I think the main point about it is that it does enable us to do the enforcement job we think is important.

Mr. HUGHES. Well, Mr. Powis, you have acknowledged that the furlough of 1,600 people from ATF would be a disaster? Mr. Powis. Yes, sir.

Mr. HUGHES. And we are in trouble right now in the Congress, as you well know.

Mr. Powis. Yes, sir. Mr. Hughes. You are a realist.

Mr. Powis. Yes, sir.

· · ·

Mr. HUGHES. Every Member of Congress wants to step up our effort against crime, particularly violent crime. This administration is deeply committed to directing our efforts against violent crime in particular. Firearms is one of those areas that naturally is involved in violent crime?

Mr. Powis. That is correct.

Mr. HUGHES. So, most people acknowledge that the missions of BATF in firearms, explosives, and arson, are important law enforcement missions and, if anything, we should strengthen them. Most people agree that ATF has developed an expertise that is second to none in these areas. Mr. Powis. I agree with that.

S. Dy

Mr. HUGHES. What seems to be the problem then?

Mr. Powis. I think the problem right now is getting the Congress to vote the necessary funds and if we get that, we can proceed at some level of effectiveness.

Mr. HUGHES. Unfortunately, I think the problem lies in the fact that there is a great deal of pressure on Members of Congress from the gun lobby, to basically dismantle the efforts of BATF to enforce the gun laws? Isn't that the basic problem?

Mr. Powis. I don't know whether that is a correct statement or not. I am under the impression that, for now, the NRA is looking to keep ATF intact.

Mr. HUGHES. Why? That is a 180-degree turn.

Mr. Powis. I worldn't want to speculate on what the motivation is

Mr. HUGHES. Well, it seems to me that the administration has got to start speculating because we are in trouble. We have an agency that is dying on the vine and we have important law enforcement functions that are not being discharged in the best interest of the public. We have got to start putting blame where it should be. We can't dance around the Maypole.

Mr. Powis. The administration is urging members of the subcommittees of both Houses to grant the urgent supplemental. The administration has been urging the reassignment of functions program.

Mr. HUGHES. Well, I look forward to working with the administration to see that the transfer is effective and we can put the issue to rest so that these agents can get about doing their job.

Thank you.

1

Mr. Powis. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate your efforts and we look forward to working with you on it. Thank you. [Statement of Mr. Powis follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF ROBERT E. POWIS, DEPUTY ASSISTANT SECRETARY FOR ENFORCEMENT, DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY

Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee, it is my pleasure to appear before you here today to discuss the current status of the criminal enforcement activities of the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms (BATF).

Viewed from any perspective, it is submitted that any discussion of the current status of the criminal enforcement activities of BATF must deal with morale. The morale of the criminal enforcement personnel of BATF is very low. They have been through a period of great uncertainty ranging from rumors of RIFs and furloughs to newspaper accounts of the abolishment of the Bureau. The uncertainty continues. The Treasury Department, proposed a plan last November to reassign all of the BATF functions to the U.S. Secret Service and U.S. Customs Service. Under this plan the functions of clockel and tobacco are to go to the Customs Service. plan the functions of alcohol and tobacco are to go to the Customs Service. Onder this functions of firearms and explosives are to go the the Secret Service. As criminal enforcement personnel became aware of the details of this plan, most of them came to realize that it was good for rederal law enforcement and that it was good for them. Indeed, it is my reading that the vast majority of the criminal enforcement personnel of BATF enthusiastically supported the reassignment of functions to the Secret Service and looked forward to the merger. Unfortunately, the plan has not been approved by Congress and they now face a new period of uncertainty. Moreover, there is an imminent financial crisis facing the Bureau. Unless supple-

mental funding is approved by Congress in the current fiscal year, over 1,600 em-ployees will have to be furloughed for more than 90 days commencing on about June 27, 1982. Under these circumstances, it is easy to understand why morale is low and why criminal enforcement personnel feel upset and confused. Despite all of these problems, criminal enforcement personnel have continued to

make excellent criminal cases. Some examples of cases made despite these adverse conditions are set forth as follows:

In February 1982, BATF agents working on a task force with members of the Des Moines, Iowa, Police Department arrested a convicted felon and seized a number of sawed-off shotguns and stolen firearms. The arrest was the result of BATF undercover operations wherein a considerable amount of stolen property, including firearms and title II weapons, was purchased from six different suspects. In late February, BATF agents arrested two individuals in Newark, New Jersey,

when they delivered 200 silencers to an undercover agent. Twenty-five additional silencers were seized from another suspect in Colorado.

In late February, BATF agents worked with local officials in Bergen County, New Jersey, in an investigation which led to an arrest, after a woman had been killed with a pipe bomb in Fairlawn, N.J.

In January 1982, BATF agents arrested an individual in Indiana who is a top fire-arms trafficker. He was involved with two other defendants who were responsible for a number of burglaries of gun stores in central and southern Indiana involving the theft of over 100 firearms.

Earlier this month BATF and Customs agents arrested two persons as they attempted to enter Mexico with 60 firearms. This arrest was the result of a lengthy BATF investigation in Florida. The suspects are known to have purchased 300 handguns in the last year.

Three weeks ago a man was arrested in St. Louis on two counts of murder arising out of a pipe bomb explosion. The arrest was the result of a joint ATF, St. Louis Police Department Bomb Squad investigation arising from an explosion which killed two people.

During the first week of April, BATF agents in Minnesota worked with state and local authorities in the execution of 10 Federal and 70 State arrest warrants in connection with a sting operation wherein approximately 100 firearms were purchased along with a large quantity of stolen merchandise.

These cases are but a few of the many firearms, explosives and arson cases which continue to be investigated by BATF agents on a daily basis. It is a tribute to the dedication of all the men and women of the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms that they are able to continue their normal duties during a period of great stress and uncertainty.

The most immediate problem facing BATF today is the need for additional fund-

ing in the present fiscal year. The present continuing resolution allocates \$115.7 million for the Bureau. This figure, as mentioned previously, will necessitate fur-loughs of approximately 1,600 BATF employees commencing on about June 27 and lasting through the end of fiscal year 1982. The impact of these furloughs would be devastating both on the concerned BATF employees and on the ability of the Bureau to maintain even minimum law enforcement functions. If the furloughs take place there will be no effective enforcement of the arson, explosives, and firearms laws for the last three months of this fiscal year and probably well beyond that time. It is anticipated that a large number of employees who are faced with no income for more than 90 days will probably seek and obtain employment elsewhere. An "urgent supplemental" is presently under consideration for BATF in both the House and the Senate This supplemental requests funding in two areas for the re-House and the Senate. This supplemental requests funding in two areas for the re-mainder of this fiscal year: (1) \$22.3 million for salaries and expenditures; and (2) \$1.479 million for travel and per diem for 45 agents and support personnel for the Vice President's South Florida Task Force. Approval of this "urgent supplemental" request is critical if there is to be any kind of enforcement of the arson, explosives, and firearms statutes or if there is to be proper regulation of the alcohol and tobacco industries.

Mr. Chairman, the plan which the Treasury Department devised for the reassign-ment of BATF functions to the U.S. Secret Service and the U.S. Customs Service was, and is, a sound plan which contains numerous law enforcement and cost benewas, and is, a sound plan which contains numerous law enforcement and cost bene-fits. This administration plan would, if adopted, provide for a more effective and ef-ficient enforcement of the criminal statutes dealing with arson, explosives and first-arms. It would provide adequate resources for these functions both in terms of budget and personnel. It would also provide vitally needed additional resources for the protective mission of the Secret Service. Implementation plans were developed as the result of cooperative work between the Department, the Secret Service, the Customs Service and the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms. These plans would have enabled us to carry out the reassignment of functions and presented on would have enabled us to carry out the reassignment of functions and personnel on April 1, 1982. Had this occurred, I firmly believe that the operating effectiveness of ATF employees who would have been reassigned to the Secret Service would have shown marked immediate improvement because uncertainty and job insecurity would have disappeared. I believe that both morale and productivity would have improved both quickly and significantly. As you know, the plan for the reassignment

and the second second

16-118 0-83-

of functions has not been approved by either the House or Senate Subcommittees on Appropriations. On March 24, 1982, the House Appropriations Subcommittee deferred a decision on the administration's plan and extended the "freeze" on implementation of the plan until June 30, 1982. On March 25, 1982, the Senate Subcommittee on Treasury, Postal Service, and General Government voted to approve an alternative to the administration's reorganization plan.

The reorganization plan approved by the subcommittee would direct the following: Arson and explosives jurisdiction would be transferred to the Secret Service together with 317 special agents. An additional 400 special agents would be transferred to the Secret Service for protective use. All alcohol, tobacco and firearms functions, both regulatory and criminal, would remain at BATF and the Bureau would be renamed as the Treasury Compliance Agency (TCA). This plan was approved by the Subcommittee.

The administration is not able to support the Senate subcommittee's alternative plan because it would reduce the number of special agents presently engaged in the criminal enforcement of the firearms statutes by almost 50 percent. This would seriously undermine the Federal effort to enforce those statutes which deal with title II weapons (automatic weapons, silencers and other des ructive devices); felons in possession of firearms (titles I and VII of the Gun Control Act); and the illegal diversion of firearms from legitimate channels to violent criminals who use weapons in carrying out murders, robberies, rapes, burglaries, and narcotic violations (title I). The Senate subcommittee proposal would also create practical problems of trying to determine which agents would go to the Secret Service and which agents would remain behind in the Treasury Compliance Agency. RIF registers would have to be set up to make this determination. It is possible that the Secret Service would end up with a disproportionate number of the more senior agents presently assigned to the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms, at a time when the Service is in need

Senator Laxalt offered an alternative plan which would create a Treasury Compliance Agency for the regulatory aspects of alcohol, tobacco and firearms. Senator Laxalt's plan would transfer approximately 1,200 agents to the Secret Service with appropriate support personnel for the criminal enforcement of the firearms, arson and explosives statutes. This plan is acceptable to the administration because it provides adequate resources for the criminal enforcement of the firearms, explosives, and arson statutes by the Secret Service.

In conclusion Mr. Chairman, let me again state that the most important and vital need for the BATF at this time is to obtain funding contained in the "urgent supplemental" request. This funding will allow BATF to carry out its criminal enforcement responsibilities with some degree of effectiveness. I do not know what the future holds for the BATF beyond the funding level contained in the "urgent supplemental," I must point out that it will be very difficult to rebuild the Bureau to its prior level of criminal enforcement effectiveness if it is maintained as it presently exists. The Department believes that the best resolution of BATF's dilemma would be that the criminal enforcement functions of firearms, explosives, and arson be reassigned to the Secret Service, together with sufficient personnel.

At this time I would be pleased to attempt to answer any questions which you or members of the subcommittee might have.

Mr. Hughes. Our next witness is Norman Darwick, executive director of the International Association of Chiefs of Police. Mr. Darwick has been actively involved in law enforcement since 1955 and has served in various positions with the International Association of Chiefs of Police since 1966. He has had a distinguished career and we welcome him to the subcommittee today.

Mr. Darwick, we do have your statement, which without objection, will be made part of the record and we hope you can summarize it for us.

TESTIMONY OF NORMAN DARWICK, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, INTERNATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF CHIEFS OF POLICE

Mr. DARWICK. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I will do my best to summarize.

Service and the service of the servi

I certainly appreciate the opportunity to appear before the House Subcommittee on Crime to express the views of the International Association of Chiefs of Police regarding the reduction in funding and the proposed furloughs of the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms.

The IACP is a professional organization established in 1893 and it is comprised of chiefs of police and other law enforcement personnel from all sections of the United States and from 75 nations. I am not expressing the views of myself, or a narrow segment of the police, but rather the thinking of the vast majority of the association membership as well as the vast majority of the law enforce-

ment community.

We have appeared before the U.S. Congress on several prior occasions concerning the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms and, as in the past, we must urge for the continuation and the retention of the vital functions that BATF performs.

The current situation, wherein there will be massive furloughs of BATF agents as well as staff, cannot be tolerated. Continued debate, showmanship, and indecision can only serve to emasculate BATF's gain and the critical law enforcement functions that it serves.

The world's law enforcement community cannot afford continued delays and indecision concerning BATF's role in law enforcement funding over this most important agency. We express our concern here today because of reports of cases of automatic weapons and cases of explosives going uninvestigated. At one point, BATF had no money to buy gas for investigative vehicles, they had no money for investigative cases. Alarming information has reached us as to the concerns of the stockpiling of automatic weapons and explosives.

The work of BATF has been extremely effective on not only the national front but the international level as well. This subcommittee is well aware of the loopholes in the Gun Control Act of 1968 which regulates the importation of some guns but failed to address control of their various component parts. This oversight quickly became the object of a large-scale, black-market operation which had the illegal gunrunners effectively circumventing the intent of the act. Illegal shippers and transshippers soon became organized within some outlaw motorcycle gangs.

BATF has been the lead agency of enforcement for these offenses and you can recognize quickly the need for the regulatory and enforcement actions at the Federal level with regard to the proper and effective responses to this type of criminal activity.

These offenses are often manifestations of criminal conspiracies which take place in a time and location far removed from the actual site of the incident. State and local law enforcement agencies cannot adequately respond. State, county, and municipal agen-cies do not have funding, personnel, nor technology, and authority to properly investigate this category of criminal activity.

In another area, arson for profit grew to such an enormous problem that our Federal Government found it necessary to include arson as a crime index offense under the uniform criminal reporting program which reflects the Nation's crime picture.

The most effective program aimed at cracking down on those who put the torch to property is the antiarson program of BATF. BATF's arson program has been a model of Federal, State, and local cooperation. Through this program, the Federal Government has provided vital assistance to States and localities which bear the major law enforcement responsibilities in this area.

The Bureau's record of making successful cases, particularly in such hard to investigate fields as arson for hire has been outstanding. BATF arson task forces have achieved conviction rates of 40 percent in Philadelphia, 60 percent in Chicago, 81 percent in Houston, and 90 percent in Los Angeles. All this, compared with an overall national rate of 22 percent in arson cases. The members of the IACP believe this to be such an important

function that the resolution in support of continuation of BATF's antiarson was passed at the 88th annual conference. This resolu-

The illegal use of explosives by terrorists and organized crime figures has been targeted as a major enforcement function of a

There is no need for me to tell you about the critical nature of this activity. All one has to do is look at the number of innocent individuals who have been killed or seriously injured due to the detonation of explosive devices.

I think that nothing speaks more eloquently for the vital role of the BATF than does the tragic incident of March 30, 1981. BATF traced a handgun used by John Hinckley, Jr., in his attempt to assassinate President Reagan, within 30 minutes of receiving the report. BATF was also instrumental in tracing the firearms used in the assassination attempt of Pope John Paul II in Rome. Since BATF's inception, the Bureau has processed more than 100

applications for gun dealer licenses, spot checked their recordkeep-ing practices, maintained their records of manufacturer sales, which provide the basis for tracing weapons used in crimes, has investigated sales and presented evidence in those cases to grand juries.

BATF has also assisted local law enforcement agencies by making approximately 60,000 traces of firearms a year.

In conclusion, it is our view that the United States cannot afford to reduce funding levels or the reported furloughs of BATF person-nel. Ironically, the reductions in funding and proposed furloughs will affect those BATF programs having the greatest impact on street crime, because it is these areas that invite the nefarious involvement of organized crime, career criminals, and terrorists. All areas directly responsible for multimillion dollar losses through economic, violent, and deadly crimes.

These programs serve a proper Federal role in its relationship to State and local law enforcement. No single municipal county or State police agency can devote sufficient funds to personnel and the technology to a program of national responsibility. In fact, with few exceptions, State and local agencies are operating with dimin-

Attorney General William French Smith stated recently that it was his view that the Federal role should be involved in the investigation and prosecution of major cases. We are frustrated and we

WE MADE

offer you, Mr. Chairman, the resources of the IACP in accomplishing your objective, in seeing that this vital function continues. Thank you for this opportunity. [The statement follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF NORMAN DARWICK, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, INTERNATIONAL

Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the committee. I appreciate this opportunity to appear before the House Subcommittee on Crime to express the views of the International Association of Chiefs of Police (IACP) regarding the reduction in funding and proposed furloughs of the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms. The International Association of Chiefs of Police is a voluntary professional organization, established in 1893. It is comprised of chiefs of police and other law enforcement personnel from all sections of the United States and more than 75 nations. Command personnel within the United States constitute more than 70 percent of the more than 13,500 members. Throughout its existence, the IACP has strived to achieve proper, conscientious and resolute law enforcement. This it has done in the interest of community betterment, conservation of the public peace and maintenance of good order. The IACP has always sought to achieve these objectives in full accord with the Constitution, and the IACP has been constantly devoted in all its activities to the steady advancement of this Nation's best welfare and well-

I would stress at this juncture that I am not expressing here the views of myself or a narrow segment of police, but rather the thinking of the vast majority of the association membership, as well as the vast majority of the law enforcement community.

We have appeared before the U.S. Congress on two prior occasions concerning the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms. As in the past, we must urge for the con-tinuation and retention of the vital functions BATF performs. The current situation wherein there will be massive furloughs of BATF agents as well as support staff cannot be tolerated. Continued debate, showmanship, and indecision can only serve to emasculate BATF's gain and the critical law enforcement functions served. The world's law enforcement community cannot afford continued delays and indecision concerning BATF's role in law enforcement and the funding of this most important agency.

The work of BATF has been extremely effective, not only on the national front, but at the international level as well. This subcommittee is well aware of the loop-hole in the "Gun Control Act of 1968" which regulated the importation of some guns, but failed to address control of their various component parts. This oversight quickly became the object of a large scale black market operation which has the illegal gunrunners effectively circumventing the intent of the act. Illegal shippers and transshippers soon became organized within some outlaw motorcycle gangs. BATF has been the lead agency of enforcement for these offenses, and you can

quickly recognize the need for the regulatory and enforcement actions at the Feder-al level with regard to the proper and effective response to this type of criminal activity. Further, these offenses are often manifestations of criminal conspiracies which take place in time and location far removed from the actual site of the end incident. Thus, they are extremely difficult for State and local law enforcement agencies to adequately respond to. State, county, and municipal agencies do not have the funding, personnel, technology, and authority to properly investigate this category of criminal activity. In another area, arson-for-profit grew to such an enor-mous problem that our Federal Government found it necessary to include arson as a crime index offense under the uniform crime reporting program, which reflects the Nation's annual crime picture.

The most effective Federal program aimed at cracking down on those who put the torch to property is the anti-arson program of the BATF. The BATF arson program has been a model of Federal, State and local cooperation. Through this program the Federal Government has provided vital assistance to States and localities which bear the major law enforcement responsibility in this area.

The Bureau's record of making successful cases, particularly in such hard-to-in-vestigate fields as arson-for-hire, has been cutstanding, BATF arson task forces have achieved conviction rates of 40 percent in Philadelphia, 60 percent in Chicago, 81 percent in Houston and 90 percent in Los Angeles, compared with an overall national rate of 22 percent in arson cases,

40

Association of Chiefs of Police

The members of the IACP believe this to be such an important function that the following resolution in support of the continuation of BATF's anti-arson activity was passed at the 88th annual conference of the IACP in New Orleans on October 1,

"Whereas, the International Association of Chiefs of Police is a professional law enforcement association comprised of chief law enforcement administrators from the United States and 66 nations; and

"Whereas, arson and arson-related crimes represent a significant and growing law enforcement problem in the United States; and

"Whereas, the widespread and indiscriminate character of arson crimes result in death and injury to targeted and innocent victims alike, thereby creating a serious hazard to public safety, causing billions of dollars in property loss yearly; and

"Whereas, arson schemes are often complex, multijurisdictional and geographically unconfining in nature, with the presence of organized crime and white collar criminals further compounding the problem for State/local agencies acting alone;

"Whereas, the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms active role through the application of arson task force units, national response teams, training, laboratory and technical expertise has provided in concert with other Federal agencies, invaluable assistance to State/local agencies in addressing violent arson crimes on a na-

"Resolved, That the International Association of Chiefs of Police opposes any curtailment to Federal anti-arson activity and support; and be it further

"Resolved, That the International Association of Chiefs of Police support and endorses the continued efforts of the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms to address those elements of arson-related criminal activity that warrants Federal em-

"Resolved, That copies of this resolution be forwarded to the President of the United States, the Attorney General of the United States, the Director of the Office of Management and Budget and to other appropriate parties interested in the pre-

The illegal use of explosives by terrorists and organized crime figures has been targeted as a major enforcement function of the BATF. I need not expand on the critical nature of this activity. All one has to do is look at the number of innocent individuals who have been killed or seriously injured due to the detonation of explo-

I believe nothing speaks more eloquently for the vital role of the BATF than does the tragic incident of March 30, 1981. BATF traced the handgun used by John Hinckley, Jr. in his attempt to assassinate President Reagan within 30 minutes of receiving the report. BATF was also instrumental in tracing the firearms used in the assassination attempt of Pope John Paul II in Rome.

Further, since BATF's inception in 1972, the Bureau has processed more than 100,000 applications for gun dealer licenses, spot-checked their record-keeping practices, maintained the records of manufacturer sales which provide the basis for tracing weapons used in crimes, investigated sales and presented evidence in those cases to grand juries. BATF has also assisted local law enforcement agencies by making

In conclusion, the United States cannot afford the reduced funding levels or the reported furloughs of BATF personnel. Ironically, the reductions in funding and proposed furloughs will affect those BATF programs having the greatest impact on street crime, because it is these areas that invite the nefarious involvement of organized crime, career criminals, and terrorists. All areas are directly responsible for multi-million dollar losses through economic, violent and deadly crimes. These programs serve a proper Federal role in its relationship to State and local law enforcement. No single municipal, county, or State police agency can devote sufficient ment. No single municipal, county, or state police agency can devote sufficient funds, personnel, and/or technology to a program of national responsibility. In a statement before the Senate Judiciary Committee's Subcommittee on Crimi-

nal Law last year, Attorney General William French Smith stated:

"The Federal Government should not and cannot usurp the primary criminal justice authority of the States. But that does not mean each must go its separate way, paying no heed to how it might assist the other in such a matter of common concern. The Federal Government has a fundamental responsibility to investigate and cern. The rederal Government has a rundamental responsionity to investigate and prosecute * * * complex white collar crimes that defy the ability of State and local governments operating under more limited jurisdictional constraints to deal with Thank you. I would be happy to answer any questions you may have.

Mr. HUGHES. In January of this year, IACP endorsed the Treasury plan for transfer of law enforcement to the Secret Service. I assume you still support that?

Mr. DARWICK. Yes, sir.

Mr. HUGHES. I assume that IACP has heard from its member agencies and personnel from around the country, as I have, expressing concern over what is happening to BATF? Aside from the resolution that you have introduced, which was adopted by your IACP, has your organization endeavored to precipitate perhaps some efforts directed to key Members of Congress to assist this agency?

Mr. DARWICK. Yes, sir, we have sent numerous telegrams, we have met with the staff people of the various subcommittees in both the House and the Senate, and we have regular contact with your staff, which has been helpful in directing us to the other staff people who are appropriate.

Mr. HUGHES. We have already seen a reduction in activities. In fact we have had a lot of testimony today on that. I know you have been present during that testimony.

Have your members also communicated to you the impact that they felt because of the cutbacks in these three areas-arson, explosives, and firearms?

Mr. DARWICK. Yes, sir, as I pointed out, there are hundreds of automatic weapons cases and explosive cases going uninvestigated. The local-level people depend to a greater extent on BATF than do the State-level people, but even the State-level people have a great relationship with the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms.

Mr. HUGHES. Has the IACP endeavored to talk with some of the groups, such as NRA and other groups that have opposed the transfer?

Mr. DARWICK. Yes; we have, without much success with NRA, in particular.

Stork Sec.

Mr. HUGHES. Well, many of your members are members of NRA? Mr. DARWICK. That is right, and some of those members have expressed their concern to the governing body of NRA strongly suggesting that they support the continuation of BATF.

Mr. Hughes. Do you have any idea how many police officials are members of NRA?

Mr. DARWICK. No; I don't. Quite a few I suspect.

Mr. HUGHES. Is there any way you can find out? Mr. DARWICK. Only if NRA keeps that record and determines occupation. I will make an attempt to do that and I will respond to Mr. Gregory.

Mr. HUGHES. I can probably do a pretty good job of giving you a record of members of NRA in my district. They do a good job of plastering me with communications from time to time. I think it is important, as I indicated earlier, that NRA and the other special interest groups that are interested in firearms have done a good job overall, over the years, in advancing the rights of those that are interested in firearms. They have advanced the interests of the sportsmen extremely well, and for the life of me, I don't understand their position in an area that is so vital to law enforcement, because what is happening equates very directly into fewer prosecutions of the people that are trafficking in these hideous crimes.

The second of the second of

So, I would encourage you to continue with your efforts to put an end to what has been a time of uncertainty for these important functions.

Mr. DARWICK. Yes.

Mr. HUGHES. Thank you. I have no further questions.

Mr. DARWICK. Thank you, sir.

Mr. HUGHES. Our final witness today is Special Agent John J. Pitta, national vice president, [BATF], Federal Law Enforcement Officers Association. Mr. Pitta has been special agent for BATF for 13 years. Previously he served with the Federal Bureau of Narcotics and the Bureau of Narcotics and Dangerous Drugs.

We welcome you, Mr. Pitta, to the subcommittee today. We have your statement, which will be inserted in the record in full, and we hope you will summarize it for us.

TESTIMONY OF SPECIAL AGENT JOHN J. PITTA, NATIONAL VICE PRESIDENT, FEDERAL LAW ENFORCEMENT OFFICERS ASSOCI-ATION

Mr. PITTA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The Federal Law Enforcement Officers Association welcomes the opportunity to address this subcommittee on the reorganization of BATF enforcement duties. My name is John J. Pitta, FLEOA national vice president—BATF.

The past year of turmoil has been hard for BATF special agents, but it may have been deadly for the American public. Activities in BATF districts are down 25 percent and this downturn affects the investigation of firearms, explosives, and arson violations. It also affects the level of support BATF can offer State, county, and local law enforcement.

Basically, my position is a field agent in the New York district office. One of my duties is liaison with State and local offices and I have seen over this period lab services going down. Officers call me, can we lift prints, can we do this. I have to call to find out what our budgetary restraints are. Do we have the ability to do it for these people.

TRACING

Tracing is another area where we find problems. I mean our records, we go in tracing from Washington to a manufacturer, and then we go down the line until we get to the end user, the dealer who sold the gun. We find out many times the dealer's records are not available, they are lost, or he doesn't have any. This affects directly your local constraints and the police that I service.

TRAINING

For years we have trained State and local officers in firearms, arson, explosives. The washout of LEAA has completely or almost stopped this program and officers constantly ask you, because basically lots of departments don't have the money, and they depend on us for our expertise.

From a consumer's perspective, Americans have been ill served by delays in reorganizing. Powerful special interests have blocked a sound reorganization plan ready to be put into effect as early as

the Bernstein de Line Harris

September 1981. This plan was a sound merger of the Secret Service and the BATF. It protects civil liberties while improving enforcement efficiency and strengthens the enforcement of the Gun Control Act of 1968. No other alternative plan could touch that proposal being sound government and sound law enforcement.

As for the impact of furloughs and reduction in force, it has left the BA/IF agent cynical and embittered. In dollars and cents, it just means declining morale, initiatives, and productivity. Think what it must be like to investigate firearms, explosives, and arson cases while worrying whether you will have a job next week or next month.

Again, let me give you something personal. My wife is a retired member of the New York City Police Department. She went through the layoff periods. Luckily for us she wasn't laid off because of her seniority, but I saw in friends and acquaintances what it did to their family life. I have a very strong marriage. I am very lucky, but what about what it did to the weak marriage, what it did to the children. It is not fair to the man who dedicates himself to a profession, whether it is a special interest that causes it, to have things like the flip-flopping we see in the last few months. I have been an ATF agent for 13 years. I have lived with that special interest who now all of a sudden likes me, wants to put his hand around me and tell me you might as well stay around. This is wrong.

Moreover, there would be little cost savings realized in reduction in force or furloughs. Furloughs for more than 30 days and RIF's are costly and disruptive. Correctly figuring, bumping, and retreating rights alone, are a nightmare. The exit of experienced law enforcement officers would mortgage the future capabilities of ATF or any other agency that would take over that responsibility.

In the New York office alone, we have no secretaries, not one. A major law enforcement office in this country does not have a secretary, does not have a text operator. We answer the phone in embarrassment. These are hard times. There is no doubt about it, but in thinking about furloughs, Congress is sending a clear message to the American people. You are saying that in exchange for a balanced budget, you are willing to accept trafficking in guns, bombs, and torching of property and the death and misery that goes along with that act.

Again, maybe I can give you a little personal insight as to what I mean by this. Just Friday in the district office we had an arrest. We brought the defendant in for processing. We had no film to take a picture of this defendant. That is grassroots. That is there. I have a RIF memo in front of me that was sent from the Acting Director to the Assistant Secretary. In here it gives a breakdown of who, where and what. Let me give you that breakdown: 400 agents will be left out of approximately 1,200 right now; 6,500 inspectors, and 200 support personnel. I will give you what that percentage means.

The total Bureau will lose approximately 59 percent of their personnel; 71 percent come from criminal enforcement. For a Bureau that is dedicated to criminal enforcement, that is an atrocity, where we ever come to those figures. I am led to believe that those figures come from the Government's concern for collective revenue.

16-118 O-89-7

45

The market of the second s

They tell me that this is the breakdown you get because you have to collect revenue, and law enforcement takes a back seat to the collection of revenue.

I heard you mention the complaint of abuse. I guess I have been an agent for 15 years and I have gone through with myself and my wife the attacks on law enforcement by many groups. Well, I guess in the last 2 or 3 years, as you talked about before, I really cannot remember a problem in the New York district office with the abuse of power. But I am sure there were one or two.

But when you look at that in the full field of law enforcement, that is negligible. I remember my wife on the city streets; there wasn't a day in her precinct that there wasn't some problem with a complaint or an accusation of abuse or corruption. So, when we look at the total picture, that is not too bad at all.

Joint operations are I guess a good thing to look at. Many times the Bureau will engage in a joint operation with Customs or whoever, NYPD. It is very embarrassing to tell another law enforcement group or another law enforcement jurisdiction that you don't have the money. How could you not have the money when gun control in this country is one of the most important things?

We have violent crime every day. We saw just yesterday an unfortunate accident between two officers, one killing the other in a fit of rage or whatever, a firearm being used. It is important to know what is happening.

We talk about licensing. Right now firearms licensing is issued for \$10 and a 45-day wait. There is no background check. It might be legislated or prescribed that you must do them. But because of budgetary constraints we are not doing them. We are issuing licenses indiscriminately. In 45 working days they must be back to the consumer.

I guess when I first started with ATF, the agent was the one who went out to the dealer, reviewed his records, reviewed his application to be a dealer. I think the dealer saw who I was, realized where I was coming from, and what he had to do. I took the time to tell him how to keep records. If he ran into a pitfall or problem, he called me directly. Many instances I have had that. He wants to know, John, am I doing the right thing, how do I enter this, or how do I do that.

It was a good situation. The man didn't feel intimidated by my looking at his records. He knew I was doing my job.

Well, Mr. Chairman, I think I have sort of testified a little differently. I have given you some of my own personal experiences and a little bit of the prepared text.

I thank you, and I offer our assistance in your campaign for an effective law enforcement outfit.

[The statement of Mr. Pitta follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SPECIAL AGENT JOHN J. PITTA, FLEOA NATIONAL VICE PRESIDENT—BATF

The Federal Law Enforcement Officers Association appreciates the opportunity to testify before this subcommittee, today. We, in FLEOA, feel that the best interests of the public, this subcommittee, the Treasury Department, our members and special agents of the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms are served by permitting us—an organization representing working field agents—to sware our observations, opinions, knowledge and experience with you.

in and Shaff a set of the set

My name is John J. Pitta. I am a special agent with the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms in the New York District Office. I am also the National Vice President—BATF for the Federal Law Enforcement Officers Association. I have been a federal agent since 1967. My first two years in law enforcement were spent with the Federal Bureau of Narcotics. In 1969 I transferred to BATF where I have served ever since. I have a BS Degreee from the State University of New York, at Albany, and I am working toward a Master in Public Administration at John Jay College of Criminal Justice, in New York.

Before I begin my discussion of the impact this year's turmoil has had on our special agents I would like to tell you something about the Federal Law Enforcement Officers Association. This is a professional association established to provide legal protection to federal law enforcement officers and criminal investigators. It conducts policy analyses in areas of federal law enforcement. It attempts to build public appreciation for the problems and accomplishments of federal law enforcement. It seeks to improve working conditions and job performance through better communications between field agents and their agencies. And, it provides the agents perspective on policies, procedures, management, budgets, priorities and programs to both executive agencies and legislative staffs and committees. This last item is undertaken through seeking consultation rights, informal dialogues, and opportunities to testify.

In all, the Federal Law Enforcement Officers Association represents over 5,000 federal law enforcement officers and criminal investigators including those in BATF. That equals fully 25 percent of the some 19,600 law enforcement officers and criminal investigators in federal service. Our members—men and women—are drawn from 29 federal agencies working in the United States and overseas. Since the Federal Law Enforcement Officers Association was founded in 1978, it has grown at a rate which at times exceeded 100 new members per month. This rapid growth, at least in part, reflects the tremendous pressures with which federal law enforcement officers and criminal investigators must deal. It reflects the working agents need for a professional association which understands the pressures at his or her level.

Gentlemen, I can assure you it has been a rough year for the BATF special agent. I would guess it has been a costly one for the American people also. Nationwide the activities of BATF districts are down 25 percent. If you consider that 1,200 agents working at full capacity are strained by rising case loads, then the downturn in enforcement activity must be affecting the public. Cuts in manpower and money, declining morale and other factors must have an impact in terms of violent crime. It must result in undetected firearms, explosives and arson violations. This is the direct cost. But there are indirect costs, too. When BATF cannot provide the level of support which is needed by their colleagues at the state, county, and local levels, the taxpaying public pays indirectly a second time. Look at this from the consumers perspective. The American public is just not get-

Look at this from the consumers perspective. The American public is just not getting the level of service it should be receiving for the tax dollars it is paying. After a year of plans and counterplans the enforcement duties of the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms still have not been reorganized. Powerful special interests have blocked the thoughtful reorganization plan which was ready to go as early as September, 1981. Under the pull and tear of these special interests, this plan, one put forth by enforcement professionals, was stymied. Then alternate plans began to appear. Other forces came into play and little was accomplished. No individual legislator or coalition of legislators, as far as I know, ever made it clear that enough was enough. No one stood up and stated unequivocally that firearms, arson and explosives represented problem areas too deadly to be treated as a political football. The year of inaction on plans to reorganize BATF's enforcement duties continues to hurt the special agent, but it may well be killing the public. So what were the various plans for reorganization? Which made the most sense to the working criminal investigator, at least to criminal investigators in our organization?

Let me begin in the past. Prior to any efforts to reorganize enforcement duties of BATF, firearms licensing was undertaken without the involvement of criminal enforcement units of BATF. This unhealthy division of regulatory and investigative function was eliminated in the reorganization plan announced in September, 1981. The Treasury Department's plan held that enforcement and licensing was to go under the United States Secret Service along with special agents, technical personnel, and a percentage of those involved with licensing.

Most of our special agents enthusiastically supported this plan. Its benefits were patently obvious. It consolidated firearms licensing and enforcement. And then, by merging it with the general area of Secret Service enforcement, it married the

and the second

duties of protection, threat assessment, and technical support with the control of firearms, the control of explosives, and the investigation and control of arson. It was a logical, prudent wedding of functions. It was good government.

Why? Because the BATF special agents regularly supplemented Secret Service de-tails during periods of manpower need. BATF special agents and U.S. Secret Service special agents worked together on stationary and travelling details. Today, they are working together on such details.

The Treasury Department's reorganization plan also provided for the protection of civil liberties while improving delivery of enforcement services. Although it consolidated enforcement functions, thereby improving efficiency, it did so strictly within the Treasury Department and not by proposing further mergers outside the Treasury family.

As you may know a great deal of the work of the U.S. Secret Service special agent goes toward risk assessment. Quite often the risks are posed by firearms and explosives. These assessment duties would almost assuredly be improved by having BATF licensing, investigations and technical services merged with the U.S. Secret Service.

There were intangible benefits to be realized also. The Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms has been and continues to be very popular with state, county and local law enforcement who depend upon it for assistance. The U.S. Secret Service enjoys tremendous stature as an enforcement organization. Together this would have been a winning combination for the law enforcement community and the American public in general.

Now let's examine the Treasury Department's reorganization proposal from a po-litical perspective. Would the merger of U.S. Secret Service and BATF criminal enforcement have opened Secret Service to political sniping by special interest groups? Would the U.S. Secret Service have become the target of lobbyists opposed to enforcement of firearms laws?

My belief is that they might have, but I also believe the U.S. Secret Service and the Treasury Department would have prevailed over that vocal minority and those special interest groups. The authority of the U.S. Secret Service, the importance of its mission and the status of its special agents would have been more than a match for those who took continuing umbrage with the Gun Control Act of 1968. Placed under the authority of the United States Secret Service, enforcement of the Gun Control Act, and the Gun Control Act, itself, would have been strengthened. Special interests understood this, I believe, and wanted a weak and divided, not a strong and cohesive organization with which to deal. They wanted their old whipping boy, or something like it. They did not want to tangle with the Secret Service, Faced with the latter, eleventh hour opposition to the Treasury Department's plan developed.

This brings me to the next reorganization proposal. An alternate proposal suggest-ed that 370 special agents from BATF go to U.S. Secret Service for explosives and arson enforcement, 400 special agents go to Secret Service for general duties, and 500 stay behind in a new Treasury Office of Compliance to handle firearms duties, and 500 stay behind in a new Treasury Office of Compliance to handle firearms duties. This proposal I will call the "Divide and Conquer Plan." It illogically cleaves the function of explosive investigations from firearms investigations. It overloads an in-sufficient number of special agents to such a degree that firearms control would vir-tually come to a standstill. It causes all personnel, including special agents, to deal with all the problems attendent with the formation of explosive investigations. with all the problems attendant with the formation of any new government agency. And, it would wipe out the Gun Control Act of 1968 as an effective law of the land without Congress ever rescinding it. As a special agent of BATF, as a National Offi-cer in FLEOA and as a citizen I hardly believe this reflects the will of the American people I know.

Let me give you some more reasons why this second plan lacks merit. The technical identification of firearms, the investigation of explosions and explosives, and the determination of causes and the control of arson has diveloped as a uniform body of technical and enforcement skill within BATF and its technical services. Threatening to break up this body of technical and investigative expertise is like King Solomon actually cutting the baby in half. My feeling is that it is better to leave the baby in one piece in anyone's domain than to divide it. I should hasten to add that dividing these services will make it all the more difficult to maintain liaisons with, and provide technical assistance to state, county and local law enforcement. I hardly feel vide technical assistance to state, county and local law enforcement. I hardly feel this to be a good idea when more and more enforcement responsibilities will be de-volving back on those levels—your constituencies—in the years ahead. Finally, if 1,200 special agents are having trouble keeping up with the enforcement of arson, explosives and firearms now, how will dividing them up make the load any lighter? It cannot; and that is why the third plan, while not as good as the original Treas-

ury proposal, offers many more advantages than the second. The third plan calls for

all special agents from BATF to go the U.S. Secret Service. It leaves the existing Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms with only compliance duties. This compromise makes some sense. It allocates enough people with expertise to one agency so that something positive can be done. What it does not offer is the clear advantage of having licensing fused with investigation.

Now let me move on to the impact furloughs and reductions-in-force have on working special agents of BATF. Try to imagine what it must be like to choose a career which you perceive as special, one that may call upon you to risk your life,

career which you perceive as special, one that may can upon you to have your inc, only to find out that your job is easily expendable. Try to imagine what it must by like for someone like me with a wife and five children. I have a mortgage. I have bills. I have to worry whether my family will have health benefits in a few months. Try to think what it must be like trying to manage a family while worrying everyday whether I will have my job next week or next month. Try to imagine how frustrating it must be to go through this anguish when the suffering may be crused by the whim of special interests or the quibbling of committees. Try and imagine what it is like attempting to investigate the criminal cases which affect your voters with this preying on your mind. Just try and think of the impact this has. Think what it must be like to worry whether I should stay with BATF, try and continue my commitment to law enforcement elsewhere, or begin to rethink my entire professional life in a depressed marketplace. I can assure you that the threat, or reality of reductions-in-force or furloughs has

left the enforcement agent cynical and embittered. In dollars and cents terms this means declining morale, declining initiatives, declining productivity. One need not be an expert in personnel management to know that when an em-

ployer is perceived to have broken faith with an employee the working relationship is damaged. In any service business this means productivity is likely to decline. The longer this goes on with BATF, the greater the strains and the greater the harm done to BATF enforcement and all federal law enforcement. Let me be more concrete. As of April 13, 1982, the BATF was funded at a level of

\$115,654,000 through the end of fiscal year 1982. There were no guarantees that supplemental appropriations would be approved. This meant that as early as July, 1982, BATF would have to furlough as many as 1,600 employees for the rest of the fiscal year. Already in the New York District there is not one secretary to be found. They have all left. So as far as we—the special agents—are concerned, these fur-loughs would leave approximately 400 special agents doing the work normally un-dertaken by 1,200 or more, for a period of three months. Moreover, the complicated and cumbersome procedures that must be followed to furlough employees for more than 20 down are about the same as these required for a reduction in-force

than 30 days are about the same as those required for a reduction-in-force. But will the cost savings derived from furloughing BATF personnel, especially agents and those involved with enforcement support, make it worthwhile? The answer in my opinion is a resounding, no!

First, in a furlough situation, as I understand it, benefits continue for up to a year. Correctly figuring "Bumping" and "Retreating" rights is an administrative nightmare, costly, time consuming, and totally disruptive to the normal functioning of any agency. During periods of furlough skilled law enforcement officers will leave service never to return. This exodus of experienced officers is likely to place a heavy mortgage on future enforcement capabilities of BATF or that organization which assumes BATF's criminal enforcement duties. The cost of furloughs or RIF's on the control of violent crime is beyond calculation.

To sum up, I believe that of all the reorganization plans proposed, the Treasury Department's possesses the most merit. It is managerially sound, financially well designed, solid from an enforcement position and in the best interests of our nation and our members. The compromise version I spoke of third, is workable. The second reorganization plan which sends special agents hither, thither and yon is absolutely unacceptable from the enforcement perspectives I have and from those expressed to me by BATF members of FLEOA,

We in FLEOA recognize these are hard times. The entire government is caught between inflation and austerity. But in thinking about furloughs or RIF's for federal law enforcement personnel and firstline support people you are trading lives for dol-lars. You are sending a message to Americans which says that for a balanced budget we in Congress are willing to accept trafficking in guns, bombs, torching of properties and all the misery, death and destruction that must accompany it.

Mr. HUGHES. Thank you, Mr. Pitta. We are grateful to you, because you really have given us some personal insight. You have done well representing your organization here today, because it is personal insight that we wanted to hear.

And the ball of the second

Stand and States

and the second sec

50

I hope you will communicate to your members what I indicated to the previous panel, my own personal concern and the concern of this subcommittee, and it is our hope that we can put to rest the issues that have developed over BATF. We think also that you and your agents do an outstanding job. We probably receive more praise directed to your agency from local law enforcement agencies than any other Federal agency, because you have developed a good working rapport with the local and State law enforcement officials.

We are grateful for your testimony; we are grateful for your work, and we wish you well.

We understand you have your daughter with you today.

Mr. PITTA. Yes, that is Mary Beth Pitta, our mainstay.

Mr. HUGHES. Mary Beth, you are a pretty young lady; you must be very proud of your dad. You should be. Thank you very much.

That concludes our testimony for today.

The subcommittee stands adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 12:05 p.m. the Subcommittee on Crime of the Committee on the Judiciary adjourned.]

Re 81-11-25A.

Ms. JUNE D. W. KALIJARVI, KALIJARVI & DELATE, Washington, D.C.

DEAR Ms. KALIJARVI: This is in response to your letter of January 5, 1982, re-questing a copy of the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms Management Review Report. In your letter you appealed the decision of the Assistant to the Director (Legislative Programs), who in a letter dated December 2, 1981, denied your request for the report.

After careful consideration of this matter, I have decided to release portions of the report to you. I have determined that the remainder of the report, however, contains advice, opinions and recommendations given in the course of Government decisionmaking and that release of the remainder of the report would be injurious to the consultative functions of Government. I believe, therefore, that the remainder of the report is exempt from disclosure pursuant to 5 USC 552(b)(5), which permits an agency to exempt from disclosure inter-agency or intra-agency memoranda or letters which would not be available by law to a party other than an agency in litigation with the agency.

A copy of the report, with the deletions noted above, is enclosed. A bill for the photocopies will be sent to you under separate cover. You may seek judicial review of this decision in the district court of the United States in the district in which you reside, or have your principal place of business or in the District of Columbia. Sincerely yours.

ations).

S.S.

From: Robert E. Powis, Deputy Assistant Secretary (Enforcement). Subject: Executive Summary-ATF Management Review.

Pursuant to your direction on July 9, 1981, a Management Review Team was formed by me consisting of nine people from the Office of Enforcement and Operations, senior staff people with personnel and management backgrounds from the Office of Administration and legal advisers from the Office of General Counsel. This group has conducted a management review of the criminal enforcement functions of ATF from July 17 until the present.

In the course of this review approximately 150 ATF employees and an additional 30 external contacts were interviewed. The review included a study of the following functions and policies of ATF: authority, mission, organizational structure, personnel policies, public and Congressional relations, financial management, productivity and management effectiveness.

The conclusions and recommendations of the Management Review Team appear in Tabs XIII and XIV of the attached report.

ADDITIONAL MATERIAL

DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY. Washington, D.C., February 19, 1982.

JOHN M. WALKER, Jr., Assistant Secretary (Enforcement and Operations).

DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY, Washington, D.C., October 22, 1981. Memorandum for: John M. Walker, Jr., Assistant Secretary (Enforcement and Oper-

ATF MANAGEMENT REVIEW REPORT

I. INTRODUCTION

Discussion with staff members led Assistant Secretary John M. Walker, Jr., to direct that a management review be conducted of the criminal enforcement activities of ATF to determine if in fact there was a basis for the information being received and to determine the overall effectiveness of ATF's criminal enforcement program. Assistant Secretary Walker directed Deputy Assistant Secretary for Enforcement, Robert E. Powis to conduct the management review and to select a team composed of staff members from the Office of Enforcement and Operations, senior staff people with personnel and management backgrounds from the Office of Administration, and legal advisers from the Office of General Counsel. The group was to conduct the study and make recommendations based on their findings. Mr. Walker ordered the formation of this group on July 9, 1981.

The members of the team selected by Mr. Powis and approved by Mr. Walker are

as follows: Seymour Bolten, Senior Adviser to the Assistant Secretary (Enforcement & Operations).

Stephen Bashein, Management Analyst, Office of Management and Organization. John Mangels, Director, Office of Operations (Enforcement & Operations).

Barbara Couglan, Personnel Management Specialist, Office of Personnel.

Charles J. Sorrentino, Enforcement Policy Adviser (Enforcement & Operations). Joan M. Sinnar, Assistant to the Director (Policy Analysis), Office of Operations (Enforcement & Operations).

Jordan Luke, Assistant General Counsel (Enforcement & Operations), Office of General Counsel

Terry Thiele, Attorney Adviser, Office of General Counsel (Enforcement & Operations)

Mr. Thiele joined the Management Review Team in August 1981.

The Management Review Team held its first meeting on July 17, 1981.

II. METHODOLOGY

Steps by the Management Review Team to determine if in fact there were problems at ATF as reported and to assess the effectiveness of ATF are listed as follows:

1. The collection and review of background materials such as briefing papers, budget papers, directives, bureau memoranda and other documents which would give information on the decision-making structure, management planning system, bureau programs and policy, and resource allocation.

2. A review of relevant management inspection reports and available GAO reports.

3. A collection and review of performance statistics and an analysis of agency accomplishments.

4. The most important information gathering process involved extensive interviews with a wide variety of ATF personnel. A number of managers and staff at the headquarters level were interviewed as well as a number of enforcement managers, supervisors and working agents at a variety of locations throughout the country. Interviews were conducted with criminal enforcement personnel in New York, Chicago, Los Angeles, San Francisco, Miami, Atlanta, Detroit, Cleveland, Houston, New Orleans, Tulsa, San Diego, Long Beach, Falls Church, Virginia, and Washington, D.C.

5. Interviews were also conducted with external contacts. These interviews included Justice Department officials, Congressional sources, state and local police officials, and local prosecutors. Interviews of the above officials were conducted in Washington, Los Angeles, Miami, New York, Chicago, Cleveland, Detroit and San Francisco.

III. STATUTORY AND DELEGATED AUTHORITY

Establishment of the Bureau

a section of the sect

1 A

The Secretary of the Treasury is statutorily empowered to enforce those provisions of the United States Code dealing with firearms, explosives, alcohol and tobace co. He delegated such authority to the Director of the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms pursuant to Treasury Department Order No. 221 (June 6, 1972).

"By virtue of the authority vested in me as Secretary of the Treasury, including the authority in Reorganization Plan No. 26 of 1950, it is ordered that:

and the same of the set of the

"1. The purpose of this Order is to transfer, as specified herein, the functions, powers and duties of the Internal Revenue Service arising under laws relating to alcohol, tobacco, firearms, and explosives (including the Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms Division of the Internal Revenue Service), to the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms (hereinafter referred to as the Bureau) which is hereby established. The Bureau shall be headed by the Director, Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Fire-arms (hereinafter referred to as the Director). The Director shall perform his duties under the general direction of the Secretary of the Treasury (hereinafter referred to as the Secretary) and under the supervision of the Assistant Secretary (Enforcement, Tariff and Trade Affairs, and Operations) (hereinafter referred to as the Assistant Secretary).

"2. The Director shall perform the functions, exercise the powers, and carry out the duties of the Secretary in the administration and enforcement of the following provisions of law:

Firearms

or the states of the

The Bureau's Firearms Enforcement Program is responsible for enforcing the following laws:

(1) 18 U.S.C. Chapter 44 (Title I of the Gun Control Act of 1968) [commerce in firearms and ammunition l:

(2) 26 U.S.C. Chapter 53 (National Firearms Act), as amended by Title II of the Gun Control Act [machineguns, destructive devices and certain other firearms]; (3) 18 U.S.C. Appendix §§ 1201-03 (Title VII of the Omnibus Crime Control and Safe Streets Act of 1968), as amended by Title III of the Gun Control Act [unlawful

possession or receipt of firearms]; (4) 22 U.S.C. § 2778 (Arms Export Control Act). Title I of the GCA of 1968 (18 U.S.C. Chapter 44) is entitled "State Firearms Control Assistance" and supplants the Federal Firearms Act of 1938. The purpose of this title is explicitly stated in section 101:

The Congress hereby declares that the purpose of this title is to provide support to Federal, State, and local law enforcement officials in their fight against crime and violence, and it is not the purpose of this title to place any undue or unnecessary Federal restrictions or burdens on law-abiding citizens with respect to the acquisition, possession, or use of firearms appropriate to the purpose of hunting, trapshooting, target shooting, personal protection, or any other lawful activity, and that this title is not intended to discourage or eliminate the private ownership or use of firearms by law-abiding citizens for lawful purposes, or provide for the imposition by Federal regulations or any procedures or requirements other than those reasonably necessary to implement and effectuate the provisions of the title.

Title I, in general terms, requires that: all importers, manufacturers and dealers be licensed; all firearms transactions passing through interstate or foreign com-merce be between GCA licensees only; all GCA licensees keep records of all firearms transactions, regardless of whether they involve interstate commerce; and all GCA licensees not convey firearms to minors, residents of other states, felons, fugitives, narcotic addicts, mental incompetents, or in violation of State law

In many ways, the heart of the Gun Control Act is Title I, the licensing mecha-nism. As the declaration of purpose points out, licensee recordkeeping is primarily intended to provide support to Federal, State and local law enforcement officials. The utility of an interstate recordkeeping system should be obvious for cost-effective support of State and local firearms enforcement programs as well as criminal law enforcement in general.

The penalties provision of Title I (18 U.S.C. § 924) only offers a felony indictment as a penalty for lax recordkeeping. While § 923 allows the Secretary to revoke a fire-arms license, neither of these penalties can be effectively used to encourage future compliance; rather, they completely terminate a licensee's activities. The net effect is that a single compliance violation can legally result in the loss of the licensee's livelihood or a felony conviction or both. The Bureau has no statutory discretion to mitigate these penalties. This problem is exacerbated by the Act's silence as to the meaning of the phrase "engaged in the business" which is crucial to defining the affected activities.

The National Firearms act of 1934, as amended by Title II of the GCA (26 U.S.C. Chapter 53) has no statement of purpose, and the legislative history of the GCA gives no explanation of Title II. The legislative history of the 1934 Act is, however, straightforward. House Report No. 1780, (May 28, 1934), 73d Cong. 2d session, p. 1, states that: "(t)he gangster as a law violator must be deprived of his most dangerous weapon, the machine gun. Your committee is of the opinion that limiting the bill to the taxing of sawed-off guns and machine guns is sufficient at this time. It is not

16-118 0-83----

Other statutes enforced by the Bureau which augment the explosives program are (1) 18 U.S.C. § 1952 (interstate travel to aid racketeering enterprises) [interstate (2) 18 U.S.C. § 1961 (racketeer influenced and corrupt organizations) [arson as

possession, use or transfer of an unregistered destructive, explosive or incendiary as follows: arson]: racketeering activity]

(3) 26 U.S.C. § 5685 [penalizing the use of certain devices, explosives and firearms

Alcohol

The Bureau's Illicit Alcohol Enforcement Program is responsible for enforcing 26 U.S.C. Chapter 51 (distilled spirits, wine and beer). The program is intended to suppress the manufacture and distribution of nontaxpaid distilled spirits in order to protect the revenue as well as public health.

Chapter 51 contains thorough controls on the distilled spirits, wine and beer industries. Penalty, seizure and forfeiture provisions applicable to Chapter 51 are in

Additional statutory provisions concerning alcohol that are enforced by the Bureau are: (1) 18 U.S.C. Chapter 59 (liquor traffic); (2) 18 U.S.C. § 1952 and 1961 (relating to liquor) [See explosives section above]; (3) 18 U.S.C. § 3615 (liquor and re-lated property) [fines, penalties and forfeitures]; (4) 27 U.S.C. Chapter 8 (Federal Al-

Tobacco

The Bureau's Tobacco Enforcement Program is responsible for enforcing 18 U.S.C. Chapter 114 (trafficking in contraband cigarettes) and 26 U.S.C. Chapter 52 (tobacco, cigars, cigarettes, etc.).

Chapter 114 codifies a law passed in 1978 which penalizes interstate trafficking in cigarettes on which the appropriate state taxes have not been paid.

Chapter 52, on the other hand, generally regulates the tobacco industry in order to protect the revenue. The Bureau also enforces 26 U.S.C. §§ 7652-53 in relation to shipments to and from the United States involving violations of Chapter 52. Wagering

Pursuant to Treasury Department Order 221-3 (Revision 1) (February 21, 1976) the Bureau was delegated the authority formerly exercised by the Internal Revenue Service to enforce the wagering provisions of the Internal Revenue Code, 26 U.S.C. Chapter 35. The Bureau initiated a Wagering Enforcement program to protect the revenue and to suppress organized crime. The program was directed at significant violators involving widespread tax evasion, and wagering investigations we carried out in cooperation with the IRS and the organized crime strike forces. The program was transferred back to IRS within the year.

IV. MISSION

A. Historical development

The Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms was created in June, 1972, out of the Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms Division of the Internal Revenue Service. With the exception of wagering and cigarette trafficking, the Bureau's law enforcement responsibilities have never changed from those exercised by its predecessor division. Over the years the Bureau has initiated numerous programs in response to changes in law enforcement priorities by the various administrations, the Department of Justice, or within the Bureau itself. A roughly chronological description of the Bureau's evolving programs and priorities follows.

Omega

Project OMEGA (Outlaw Motorcycle Gangs) was developed in early 1973 as the first coordinated nationwide effort to disrupt organized criminal activity by motorcycle gangs. The project was primarily focused on the West Coast where motorcycle gangs were most active. By utilizing undercover penetration, the project sought to target motorcycle gang members engaged in criminal activity who were vulnerable to firearms or explosives prosecution; remove them from circulation; and thereby disrupt the gang organizations.

20

thought necessary to go so far as to include pistols and revolvers and sporting arms. But while there is justification for permitting the citizen to keep a pistol or revolver for his own protection without any restriction, there is no reason why anyone except

for his own protection without any restriction, there is no reason why anyone except a law officer should have a machine gun or a sawed-off shotgun." [Italic added.] Whether this intention was carried over to the GCA is open to interpretation. On one hand, the occupational and transfer taxes were retained. On the other hand, the tax amounts were not increased to reflect a financial disincentive commensurate to Title II, in general terms, requires that: "All NFA weapons, which includes just

about everything other than handguns and full-length shotguns and rifles, must be

registered; all importers, dealers and manufacturers of NFA weapons must be li-censed and pay an occupational tax; and NFA weapons cannot be imported, trans-

censed and pay an occupational tax; and INFA weapons cannot be imported, trans-ferred or manufactured unless they are registered and unless a tax is paid." Title III of the GCA (18 U.S.C. App. §§ 1201-03) amends Title VII of the Omnibus Crime Control & Safe Streets Act of 1968. The cumulative effect of the two titles is

to prohibit certain persons from possessing firearms. The disenfranchised class is comprised of felons, persons under indictment, dishonorable dischargees, mental in-

The Bureau also enforces other laws which augment the aforementioned statutory

(1) 18 U.S.C. § 1001 [penalizing willful falsification of statements or writings];
(2) 18 U.S.C. § 3611 (firearms possessed by convicted felons) [seizure and forfeit-

(3) 26 U.S.C. § 5685 [penalizing the use of certain devices, explosives, and firearms

by a liquor law violator to avoid capture]; (4) 26 U.S.C. §§ 7652-53 [concerning shipments to and from the United States in-

volving violations of the National Firearms Act.; (5) 49 U.S.C. Chapter II [seizure and forfeiture of carriers transporting, etc., con-traband articles as defined by the National Firearms Act]; The Arms Export Control Act (22 U.S.C. § 2778) regulates the importation and ex-

portation of most firearms, ammunition and implements of war. The primary en-forcement agency is the United States Customs Service. Bureau investigations sug-gesting export violations are referred to the Customs Service for coordination.

The Bureau's Explosives Enforcement Program is responsible for enforcing 18 U.S.C. Chapter 40 (Title XI of the Organized Crime Control Act of 1970) and 26 U.S.C. Chapter 53 (Title II of the Gun Control Act) [insofar as it concerns "destruc-

Congress stated the purpose of the Organized Crime Control Act to be: "* * to seek the eradication of organized crime in the United States by strengthening the

legal tools in the evidence-gathering process, by establishing new penal prohibitions, and by providing enhanced sanchons and new remedies to deal with the unlawful activities of those engaged in organized crime." Title XI of the Act is entitled "Regulation of Explosives" and its specific purpose

"The Congress hereby declares that the purpose of this title is to protect inter-

state and foreign commerce against interference and interruption by reducing the

state and foreign commerce against interference and interruption by reducing the hazard to persons and property arising from misuse and unsafe or insecure storage of explosive materials. It is not the purpose of this title to place any undue or un-acquisition, possession, storage, or use of explosive materials for industrial, mining, agricultural, or other lawful purposes, or to provide for the imposition by Federal regulations of any procedures or requirements other than those reasonably neces-sary to implement and effectuate the provisions of this title."

Title XI, in general terms, requires that: All importers, manufacturers and deal-

ers in explosive materials be licensed; all users of explosive materials obtain a

permit; all licensees keep records of explosive material transactions; all licensees

volving violations of the National Firearms Act];

competents, illegal aliens, and individuals who have renounced their citizenship.

scheme

urel:

wei antern 195

by a liquor law violator to avoid capture]. (4) 26 U.S.C. §§ 7652-53 [concerning shipments to and from the United States involving violations of Title II of the Gun Control Act].

in the preceding section. It applies to the explosives program insofar as it penalizes

States and free and

permit; all licensees keep records of explosive material transactions; all licensees not convey explosive materials to minors, felons, fugitives, drug users, mental defec-tives, or in violation of state law; all explosive materials be stored in accordance with regulations promulgated by the Secretary. Title XI also provides criminal sanctions for the destruction of property with an interstate commerce nexus by the use of explosives (as broadly defined). Finally, Title XI authorizes the Secretary to inspect sites where explosive materi-als are believed to have been detonated or stored in an illegal manner als are believed to have been detonated or stored in an illegal manner. Title II of the Gun Control Act (26 U.S.C. Chapter 53) has already been described

Interstate firearms theft

This program commenced in mid-1973 in response to the flow of crime guns resulting from interstate firearms shipment thefts. The programs sought to target individuals who received, concealed, stored, sold or disposed of stolen firearms moving

56

Project "I"

Project Identification (I) was a cooperative study begun in 1973 with selected police departments. The project's goals were to determine the types of guns used in criminal activity and their sources.

In 1976 Project I was revamped to trace types, sources, purchasers and second owners of firearms in connection with the CUE program, described below.

The Significant Criminal Enforcement Program-Armed and Dangerous, known first as SCAD and later as SCEP, was initiated in 1974 for two major reasons: to investigate those significant violations in which there was a paramount federal prosecutive interest; and to assist state and local enforcement officials in enforcing state and local firearms and explosives laws. The program was originally designed to identify and monitor significant criminals within each locality and to pursue firearms or explosives prosecutions against those who were vulnerable.

Significant criminals were defined as individuals who were either (1) felons who had committed violent crimes; (2) felons who had committed crimes with a high potential for violence; or (3) explosives or firearms licensees who were committing will-

ITAR

ITAR (International Trafficking in Arms) grew out of a 1974 project called "Guns to Mexico" which was initiated to combat the illegal exportation of firearms. The program provides intelligence and support to Customs and the State Department in their efforts to interdict international gun trafficking. The program is still functioning and has been expanded to include trafficking to Europe, Africa, the Middle East,

NIS

Between 1976 and 1979 the Department of Justice emphasized enforcement of white collar, organized crime, and multiple defendant cases. Cases which paralleled state and local jurisdiction were deferred. This policy shift resulted in the Bureau's National Investigative Strategy (NIS). The strategy sought to concentrate Bureau resources upon those areas of primary Federal interest to increase the complexity and impact of prosecutions; resulting in the apprehension of major illegal users and traffickers, interdiction of sources, and increased action against licensed and nonlicensed GCA violators. A major element to this strategy was an ill-fated proposal to computerize the case tracking system. The strategy took form in the following three programs: CUE, Interdiction, and the OC program.

CUE

Sec.

Project CUE (Concentrated Urban Enforcement) arose from a June, 1975 address by President Ford to Congress wherein he pledged to decrease the misuse and illegal traffic in firearms and explosives by urban area criminals. The program relocated law enforcement personnel from rural to certain selected urban areas with significant criminal problems to effect a concentrated campaign against urban street crime. The project had four major components: perfection of criminal cases against individuals using firearms in the commission of crimes; tracing crime-related firearms in CUE cities to identify type, source, and flow of these weapons (see Project I above); identification and interdiction of flow of firearms from these sources; and intensified inspection of firearms dealers for educational and recordkeeping verifica-

Interdiction

The second s

14. There are a section of the section of the section of the

Interdiction grew out of a shift in Department of Justice enforcement priorities in 1976 away from street crime toward white collar and organized crime. Interdiction (see CUE above) sought to identify the major sources of crime guns located outside of targeted urban areas and interdict the flow of such guns before they reached the street criminals. The program was largely unsuccessful because the traffic in crime guns was not a nationwide problem of significant proportions.

A Andrew Sunday and Incorder States

OC program

The OC (Organized Crime) program primarily consisted of the Bureau's benign participation since 1976 in Justice Department strike forces. In order to increase the quality and quantity of ATF strike force participation, uniform case investigation guidelines were developed in 1978.

Arson program

The arson program was developed prior to 1977 to deal with arson-for-profit. The Bureau argued that complex arson-for-profit schemes and the violent, explosive nature of arson related crimes constitutes a significant threat to public safety, which state and local law enforcement are ill equipped to combat.

Together with the involvement of organized crime and white collar criminals, arson-for-profit schemes demand Federal intervention. Arson incidents involving destructive devices, incendiary devices, explosives, or accelerants with explosive potential generally result in violations of Title II or Title XI, as described in the preceding chapter. The Bureau consequently prioritized arson investigations of industrial or commercial incidents involving suspects associated with organized crime, white collar crime or arson rings. This program is perhaps the most successful and widely acclaimed of any of the programs which the bureau currently has in operation. It is seen in a favorable light by the Congress, the media, state and local police and by Federal, state and local prosecutors.

Attendant to the arson program, the Bureau has assembled four 10-man National Response Teams (NRT) of special agents to investigate major bombings or explosions throughout the country. The main objectives of the NRT are: (1) to concentrate ATF resources and expertise on those investigations clearly beyond the capacity of State and local law enforcement agencies, and; (2) to provide immediate nationwide response with the best personnel and equipment available.

SEAR

Project SEAR (Stolen Explosives and Recoveries), initiated prior to 1977, is a Bureau-wide effort to combat the problem of explosives thefts and losses; to aid in the recovery of such materials; to assist investigations of criminal bombings or accidental explosions; to determine trends and patterns of such thefts, and to assist State, local foreign and other Federal agencies in related investigations. The project requires licensees, permittees or any person with knowledge to report such thefts or losses to the Bureau. SEAR incidents are immediately entered on TECS and the nearest field office is notified to investigate.

Narcotics support program

This program, initiated in 1979, sought to target DEA Class I violators for possible firearms prosecutions. DEA provided target lists which the Bureau examined for potential investigations.

This program was modified in August 1981 to include DEA Class II narcotics traffickers for targetting purposes. The program name has been changed to the Narcotics Impact Program.

Outlaw motorcycle gangs

This program is a rejuvenation of the OMEGA program, instigated by a very successful 1979 investigation of the Hells Angels in California. This program is both important and successful. A measure of its success may be seen by the fact that the FBI as of April, 1981 has entered on a nationwide program of targeting and infil-trating outlaw motorcycle gangs with a view toward RICO prosecutions.

Extremist/terrorist groups

The Bureau has attempted to target extremist and terrorist groups since 1979. The reemergence of such groups prone to violence and their probable vulnerability to firearms and explosives laws justified encouraging investigations in this area.

Criminal firearms traffickers program

The "Top Traffickers" project was started in 1980 to target major sources of firearms for criminal gun users. Once a top trafficker is identified, he is monitored con-stantly until an investigation can develop a successful prosecution against him. Top traffickers are identified through the following indicia: (1) Maintains recurring illegal firearms dealings within the scope of ATF jurisdiction; (2) effects 2 plus police jurisdictions or a national border; (3) deals in 25 plus firearms per incident or has an equivalent reputation; (4) avoids GCA trace provisions by illegal means.

CIP

1.1.1.211米发展的考虑,我们想起的现在。

Two years ago the Director created an Office of Planning and Evaluation to assist Criminal and Regulatory Enforcement supervisors in developing well reasoned harmonious programs and policies. Planning and Evaluation has been working on generating a stragetic mission statement for the Bureau. One of the initial products of this new look to bureau program and policy making has been the Crime Impact Pro-

The CIP has evolved into the Bureau's primary criminal enforcement strategy. It has four interrelated phases: (1) assessing the significant crime problems within a locality; (2) establishing local enforcement objectives to counter each of those problems; (3) developing "impact plans" to coordinate law enforcement resources and efforts; and (4) evaluating the results.

B. Current programs and policies

The Bureau's primary criminal enforcement strategy is the CIP, described above. This program represents a major shift in emphasis from nationwide, headquartersdirected efforts to a law enforcement function, which is headquarters-monitored, but which identifies local law enforcement needs and targets limited ATF resources accordingly. In many ways, CIP represents the maturation of the Bureau's criminal enforcement efforts; it tailors the Bureau's strength to the varying needs of the localities while monitoring the resulting local autonomy to make certain that the local needs are properly identified and met. The former, local autonomy, was the strength of the Regional system in place prior to the 1976 reorganization. The latter, headquarters involvement, characterized the system since 1976.

The first plan (ZBBO FY-81-5) for development of this program was adopted some

The first plan (2DBO r 1-01-0) for development of this program was adopted some seven months after the program became operational. The first joint regional/HQ working group came into existence seven months after implementation of CIP. Also, the AD/Planning and Evaluation was not involved in OF/Decement Planning and Development's work on CIP until seven months after im CE/Program Planning and Development's work on CIP until seven months after im-

Other programs

In addition to CIP, a number of programs discussed above are still considered as current enforcement programs. ITAR, the international trafficking program, is still active, as is Project SEAR (stolen explosives and recoveries). Congress passed the Gun Control Act in 1968, the Organized Crime Control Act of

1970 and authorized manpower increases for ATF back at that time. In recent years, however, there have been a series of budgetary cuts.

V. ORGANIZATION

A. Introduction

Interrelationships of ATF activities

The Criminal Enforcement (CE) activity of ATF utilizes approximately 50 percent of the bureau's personnel. Moreover, an additional 5 percent of ATF personnel are employed in the Regulatory Enforcement (RE) activity in work relating to CE top priority programs, firearms and explosives. Both CE and RE rely upon other offices for related support services (e.g., technical, scientific, legal, internal affairs, ADP), and administrative support (financial management, personnel, training, and office

Because of the interrelationships among ATF's activities, the management review team was faced with several CE management issues which related to the RE activity and the support and administrative services. Accordingly, this section of the report discusses CE in the context of the entire Bureau. A description of ATF's overall organization and functions is provided for the reader's convenience.

Coverage of this section

This section describes ATF's current organization, provides a chronology of major organizational changes which affect ATF's current state, and describes findings which affect the management of the CE activity. These findings raise issues about: accountability for programs; accountability for support services; field structure; headquarters structure; the organization for managing information systems.

Information for this section came from ATF directives and memoranda, previous studies, interviews, and the report of a "Functional and Organizational Analysis of

WENNE MALL AND THE

int , Trady Cited and

B. ATF's current organization

ATF is a diversified organization which is responsible for five programs: Alcohol.-to assure and protect the collection of alcohol excise taxes; to regulate the alcoholic beverage industry to prevent criminal activities, or illegal commercial activities that restrain trade or markets; and to protect consumers by enforcing product quality standards.

Tobacco.—to assure and protect the collection of tobacco excise taxes. Firearms.—to reduce the criminal use of firearms; to regulate commerce in firearms

plosives.

State and local assistance.-to assist law enforcement agencies: fight crime and violence; protect tobacco excise tax revenues; and regulate alcoholic beverages, firearms, and explosives.

ATF's responsibilities are founded on separate and distinct statutory authorities. Moreover, the industries, business people, and individuals regulated share no common interests across the industries regulated. Diverse groups of ATF employees, each with distinct types of skills, knowledges, and procedures, and working in dis-tinctly different environments, carry out ATF activities. Technical and scientific personnel, inspectors, and law enforcement personnel, staff the primary activities. There is no compelling reason for the current mix of programs assigned to ATF other than historic evolution.

ATF reflects a long history of alcohol taxation, to which programs relating to firearms and explosives were eventually added. In recent times the enforcement of Federal firearms and explosives statutes became ATF's primary role.

Alcohol and tobacco tax role

The Federal Government enacted a distilled spirits tax in 1791. These taxes were difficult to enforce from the beginning. In 1794 President George Washington called out militia to put down the Whiskey Rebellion, an organized resistance of western

Pennsylvania farmers to paying taxes on whiskey. Tobacco taxes also go back to the earliest days of the Republic. Alcohol and tobac-co tax collectors predate the establishment of the Office of the Commissioner of In-ternal Revenue in 1862. The primary revenue source of the government until World War I was alcohol and tobacco taxes and constants during War I was alcohol and tobacco taxes and customs duties.

The alcohol tax statutes were originally primarily for revenue purposes. However, the prohibition era and its repeal brought additional regulatory functions. Following prohibition the IRS was charged with all the responsibility for tax collection, indus-

try regulation, consumer protection, and law enforcement relating to alcohol. The 1952 reorganization of IRS resulted in the alcohol and tobacco organizations being merged. Field operations were placed under line supervision of IRS Regional Commissioners. The Regional Commissioners were under the supervision of the Commissioner of Internal Revenue. On matters relating to alcohol and tobacco taxes, direction from Washington was provided through this line by a Division of Alcohol and Tobacco Tax in the IRS National Office. But alcohol and tobacco tax matters were accorded low priority relative to income tax administration which involved more than 90% of IRS' resources.

Firearms role and new priorities

and a fee could be a special to be an and

The firearms jurisdiction started modestly. The National Firearms Act of 1934 levied a transfer tax aimed at restricting the flow of "gangster-type" weapons. En-forcement of this statute was assigned to the Alcohol Tax unit because of the availability of investigators. The Federal Firearms Act of 1938 regulated certain types of interstate traffic in firearms and ammunition by convicted felons. Neither of the statutes required the diversion of any significant portion of Alcohol and Tobacco Tax investigator staff.

Priorities changed dramatically following the passage of the Gun Control Act of 1968 and Title XI (Explosives) of the Organized Crime Control Act of 1970. The Alcohol and Tobacco Tax Division was renamed the Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms Divi-sion. To strengthen enforcement leadership IRS established two Assistant Directors

Support Services of BATF" prepared by the Office of Personnel Management's General Consulting Division, June 1981.

1. A conglomerate of responsibilities

2. History of ATF

Э

under the Director of the ATF Division in the National Office. One was for enforcement and the other for revenue control.

ATF established in 1972

However, the organizational placement of the ATF Division within the multi-program IRS structure was no longer adequate. The law enforcement programs were found to require "a single-minded, authoritative leadership which was not available in IRS due to its overriding (tax) revenue mission," (from an October 1971 report of the Treasury Office of Management and Organization on the "Organizational Placement of the Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms Functions of the IRS"). ATF enforcement police type activities were incompatible with IRS' tax administration approach and IRS needs for a decentralized organization.

The October 1971 Treasury report recommended reassigning the ATF criminal en-forcement functions out of IRS to a new bureau in Treasury under the supervision of the Assistant Secretary (Enforcement, Tariff and Trade Affairs, and Operations) [ETTAO]. The report recommended leaving the revenue control functions (for alcohol and tobacco taxes) in IRS. Due largely to the concerns of the distilled spirits industry about separating the alcohol tax enforcement function from the revenue control function, Treasury leadership decided to remove all ATF functions (criminal enforcement and revenue control) from IRS.

The ATF was established on July 1, 1972 (Treasury Department Order 221, June 6, 1972), under the supervision of the Assistant Secretary (ETTAO). The Director ATF supervised operations through an Assistant Director for Criminal Enforcement and an Assistant Director for Regulatory Enforcement.

Regionalized field organization

ATF's field organization structure has undergone dramatic changes since 1972. Initially, field operations were under the line supervision of seven Regional Direc-tors, who were located in New York, Philadelphia, Atlanta, Cincinnatti, Chicago, Dallas, and San Francisco. Regional Directors reported to the Assistant Director for Criminal Enforcement on CE matters and to the Assistant Director for Regulation Enforcement on RE matters. Regional Directors in turn supervised Special Agents in Charge (heads of criminal enforcement districts) and Area Supervisors (heads of

Criminal enforcement supervision centralized

The organizational structure for supervising criminal enforcement filed oper-ations was dramatically changed on December 1, 1976. The seven Regional Directors and their Assistant Regional Directors (Criminal Enforcement) were eliminated. Special Agent in Charge Districts were placed under the direct supervision of the Assistant Director for Criminal Enforcement in ATF Headquarters. The purpose of the reorganization was to promote greater responsiveness, bring about standardization of operating procedures and training, and permit greater flexibility in using

The Headquarters Office of Criminal Enforcement was expanded to perform functions formerly vested in Regional Directors. Operational coordination and guidance was provided by the Investigations Division. Operations reviews of district offices were conducted by the Program Review Division. Planning and development of new programs, procedures, and regulations were conducted by the Program Development

A separate regulatory organization structure

Regulatory enforcement field operations were put under the supervision of the Assistant Regional Directors (Regulatory Enforcement), who were in turn supervised by the Assistant Director (Regulatory Enforcement) in Headquarters. Likewise the regional officials responsible for Administration, Technical and Scientific Services, and legal services were placed under the direct supervision of their respective As-

The public affairs staffs in four regions were abolished. Policy guidance on public affairs activities was centralized to the Headquarters Public Affairs staff.

Regional supervision reestablished

Four Regional Directors of Investigations (RDI) were established in July 1979 to expand the policy influence of the Assistant Director (Criminal Enforcement) to field level, and to alleviate the coordination and communication problems that had developed between the District level and Headquarters. This was also the result of a decision to decrease the size of Headquarters. RDIs were established in New York

and the second second

The Headquarters role was to originate policy, give directions, and monitor pro-

fective utilization of resources and were given authority to redistribute resources under their control. Headquarters coordination difficulties addressed

An Office of Assistant Director (Planning and Evaluation) was established in January 1980 in order to provide a central focus to planning, policy making, program development, and program measurement. The office was to serve the Director's need for a coordinative mechanism.

Regional structures refined

A regional realignment was proposed by the Director of ATF in Fall 1980 that would provide common boundaries for all regional functions. At the time the Regional Directors for Investigations were in a four region structure and the functions were in a seven region structure. A five region structure was proposed in order to improve inter-functional coordination and cooperation, and to streamline regional staffing by eliminating 53 positions.

3. Basis of ATF's Organization

The organizational principle upon which ATF is organized is to group similar skills. Law enforcement investigative skills are organized in a criminal enforcement activity. Rulemaking and rule-enforcing skills are organized in a criminal enforcement activity. Skills for various support activities are similarly grouped, i.e. administrative, laboratory, legal.

ATF is a divisional-type organization in which the homogenous skill groups are structured vertically into functional organizations. Assistant directors in Washington direct their respective functional organizations in the field through subordinate managers. Each functional organization is responsible for a part of each of ATF's five programs.

Program coordination, horizontally across the functions, is organizationally provided for at only the Director/Deputy Director Level. In addition, an Office of Plan-ning and Evaluation assists the Director in this integrative role, in a staff capacity. This office supports the development and maintenance of plans, policies, programs, and performance measurement systems with which the Director manages the divisions. ATF's organization chart is at Figure 1.

Program accountability and problem resolution function is highly centralized

As a result of organizing functions vertically and program coordination horizontally, the only officials in BATF who are responsible and accountable for a complete program are the Director and Deputy Director. They are the only officials with authority to integrate the efforts of the divisions toward achieving BATF's program goals

Any interdivisional conflicts in the headquarters or field which cannot be negotiated by subordinate functional managers, must be arbitrated by the Director or Deputy Director. It is common in other diversified organizations with dispersed field operations to provide organizationally for the arbitration of "localized" conflicts at lower levels.

In order to force the problem resolution function down to lower levels, the Director BATF, ordered regional activity managers to hold monthly "regional management team meetings" for the purpose of identifying issues and problems and resolv-ing them (Order ATF 0 1000.1 12/29/80).

4. Organizational location

WARANTA AND A CONTRACTOR OF A C

BATF is a bureau of the Department of the Treasury with its own appropriation authority. The Secretary of the Treasury assigned BATF to the Assistant Secretary (Enforcement and Operations) for supervision (Treasury Department Order No. 101-

The ASEO's office is looked to by BATF: to approve program goals, priorities and budget proposals, and to evaluate performance; propose legislation and approve regulations; to coordinate interagency issues; and to advocate ATF's goals outside Treasury where appropriate. The ASEO's office coordinates budget oversight with the Assistant Secretary (Administration). The ASA in turn assists the Secretary and the Director, ATF, in presenting the budget to the Office of Management and Budget and to the Congress.

grams. The RDIs were to provide for compliance and evaluate attainment of program goals and objectives. RDIs were also responsible for assuring efficient and ef-

62

The Director (and Deputy Director who is assigned "alter ego" responsibilities) is in the Senior Executive Service, appointed by the Secretary. He Aministers ATF through six functional Assistant Directors and a Chief Counsel. Within the Director's immediate office are three Assistants for Congressional Affairs, Public Affairs and Disclosure, and Equal Employment Opportunity. The Assistant for EEO super-vises an EEO officer in seven regional offices. The other two Assistants supervise Headquarters Staffs.

a. Major activities (functions).-Assistant Directors supervise the following functions (staffing figures are based on employees on board as of September 18, 1981).

(1) Administration.—There is a headquarters staff of 205 and seven regional staffs supervised through Regional Administrative officers. Regional staffing is 148. (2) Criminal enforcement.—Headquarters staff is 97 (about 6 percent of total CE

staff). There are four regional staffs supervised through Regional Directors of Investigations with a combined staff of 21 employees. There are 22 district staffs supervised through Special Agents in Charge, with a combined staff of about 1,580. The average size district is 75 authorized positions.

(3) Internal affairs.—There is a headquarters staff of 31 and five regional staffs supervised through Regional Directors of Internal Affairs with a combined staff of

(4) Planning and evaluation.—There is a headquarters staff of 12. There is no field staff.

(5) Regulatory enforcement.-Headquarters staff is 109 (about 10 percent of total RE staff). The seven regional staffs, supervised through Regulatory Administrators, have a combined staff of 256 (34 percent of total RE staff). There are 37 area offices supervised through Regional Chiefs of Field Operations and Area Supervisors with a

(6) Technical and scientific services.—There is a headquarters staff of 137, and three laboratories located in Washington, D.C., Atlanta, Georgia and San Francisco,

B. Programs

Sn.

Three of the major activities (Criminal, Regulatory, and Technical and Scientific Services) are responsible for performing the specific component tasks of ATF's programs. For example, the firearms program tasks are distributed among these orga-

Task	Organization
Establish policies and programs for criminal firearms enforcement Assign Special Agents Conduct criminal investigations, recommend proceeding and an endowed proceeding an endowed proceeding an endowed proceeding an e	Criminal enforcement.
Establish policies and programs for legitimate firearms industry regulation	Criminal enforcement (in the field).
Conduct on-site review of firearms manufacturers' and dealers' compliance with law	Regulatory enforcement.
and regulations.	Do.
Provide forensic examination of evidence to be used in criminal prosecutions	Technical and scientific services.
Trace firearms ownership	Do.
Provide expert court testimony and other tophical and the	Do.
Provide expert court testimony, and other technical expert support	Do.
Process license and permit applications to engage in commerce in firearms	Do.

Likewise tasks associated with the explosives, alcohol, tobacco, and state and local assistance programs are distributed among the Criminal, Regulatory and Technical and Scientific Service organizations.

6. Field organization

ATF regional management is a loose knit bam of functional managers who are ATT regional management is a loose knit learn or functional managers who are answerable to their respective Assistant Directors in Headquarters. The regional managers are: Regional Counsel, Regional Administrative Officer, Regional Equal Opportunity Officer, Regional Internal Auditor, and Regional Regulatory Administrator (regulatory enforcement) located in seven regions with headquarters in New York, Philadelphia, Atlanta, Cincinnati, Chicago, Dallas, and San Francisco; and the Regional Director of Investigations (criminal enforcement) located in four regions with headquarters in New York, Atlanta, Chicago, and San Francisco.

A PARTY OF A PARTY OF

In the fall 1980 the Director of ATF submitted a proposal to redraw regional boundaries establishing a five region structure in which each function would have a regional manager. However, there would still be no general ATF program manager at regional level to coordinate interfunctional issues, nor would any of the functional regional managers have primacy over the others. The leaderless team concept would continue. The headquarters would be in New York, Atlanta, Chicago, Dallas, and San Francisco.

7. Criminal enforcement organization

a. The Headquarters Office of CE includes a Liaison Staff, and Investigative Divi-

sion and a Program Development and Planning Division. (1) Liaison staff.—This staff represents BATF/CE outside of Treasury. It: Main-tains liaison with other law enforcement and government agencies on matters of mutual concern. Manages CE training programs for bureau employees and other law enforcement agenices.

(2) Investigations division.—This is CE's operations command and control center. It: Monitors programs and active investigations to assure uniformly correct policy understanding and compliance. Provides support (technical information, advice, intelligence, undercover support, airborne operations, technical equipment, radio com-munications, polygraph, etc.) to RDIs and SACs. Evaluates operations to identify trends. Evaluates and makes recommendations about program and policy matters. Provides technical information to Program Development and Planning Division. Keeps CE managment informed of significant items. Coordinates and monitors firearms traces. Coordinates with other agencies. The Division is organized in five branches: Explosives Enforcement, Firearms En-

forcement, Intelligence, Organized Crime, and Tactical Support. (3) Program development and planning division.—This is CE's "think tank" where plans are developed, programs and management systems are designed, management information systems are controlled and policies and procedures are codified. Pro-grams and procedures are developed as required. Performance systems are controlled, i.e.: plans are developed; resource requirements are identified; performance standards are developed; accomplishments are analyzed. CARS, which is CE's MIS for identifying investigations and Special Agent time application is controlled. Di-rectives, manuals, handbooks and forms are developed.

b. Regional director of investigations.—These offices play a limited management role over their respective jurisdictions. They assure that national policies are complied with, coordinate planning and evaluation activities, manage funds, review rec-ommendations for prosecution. The RDI has authority to approve opening certain types of investigations, e.g. firearms dealers. RDIs have a staff of 4-5, an Assistant RDI, operations officer, and clerical.

C. Findings and conclusions

A STANDARD AND A

a. Liaison and outside coordination activities.—The Liaison Staff and the Investi-gations Division have liaison responsibility. The Liaison Staff's responsibilities are general. Investigations Division's liaison responsibilities are within specific subprogram areas, e.g. firearms, explosives, organized crime, and in support areas like intelligence.

b. Inside coordination.—Several responsibilities new assigned to the Office of Technical and Scientific Services require the Office of CE to spend time on coordination between that Office and the field. The responsibilities are assigned to OTSS' Technical Services Division and include: explosives technology support; firearms

technology support; firearms tracing. The Office of CE's professional positions are almost entirely staffed by Special Agents, GS-1811's. Yet some significant responsibilities require the application of very specialized skills such as systems analysis, and ADP skills, and the use of spe-

Calized disciplines like planning, program analysis, and house of spe-calized disciplines like planning, program analysis, and budgeteering. The Planning and Program Development Branch (PPD) is responsible for tasks re-quiring specialized skills. These skills are available elsewhere in BATF, e.g. the Office of Technical and Scientific Services, the Office of Planning and Evaluation, and the Office of Administration.

The primary management information system for CE is CARS, designed and maintained in PPD. The system and its data outputs are said to have been designed to meet OMB's needs regarding Operation CUE a 1976 enforcement initiative. CARS replaced CE's MIS of the early 1970's which never really got going. There are three major management levels in field operations, four RDIs, 22 SAICs, and Group Supervisors. RDIs have Assistant RDIs and SAICs, have assistant

()

83

The second second second second

Regions were reestablished to resolve a span of control problem. At the time they were reestablished there were 28 SACs. While regions restored a structure by which ATF functions had been traditionally organized, the rationale for restoring the re-gions in 1979 was the same as the rationale for disestablishing regions in 1976! Some large organization units have been established with no apparent adverse af-fects. Three districts exceed 100 in staffing Groups in the Chicago District have 18

64

fects. Three districts exceed 100 in staffing. Groups in the Chicago District have 13

Conclusion

While this study was focused on the effectiveness of criminal enforcement, other matters came to the attention of the study group. One of these involved the regional structure of administration. In each of the four regions for criminal enforcement there was a regional structure for administration.

ATF is organized by function rather than program. Traditionally, ATF has had separate criminal enforcement and regulatory enforcement organizations. As the new programs were assigned to ATF, subelements of the program were distributed between CE and RE.

4. Stresses and strains ATF was born of a painful labor, has had adaptation problems and difficulties in

setting its internal gyroscope, has too frequently been unsure of what its parent agency wanted of it, and has had the unique distinction of being the target of one of the most influential lobby groups in the country. The following findings provide the

BATF was established at a time of terrible unrest in the country. In the nine years prior to 1972, the two Kennedy and the King assassinations had convulsed the

years prior to 1972, the two Kennedy and the King assassinations had convulsed the country. The late 1960's were marked by these convulsions and the Vietnam War protest movement, crystallization of racial tensions, and the coming of age of the post World War II baby boom. The country experienced major challenges to tradi-tional institutions, civil disobedience leading to violent acts, the growth of hate groups and violent protest groups and an increase in the rate of violent crimes

tional institutions, civil disobedience leading to violent acts, the growth of hate groups and violent protest groups, and an increase in the rate of violent crimes. The Nixon Administration established BATF in order to underwrite the high pri-ority it has assigned to dealing with the high crime situation and high rate of vio-lence, by enforcing the Gun Control Act of 1968 and Title XI (explosives) of the Safe

However, BATF had a limited law enforcement jurisdiction. Related jurisdictions, such as narcotics were centralized into the Justice Department. Moreover BATF was inadequately financed when established according to a 1974 Treasury Report "Assessing the Implementation of the BATF." Particular deficiencies existed because: enforcement staff was not geographically located where the workload was; automatic data processing activities and management information support were understaffed to non-existent; there was a clerical staff shortage; training was in its embryonic development stage; public affairs functions was understaffed. The 1974 study also showed that BATF's managerial structure was vulnerable to

The 1974 study also snowed that BATF'S managerial structure was vulnerable to high turnover. Over 50% of criminal enforcement managers were eligible to retire. But, a strong management structure was vital because BATF's criminal enforce-ment staff was significantly expanded in the early to mid 1970's.

Management of BATF was complicated by assigning diverse responsibilities to the Bureau. A 1971 Treasury "Report of the Organizational Placement of the Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms Functions of IRS" recommended removing only the criminal enforcement functions from IRS and assigning them to a new bureau. The distilled spirits industry's influence resulted in the decision to remove both CE and RE from IRS. Thus the objective of establishing a single focus law enforcement agency was

ATF has been plagued during its existence with intramural rivalries among the CE, RE, and Administration organizations. The Director's goal of establishing a one The current Director's efforts toward interaction bureau.

bureau team work philosophy has remained an unfulfilled goal. The current Director's efforts toward integrating bureau components are notewor-thy and have a good chance of succeeding, given time and a team effort by the func-tional managers. The more significant are: establishing an Office of Planning and Function to give loadership to the coordination and integration of planning and

tional managers. The more significant are, establishing an onice of rianning and Evaluation to give leadership to the coordination and integration of planning, re-source allocating and evaluating; establishing a framework for regular management meetings; initiating an executive development program; developing systems of estab-lishing accountability for resources and results; reorganizing the Office of Internal Affairs to centralize operational reviews and internal audits and to ensure employee

frequently changing priorities. A 1981 Office of Personnel Management "Report of a Functional and Organiza-tional Analysis of Support Services of ATF found that the organizational split tional Analysis of Support Services of ATF found that the organizational spin between CE and RE aspects of BATF programs is accompanied by corresponding suborganizational loyalties and competition for primacy. This creates a difficult position for support units some of which are held in low esteem by the program managers. Management systems and information technologies which should be integrated operate independently and ineffectually. Field managers are unaware of the resource acquisition process and do not participate in budget formation. Administra-

tive staffs come off as seeming unresponsive. The position of Assistant Director (CE) was vacant for ten months. Group supervisor and SAIC or ASAIC positions in the CE field organization have been vacant for 8-12 months. Field personnel do not know the reason for the vacancies. Reasons given the review team included: (a) difficulty in getting Treasury approval to fill the AD(CE) SES position; (b) inadequate funds to finance moves, and (c) insufficient interest by employees in accepting the high cost of moves.

ATF has been targeted for budget cuts this year and next, and will likely be subject to cuts in future years as the Administration focuses on its goal of balancing

While ATF has strong advocates among local police department managers and Federal and local prosecutors, the Bureau has been subject to an intense lobbying efforts by the National Rifle Association which urges the repeal of the Gun Control Act and/or the abolition of ATF.

65

** ** (jújar Lurba

 \odot

integrity; emphasizing the need for revising mission statements, renewing the organization, and setting goals; and establishing a planning system (which includes the Crime Impact Program, CIP) that would eliminate the historic ATF experience of




Findings

Records in Criminal Enforcement for fiscal year 1980 reflect the following statis-tics: 92 reassignments were effected which involved geographic relocations; 8 were hardship cases; 10 were the result of POD closings; 12 reassignments were made into Headquarters; 4 reassignments were made out of Headquarters; 26 reassign-ments involved changes in SACs, ASACs & RACs; 36 promotions were effected which involved geographic moves; 9 promotions were made out of Headquarters: 4 promotions were made into Headquarters.

When ATF was separated from IRS, it generally followed IRS's promotion policies until 1973, when the first ATF promotion plan was provided to the Department of the Treasury for approval. At that time, the plan was all-inclusive. In April 1977, the first formal Criminal Enforcement Career Plan was an-inclusive. In April 1977, the first formal Criminal Enforcement Career Plan was issued which attempted to capture memos, chapter changes, etc. which had been issued by ATF in the time intervening between 1973 and 1977. This plan underwent major revisions in June 1979. In January, 1980 the Management Assessment Center (MAC) was introduced; the plan was again modified in March 1980, and was revised and retitled the Criminal Enforcement Merit Promotion Plan in November 1980. The purpose of the Plan is to "establish areas of consideration, basic eligibility requirements and rating, ranking, and selection requirements for GS-1811 positions. . .'

Findings 1977.

In a report prepared by the General Consulting Division, WED, Office of Personnel Management, in June of 1981, it was found: "Employees felt that they are required to forego advancement opportunities beyond the GS-13 level unless they voluntarily enter the career program, which would measurably increase the likelihood that they would be required to relocate. In the current economy, this usually results in a financial loss due to real estate costs. In some cases, employees felt forced to choose between their families and possible career advancement * * * employees felt that such a requirement r, t only deprived them unfairly of advancement opportunities but also may deprive the bureau of assembling the most qualified corps of experienced employees, from which senior managers are selected." This finding was borne out in interviews conducted by this management review

team.

dates.

VI. PERSONNEL POLICIES

Personnel relocation

The bureau has two documents dealing with relocation: ATF Order 0 3100.2A, Office of Preference Option, and ATF Order 0 3000.6, Hardship Transfers.

The Office of Preference Option allows employees to express their preference by division, branch, region, district, or specific post of duty; the Hardshigh Transfer pro-vides the criteria and procedures for applying for a hardship. Each of these docu-ments appears to be an effort to document the bases for relocations and to address the needs of the employees.

Criminal enforcement career plan

Background

There have been numerous changes in the Career Plan since its introduction in

The importance of mobility is heightened by the requirement for headquarters experience. (The most recent announcement for ARDI, GM-15, allows 18 points for 1 year of headquarters experience and equates to the number of points allowed for one year at the SAC or ASAC level.)

It should be noted here that an agent is expected to accept a headquarters assignment without any increase in compensation, with the potential of sitting here for two or three years waiting for an appropriate vacancy, and with the possibility of

getting an even more undesirable geographic assignment once he/she leaves. The new Criminal Enforcement Merit Promotion Plan allows an individual on the best qualified list to express his/her degree of interest in the vacancy(ies) being filled and the selecting official is supposed to make his/her selection from those who indicate a preference for their location or those who indicate no preference at all. Should no one be interested, then the selecting official may select any of the candi-

Background

Early after the change in the Administration, the Office of Management and Budget recommended to Treasury that the Bureau of ATF be reorganized/dismantled. The Secretary of the Treasury took the position that it was the Department Head's prerogative to determine internal reorganization plans. In the meantime, the bureau and the Office of the Assistant Secretary (E&O) continued to prepare impact statements and reassessments of budget cuts, etc. On February 18, 1981, the Direc-tor issued a TECs message to all stations advising them that "no decision has been made regarding any reorganization of ATF * * * Every effort will be made to keep you apprised of any changes, but at this time projections would be premature * * * We have avoided RIF actions in the past through careful planning and see no reason to expect this time to be any different."

68

Subsequently, the following series of TECs messages were furnished the field:

1. March 23, 1981—to all stations—Advance notice of reduction in force. This notice called for a cutback of approximately 150 employees by June 1. The advance notice carried an expiration date of May 1, 1981. 2. March 26, 1981—to RDIs and SACs—Notice that the proposed RIF will affect 75

GS-1811 personnel. 3. April 22, 1981—to RDIs and SACs—Notice that specific RIF notices would be mailed to supervisors on or before April 28, 1981. On this same date a letter was sent from the Acting Assistant Director, CE, to Supervisors stating: "It is imperative that this notice be given to the employees on April 28, 1981." 4. April 23, 1982—to all stations—Notice from the Director which indicates a RIF

would be necessary but that management was conducting its mid year review to determine if any savings could be reprogrammed to minimize the RIF.

5. April 24, 1981-to regional personnel officers-Information on out-placement

assistance programs for agents.
April 27, 1981—to all stations—RIF in criminal enforcement was cancelled.
May 14, 1981—to all ADs, RADs, RRAs, RDIs, SACs, and Area Supervisors— Advised managers that no GS-1811 or technical and scientific service RIFs would be necessary due to the results of the mid year review.

Findings

According to the Office of Personnel, approximately 80 persons were lost to the bureau due to the RIF (55 separations/25 transfers). None of these were agents, Although no agents were RIF'ed, the series of events surrounding the on-again, offagain RIF in criminal enforcement can be described as the catalyst for an entire spectrum of management/employee related morale problems in CE in ATF.

In every interview conducted with CE field personnel and with many CE headquarters representatives, the RIF was a constant issue. The following situations related to the RIF warrant special attention: (a) the absence of a permanent Assistant Director for Criminal Enforcement; (b) the lack of communication agents felt they suffered from at this time; (c) the lack of understanding about Schedule A appoint-

ments. The Assistant Director Criminal Enforcement position was filled on an acting basis from September, 1976 to August, 1978. In August 1978, a permanent appoint-ment was made which lasted until September, 1980, when the incumbent retired. From September 1980 until August 1981, the position was filled by three separate individuals in an acting capacity. In addition, the Deputy Assistant Director (DAD) position was vacated in September, 1979, and filled on an acting basis by three sepa-rate individuals until February 1980, when it was filled permanently but only for two months! Since April 1980, the DAD has been filled only in an acting capacity by two months! Since April 1980, the DAD has been filled only in an acting capacity by a series of individuals.

In a RIF situation, it is particularly important that affected employees feel that they have someone to whom they can go to get information and who is interested in their concerns and their welfare.

The budget process, which does not allow for an advance appropriation to cover federal pay raises is not understood at the local level. It was incomprehensible to agents that Washington could not schedule for salary increases nor predict what kinds of cutbacks may be necessary to avoid a RIF. The fact that the new Administration had a different perspective on the necessity for BATF and a different per-spective of the budget was not clearly understood by the field. Several management conferences were held to explain what was going on but the word was frequently not passed on to those individuals most likely to be affected. The bureau received numerous congressionals suggesting that the budget personnel should be fired.

ATF has a Schedule A, excepted service appointing authority, whereby they may hire agents to do particular kinds of undercover work. Although not specifically intended as an affirmative action tool, it does permit ATF to employ individuals with certain ethnic backgrounds or language skills without using the civil service employment register process. However, employees hired on a Schedule A cannot acquire competitive status unless they can at some time be reached on the civil service Treasury Enforcement Agent roster. If they are not "reachable" they remain in an excepted service status indefinitely. During a RIF, excepted and competitive employees are placed on separate rosters. An agency may determine that it wishes to RIF only at certain grade levels or that it wishes to RIF all excepted service employees before competitive service employees. ATF decided to RIF at the GS-9 and below level in CE without affecting excepted service employees above the GS-9 level.

Grade Structure

Background

At the time of the creation of BATF, in the summer of 1972, the IRS was completing a grade restructuring effort that had been taking place for approximately two years. Spurred in part by the passage of the Gun Control Act, the IRS worked out a new set of standard position descriptions with the approval of the Civil Service Commission, which for the first time placed substantial numbers of field investigators in GS-12 positions. When BATF assumed personnel authority, they also accepted the new position description. IRS had estimated that approximately 200 agents would qualify for such a grade (although the Civil Service Commission never got involved in the total number of positions which might warrant such classification). An ATF review of a random sample of 200 criminal cases revealed that 25 percent of the cases involved work classifiable at the GS-12 level. Although the 25 percent varied by region the bureau used the 25 percent as the basis for establishing its GS-12 staffing ceiling at 25 percent at the regional level.

In 1975, a group of agents filed a class suit against ATF with OPM citing that they too were doing GS-12 work although they were only GS-11s. The fact that agents make their own cases in ATF makes it nearly impossible to assign a particular grade to a particular position since the man or woman can make of a position what he or she wishes. For an extended period of time ATF grappled with this situation until 1977, when they initiated the Investigative Analysis System (IAS). IAS attempted to base grade on the amount of time spent on GS-12 versus GS-11 cases (as determined by a complex series of grade controlling factors). The system was very complex, time consuming, and paper producing. It resulted in a tremendous backlog at the Headquarters level (since Headquarters was ultimately responsible for upgradings above the GS-11 journeyman level). The system was phased out and a new system has been initiated in ATF.

Findings

Although there have been numerous classification appeals and complaints from ATF agents, the Office of Personnel Management has consistently upheld the ATF in its classification decisions. While the journeyman level for agents has never been formally raised from the GS-11 to the GS-12, the IAS more than adequately handled agent concerns in this area.

The grade breakdown of agents as of 8/11/81 was as follows:

																			Field	dns And	ead- irters
GS	-7			 	 		 			 									 19		
GS	-9		 	 	 		 		 	 		 							46		
GS	-1	1	 *****	 	 	*****	 	 	 	 	 	 *****	 	 *****	 	 		 *****	 228		
GS	-1	2												• • • •			1.10		789		
GS	-1	3	 	 	 		 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 		 	 250		31
	-1/	4	 	 	 		 1			Ξ.,									24		11
GS	-1	5					. 1	-1 ⁻								 		 	 24		4

1 15 - 1 X 1 1 1 1 1 1 1

69

As can be seen, the journeyman level has in effect become the GS-12

VII. PUBLIC AND CONGRESSIONAL RELATIONS

Public relations

Over the past few years, ATF public affairs has maintained a low profile. It has been both reactive and passive in its approach to external criticism and charges of misconduct. While the office has responded to letters, queries, and editorials, it has avoided public enlightenment campaigns on ATF programs so as not to engage in high visibility public controversy.

Congressional relations

The handling of ATF Congressional relations (correspondence, testimony and lobbying) has paralleled that of the public relations section. Congressional relations have tended to be low profile, passive and defensive so as to avoid confrontation with the gun lobby while waiting for the administration to establish a firearms policy based on the proposed revision of the Gun Control Act of 1968.

The most important of these bills now under consideration is the McClure/ Volkmer bill. The McClure/Volkmer bill is still under review and discussion with appropriate Congressional staffers and sponsors of the bill.

VIII. FINANCIAL MANAGEMENT

Background

Over the last few years, ATF has been experiencing reductions in their personnel ceiling. In particular, over 200 special agent positions have been reduced. As a result, ATF has had to be particularly conscious of its finances and to closely manage its shrinking resources.

The Bureau's financial management system functions largely independent of ATF's other major management systems (i.e., planning and evaluation). At present, there is no linkage between these systems.

Budget formulation includes little or no planning or analysis but is based on the previous year's budget. The Bureau is in the initial stages of implementing a strategic planning process which may be used in the formulation of the FY 1984 budget. The program offices have been allowed to establish their own methodology for formulating budget submissions.

Findings

The second s

An OPM report on ATF support services dated June 19, 1981, documents many of the same issues discussed above.

Criminal Enforcement's budget is developed by agents in the Program Development and Planning Division at CE headquarters with input from operations officers (also agents) at the regions. It is unclear whether the regional fiscal office plays a part in formulating the budget. Field supervisors are minimally involved in the budget process.

Once budgets have been approved, regional offices are allocated funds for some categories as one unit as if there were a regional manager where in fact there is none. Criminal Enforcement and Regulatory Enforcement regional staffs must compete for these certain resources (all those except salary and expense, and travel). The Regional Administrative Officer (RAO) controls these commons funds and based on CE or RE requests for these funds the RAO makes decisions regarding distribution of funds to the regional programs which sometimes affects program success.

CE regional operations officers maintain their own records on obligations and expenditures because of the lack of timely and accurate accounting data from the regional administrative office who in turn relies upon Headquarters for the data.



Fun Levels

â

31

71

Program	FY 19 (Actu Av. Pos.		 FY 1 (Act Av. Pos. 		FY] (Act Av. Pos.	979 ual) (\$000)	FY 1 (Act	
Regulatory Enforcement	1646	43,479	1609	45,895	1523	46,206	1460	47,381
Criminal Enforcement	2485	75,160	2426	81,729	2401	89,317	2349	94,851
Total	4131	118,639	4035	127,624	3924	135,523	3809	142,232

Le receiver the second second

in All R

Program 。	Av. Pos.	(\$000)	Av. Pos.	(\$000)
Regulatory Enforcement	° 1462	51,286	1374	51,440
Criminal Enforcement	2200	98,564	2059	99,151
Total	3662	149,850	3433	150,591

IX. SUMMARY OF PERSONNEL INTERVIEWS

This section is a synthesis of interview results coming from approximately 150 in-terviews in a dozen cities conducted by all members of the study team. The interviews were conducted in an informal manner usually on a one-on-one basis. The in-terview format was standardized only to the extent that the team agreed to nine topical areas to be covered in all the interviews. The method was to stimulate dis-cussion on each topical area and allow the interviewee make whatever statements he or she desired relating to that topic. The interviewer was then allowed to record the interview in whatever manner he or she chose. The record, therefore, ranges from verbatim statements to generalizations. Names were generally not recorded during the interviews and statements are not attributable to individuals. All levels of management and supervision were interviewed as well as street agents including field and headquarters personnel.

field and headquarters personnel. Although comments made by interviewees number well in excess of 1,000, they tend to group under a small number of well defined categories. Under this format each category is briefly described with a synopsis of the apparent message derived from the interviews. Additionally, individual comments are provided which tend to support the synopsis. It should be noted that comments relating to these categories occur in roughly 80-90% of the interviewer notes. The categories which appear most frequently are: Programs; Personnel Policy and Practices; Public and Congressional Relations; Organizational Structure; Positive Factors About ATF; Organizational Lo-cation; What is Needed by ATF and Management.

X. EXTERNAL CONTACTS

During the field study, interviews were held with the following types of people from the Federal, state and local law enforcement community, U.S. Attorneys, As-sistant U.S. Attorneys, Chief, Criminal Division, U.S. Attorney's Office, State Pros-ecutors, Representatives of the National District Attorneys Association, a State Atcutors, Representatives of the National District Attorneys Association, a State At-torney General, Representatives of the State Attorneys General Association, Police Chiefs, Other Police Command Officials, Organized Crime Strike Force Attorneys, Secret Service Personnel, U.S. Customs Service Personnel, DEA Personnel, FBI Per-sonnel, Justice Department Officials, Representatives of the International Association of Chiefs of Police.

XI. MANAGEMENT EFFECTIVENESS

An attempt to objectively evaluate management effectiveness in any organization is a difficult task.

XII. PRODUCTIVITY

It appears, for example, that ATF agents handled 13,262 unique identifiers in fiscal year 1980. These are investigations during which at least four hours of investi-gative time was expended. There were approximately 1,307 field agents in ATF during this year. This works out to a total of slightly over ten investigations han-

during this year. This works out to a total of slightly over ten investigations han-died for each agent per year. During fiscal year 1980 and the first six months of fiscal year 1981, a total of 3,213 defendants were recommended for prosecution in firearms cases by ATF agents. Based on 1,307 field agents this breaks down to approximately 1.6 cases per agent per year recommended for prosecution.

ATF has a large number of offices referred to as posts of duty in small cities throughout the country. A review of firearms cases recommended for prosecution in some of these offices during the 18-month period running from October 1, 1979 to March 31, 1981, is very interesting.

	1 1 1			Posts of	duty			1) 	2		Number of agents assigned	Firearms cases recommended for prosecution
Augusta, Ga						- 11°				·		
Columbus, Ga	1	***************									3	(
Valdosta, Ga Meridian, Miss			******	**********	*******		********	********	************		4	· · · 2
Meridian, Miss Oxford, Miss.		1		*(********	********	********	********	**********	*****	*******	2	2
Oxford, Miss	11					******	**********	*******	**********	449993394994	3	3
Concord, N.H.	. 庄 首	1.1							******		- 4	4
Charleston, S.C			********	енниции) (Г. 13	******		*****	******	******	*******	2	0
		1		*********	****	********	**********	***	******	********	5	4

- A Loge A

		Posts of duty		Number of agents assigned	Firearms cases recommended for prosecution
Asheville, N.C	*******			6	6
CUIR, III contraction	************************************			4	5
Rock Island, Ill	1	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,		2	3
alparaiso, Ind				5 5	12
ayton, Ohio oungstown, Ohio) 1 [] 4 - 4 6 - 4 6 - 4 2 + 7 2 + 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4	6	6 11
yler, Tex	*****		*****	3	3
lint, Mich	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,		henperentation periodi anti anti anti anti anti anti anti ant	8	8
olling Green, Ky.	***************************************	11324(1974)4499(1972)44442(2)494)949444444444444233579799999	/***/*********************************	4.	5
ondon, Ky 1. Smith. Ark		**********	*****************	5	6
attsburg, N.Y			,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	2	÷ ~ 0
hite Plains, N.Y.	1	***************************************	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	5	1
ape Girardeau, M anville, Va	0,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,			6	10

These figures must be considered in light of other factors. Each post of duty listed above has also been doing work on explosives incidents, firearms cases which quali-fy as unique identifiers and collateral investigations.

The Treasury Department's Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms-enforcer of the nation's firearms, explosives and arson laws-may be forced to furlough nearly two-thirds of its employees without pay for three months because of budget problems.

The agency has long been a target of the powerful National Rifle Association and other champions of the right to freely carry firearms. It has been operating under a cloud of uncertainty since President Reagan announced last year that he planned to carry out his campaign pledge to abolish BAEF.

The administration has announced plans to transfer BATF's personnel functions to the Secret Service and the U.S. Customs Service, other agencies within the Treas-ury Department. But the NRA has strenuously opposed that plan, fearing that the Secret Service might be even more vigorous in its enforcement of the gun laws. Con-gress is still arguing with the administration over exactly what will happen to the agency

As the controversy has continued, the BATF budget has been severely reduced— from \$150 million last year to \$112 million this year. The agency had asked Con-gress for a supplemental appropriation of \$26 million to finish out the year, but that amount already has been cut by the House Appropriations Committee to about \$15 million and could be eliminated when it comes up on the House floor, probably next week

BATF agents say that because of the money shortage, the agency has already cut back to about half its regular level of investigations and has severely reduced fund-ing for travel, paying informers and making undercover street buys.

In Florida, for example, agents say that in the first 12 days of this month, they used up their per diem travel money for the next three months. That means that through the end of June there will be no out-of-town criminal surveillance by BATF in a part of the country noted for its shipments of explosives and silencer-equipped machineguns,

If the furlough goes through, one BATF official said, "it would basically rape the organization. It would wipe us out. It would blow us away. We'd be a skeleton crew with no resources."

Two internal memoranda written last week by BATF Director G. R. Dickerson indicated that if the supplemental appropriation is not approved, 1,600 of the agency's

73

BATF FURLOUGH: "IT WOULD BLOW US AWAY"

(By Mary Thornton)

2,700 employes will have to be furloughed without pay from June 27 until the new fiscal year begins on Oct. 1. Dickerson refused to comment on the memos, which were obtained by The Washington Post.

BATF, which also enforces regulations and collects taxes involving the alcohol and tobacco industries, is already operating at well below its authorized staffing

Because of the confusion and uncertainty about the future of the agency, the number of personnel has dropped sharply. More than 1,006 employees have left in the past year, including more than 700 since the start of the fiscal year last October. In fact, even Dickerson has resigned—effective last Friday—to go to Customs as deputy commissioner for international affairs. Dickerson's memo, addressed to John M. Walker Jr., assistant secretary of treas-

ury for enforcement and operations, warned that if the supplemental appropriation is not approved, "most furloughed employees may never return to the bureau given

In the memo Dickerson said that to operate even at the sharply reduced levels, the agency has been spending more than its allotted budget amount for the past six months. "Our only really viable plan of action at this time is to shut the bureau down, except the essential functions [tax collections and emergency law enforcement] when the money runs out," the memo said.

Meanwhile, agents say they're having a hard time concentrating on their work as they wait for the ax to fall.

they wait for the ax to fall. "It's as if we're dead already," said one agent. "Gun dealers are calling up all the time asking when they're going to be able to stop keeping their [gun sales] records. * * It's hard to get out there and do anything when you don't know for sure whether you'll be fired by the time you get back to the office." Many employees are frantically searching for new jobs. One BATF employee who recently left said he felt "guilty" leaving the organization when it is in such bad shape. But he said. "I just couldn't stand it any more. It made me sick to watch it shape. But he said, "I just couldn't stand it any more. It made me sick to watch it dying."

> U.S. SENATE. COMMITTEE ON APPROPRIATIONS, Washington, D.C., March 29, 1982.

المستحد ويتشرق ويتبعوا

Hon. DONALD REGAN. Secretary of Treasury, Washington, D.C.

DEAR MR. SECRETARY: Pursuant to section 109 of Public Law 97-92, the Senate Appropriations Subcommittee on Treasury, Postal Service, and General Government Appropriations Subcommittee on Treasury, Postal Service, and General Government has disapproved the Administration's proposed reorganization plan of the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, and Firearms. Under Section 109 of that Act, specific disapproval of the reorganization plan by both the House and Senate Committees on Appropri-ations is required by March 36th or else the reorganization plan may go into effect. The House Appropriation's Committee disapproved the Administration's reoversion

The House Appropriation's Committee disapproved the Administration's reorganiza-tion plan and extended the limitations contained in Section 109 until June 30, 1982. The Committee prefers not to take a formal position, prior to the April recess, on either the Administration's reorganization plan or the alternative reorganization plan approved by the Treasury, Postal Service Subcommittee on March 25th. It is plan approved by the Treasury, Postal Service Subcommittee on March 25th. It is the intent of the Committee to address the reorganization plan and the Bureau's related fiscal year 1982 urgent supplemental request of \$22,346,000 during full Com-mittee mark-up of the Urgent Supplemental Appropriation Bill (H.R. 5922) upon Congress' return. The Committee therefore respectfully requests that the Depart-ment not attempt any reorganization of the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, and Fire-arms including any transfer of personnel out of the Bureau into other Treasury arms, including any transfer of personnel out of the Bureau into other Treasury agencies, until after completion of Congressional action on the Urgent Supplemental Appropriations Bill. Sincerely,

MARK O. HATFIELD,

Chairman. WILLIAM PROXMIRE,

Ranking Minority Member. JAMES ABDNOR.

Chairman, Subcommittee on Treasury, Postal Service, and General Government.

DENNIS DECONCINI, Ranking Minority, Subcommittee on Treasury, Postal Service, and General Government.

Hon. MARK O. HATFIELD. Chairman, Appropriations Committee, U.S. Senate, Washington, D.C.

DEAR MR. CHAIRMAN: We would like to take this opportunity to transmit to you the recommendation of the Senate Appropriations Subcommittee on Treasury, Postal Service, and General Government regarding the proposed reorganization of the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, and Firearms (BATF) within the Treasury Department.

As you may know, the Administration has proposed a shift of 719 positions and the alcohol and tobacco regulatory functions from BATF into the U.S. Customs Service, and a shift of 1,731 positions and the firearms, arson, and explosives activi-ties from BATF into the U.S. Secret Service. The plan would also call for reduced enforcement of the Federal Alcohol Administration Act by Treasury.

The House Appropriations Committee on Wednesday, March 24, disapproved the Administration's plan and extended the "freeze" on implementation of the plan, currently contained in Public Law 97-92, until June 30, 1982. This afternoon the Senate Subcommittee on Treasury, Postal Service, and General Government voted to approve an alternative to the Administration's reorganization plan. The reorganization plan approved by the Subcommittee would direct the following:

. The firearms enforcement and regulatory function would remain in the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, and Firearms.

2. 717 BATF agents, including 400 agents from the current BATF firearms agent work force, and sufficient fiscal 1983 funding to cover their salaries and expenses, would be transferred from BATF to Secret Service, and the arson, bombing, crimi-nal trafficking and explosives functions would be shifted intact from BATF to the U.S. Secret Service. Implementation of this transfer would commence in fiscal year 1982, using the supplemental appropriation to initiate this change.

3. The alcohol and tobacco functions would remain in the Bureau of Alcohol, To-bacco, and Firearms with full funding and full enforcement of the Federal Alcohol Administration Act. The Subcommittee recommends the appropriation of \$7.5 mil-lion for the balance of fiscal year 1982 and \$15 million in fiscal year 1983 to fully fund the FAA Act activities in BATF.

4. The Secretary of the Treasury would conduct a major management study to bolster top management of the BATF and crack down on the identified causes of past and present abuses by agents in the field in the firearms area. The report would be made to the Committee on Appropriations by no later than September 30, T982

5. The full requested supplemental appropriation of \$22,346,000 for fiscal 1982 would be approved either in the Urgent Supplemental Appropriation Bill (H.R. 5922) or the Continuing Resolution (H.J. Res, 409), both currently pending in the House. This supplemental would be required to prevent wholesale reductions in force in the agent work force at BATF and would help to initiate the Committee's proposed reorganization plan.

6. The Secretary of the Treasury would be directed to submit legislation to the Congress to shift bank robbery jurisdiction from the FBI to the Secret Service, 7. The name of the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, and Firearms would be changed

to the Treasury Compliance Agency. We believe that this reorganization plan is in the best interests of the Department of the Treasury and the public and we urge its adoption by the full Senate Commit-tee on Appropriations prior to the March 30 deadline imposed by Public Law 97-92, the Continuing Resolution.

With best wishes. Sincerely,

0

0

U.S. SENATE, COMMITTEE ON APPROPRIATIONS, Washington, D.C., March 25, 1982.

JAMES ABDNOR. Chairman, Subcommittee on Treasury, Postal Service, and General Government.

when the second second

DENNIS DECONCINI,

Ranking Minority Member,

DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY, BUREAU OF ALCOHOL, TOBACCO, AND FIREARMS, Washington, D.C., April 13, 1982.

Memorandum to: Assistant Secretary (Enforcement and Operations). From: Director.

Subject: Potential furlough of ATF employees.

76

Subject: Potential furlough of ATF employees. At the present time, the Bureau is funded at a level of \$115,654,000 through the end of FY '82. While supplemental requests of \$26,483,000 are pending, we cannot be certain that these requests will be approved even enough to preclude the necessi-ty of instituting a furlough for at least a portion of ATF employees. Attached is a timetable which is currently being implemented in order to effect a furlough at the earliest possible date, which is June 27, 1982 (19th pay period). At that time it will be necessary to furlough approximately 1,600 employees through the remainder of the fiscal year. Eleven hundred employees would be left on board to accomplish the essential functions. Obviously, furloughs initiated at later dates would necessitate releasing larger numbers of employees. For instance, a furlough initiated on July 11, 1982 (20th pay period), would leave 700 on board, and one initi-ated on July 25, 1982, would leave 450 on board. Consideration was also given to implementing a discontinued furlough but there

Consideration was also given to implementing a discontinued furlough but there is an unresolved issue as to whether or not this is legal in instances of furlough of over 30 days duration. Discussions are currently being held between the Depart-ment and OPM to resolve this question.

Attachments.

G. P. DICKERSON.

June 22.

and the second state of the

A		Completion date
General notice—issued February 1, 1982: Verification of registers Draft registers		
Draft registers	D WOLK CZYSU ZWART	April 19.
TANING, CODAIDA LEDISTALS	a a proper set and a set of the s	Anni 99
	The way a second state and second sec	April 20
NYENGEN ICVIEWEN DV AMINIADAA		A 10 2
Contections	TITLE AND A SAFET	BALL C
Preparation of individual encoding matters	12 work days	Hay 1: May 00
Preparation of individual specific notices	7 work days	ndy 20.
Mail to offices	2 work days	iulie 3.
Acknowledgement by employee	I Work day	une /.

10 work day

ATTACHMENT I .--- BUREAU OF ALCOHOL, TOBACCO AND FIREARMS FURLOUGH TIMETABLE

Furlough effective (beginning of pay period)

Explanations.—To furlough approximately 1,600 employees for more than 30 deys requires the same amount of administrative preparation as would be needed to sepa-rate that number of employees under 'reduction-in-force procedures. Because entire competitive areas are not being furloughed, "bump" and "retreat" rights must be applied to determine which employees will be furloughed. Before "bump" and "re-treat" rights can be determined, retention standing must be established on regis-treat. Retention registers must be established based on the effective date of the fur-lough. (If the effective date is changed the process starts over, since standing on re-tention register is based on "as of" a specific date.) Each of the employees who is affected by the furlough must receive an individual notice which contains specific information on the employee's retention standing and the action to be taken with on how selections for the furlough are made. If employees in specified positions are designated for furlough, "bumping" and "retreating" would occur. On the other hand, if the employees who are lowest standing on the retention registers are select-ed for furlough, "bumping" and "retreating" would occur. However, in cases where it is determined that certain work can be performed only by individuals with

See all allows

special qualifications (e.g., if it is determined that only inspectors with particular qualifications can perform FAA work), the latter method could not be used. In either instance it would still be necessary to establish retention registers for all Bureau employees to effect a furlough of lowest standing employees. If only the lowest standing employees are furloughed, which is not possible for some offices, fewer than the 12 days required to conduct the rounds of competition would be needed to determine which employees are furloughed. The time saved using this method would still not be sufficient to effect the action before June 27,

Ъ.,					78			- yr 1			
			고 한쪽 같은								
		4		•			ALL3	class nt	n		
8. j.									• • •		
		김 김 감독을 걸									
15				•					نو بار مرکزی از افرا		
			BUREA	U OF ALC	OHOL, T	BACCO ANI	D FIREAR	15			
1.14				1 1 1 2 3	c 1908-00-						
				, Actual	Vata II	nru 3-20-8	35	** **	*		1
1.2 					(\$000		•				
-315	analy	sis is l	ased on t	he follo	Wind at	Sump4 from-					
- S											
	15 4	00 72 1									
	0 fr	0m PP 2	S thru PP	19			•		1.1.1		
ān.	outplac	ement o	e thru pp	21							2. di .
	897 As	ents	147 Inspe	cince	550 0.0						
					222 011	ers in PP	50	₽			
pp	Paid		EIE·	Aud	5-1-	stan Costs					2
	Hours.	- <u>- PP</u>	YID	Salar	7 pp	VTD	- On		iirlii:	·D	7
				•• • •		· · · ································	Huiz	Gain	Lass,	QULEE	
			n board b	eginning	of fis	cal year	3.373				d
1	54,563	3 26.2					-1-10				
3	267.517	100 0		26,656	699		3,354	n	~9	~	
3	254,566	127 1	202 -	27,292	3,500		3.338	0		C	
-	2020723	1 100 0	408.3	. 27,361	3.050		31296	0	-42	ç	8
	257.251	125.3	533.7	27.590	3,457	11112/	3,272	0	. 24	E .	0
	254,607	123.7	0.1.4	27,594	2.4		3,237 3,199	0	-35		
3 A	51,691	121 0		C11040	31383		3,159	0	-39	. 5	
× .	47.299	110 0			31338	291740	3.117	0	-30	. 0	- 1 이것의
0 2	45,424		1,137 7		3,312	28,052	3,035	ů	-51 -32	ç	
1 2	41,529	115.1	1,253.8	28:034	31297	31,350	31044	õ	-41	- <u>-</u>	
1 5	20.050	112.7	1,366.5	28.165	3,175	34,605	2,942	G	-102	ŝ	
٠. ۲	30,253	110.7	1:477.2	28,303	3.133	37,780 40,913		0	-53	č	- 1932
2	25,412	103.3					21825	0	-54	ē .	
2	21,516	105 4		28,394	3.077	43,991	21771				3
22	20.315	105.9	+10-22.1	- H. 194	5.000	Community of the local sectors	2:755	0	-54	g~	- 19 de
	9,116	105.3	1,798.0		31026	50,051	2,741	ŏ	-15	a	0
- 23	71316	104.7	2,008,1	28,757	31019		2,726	Ö.	-15	e c	
1	6,716	104.1	2,112.3			56.084	2,711	õ	-15	2	

78

ь. - Д

. Calegory ...

COLA FLEC

PCS

SLUC

Supplies Equipment Insurance

Subtotal

Available Funding

Balance

571

and the state of the state of the

10

Personnel Compensation Benefits Subiotal

Cuertime Cash Awards Terminal Leave Unemp loyment/Severance

Other Personnel Costs: Temporary Employment (UO (Premium Pay) Overtime Casel Anti-

1

Total Personnel Costs

Subtotal

wther Object Classes: " Operating Travel Transportation

Total FY 1962 Budget

Communications Printing Other Services

10 11 12 13 14

 104.1
 211023.1
 25,157
 3.012

 42.3
 2,1154.6
 26,191
 1,192

 42.3
 2,154.6
 28,191
 1,192

 42.3
 2,154.6
 28,191
 1,192

 42.3
 2,1239.2
 28,373
 1,200

 42.3
 2,231.6
 28,463
 1,204

 42.3
 2,323.9
 28,554
 1,208

 42.3
 2,366.2
 28,645
 1,211

 42.3
 2,366.5
 28,735
 1,215

 38.0
 2,488.9
 28,826
 1,097

 216;716 39:000 89:000 89:000 89:000 89:000 89:000 89:000 89:000 89:000 89:000 89:000 89:000 89:000 89:000 55.084 2.711 59.039 2.695 50.232 1.100 61.479 1.100 62.679 1.100 63.953 1.100 65.091 1.100 65.091 1.100 66.303 1.100 67.519 1.100 69.836 1.100 -15 -15 0 C C -1535 0 0 0 00000 0000 0 0 D

0

0

D

0.

D

a

C

Benefits 7,542 Total Comp and Benefits 77,379

The above table is based on the following: -2 paydays in PP 1 and 9 paydays in PP 27 -actual data for PP 1 thru PP 13 -projected average salary increase of 90.72 -average bours per separation of 69.13

Ĝ

57

÷.

0

¥. 38	As ·	an 1990 - Maria Mandala, sa kacamatan sa kacamatan sa kacamatan sa kacamatan sa kacamatan sa kacamatan sa kacamat			
	1974 - Standard Stand	an san an a			
			¢		
	79				
BUREAU OF AL	COHOL, TOBACCO AND FIREARMS				
FY 19	92 Budget Analysis				
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Elan	s Percent Obligated			
nsation	6918361684	3,			
osts:					
	295,000 131,253	38.07 % 44.49 %			
erance	650,000 390,141 400,000 56,750	60.02 X 14.18 X			
	675,000. 397,228	###.## 7 58.84 %			가지 않는 것이 가지 않는 것이다. 같은 것이 같은 것이 같은 것이 같은 것이 같이 같이 있는 것이 같이 같이 있는 것이 같이 있는 것이 같이 있는 것이 같이 있다. 같이 있는 것이 있는
LOSIS	84.879.045	53,97 %		지원 전 전 1일 1987년 1987년	
	3,500,000				新加加加加利益加加加 汽油和加加利用的
	8,656,000 ; 3,657,132 7,162,000 ; 3,017,431	42.13 %		8-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1	
1	4:000:000 1:449:771 3:381:000 1:173:966	40.77 % - 36.24 % - 34.72 % -			
:•	700,000 30,723 54,000 15,844 10,903,000 11,638,509	4.33 X 29.34 X 37.66 X			
	5,782,046 55,874,554 5,654,000	48.25 X .		<i>6</i> ,	
	-129,046				
		(BATF-FMD) (Page 2 of 2)		1	
			•		
		o		Ģ	
이 가지 않는 것이 같은 것이 있다. 같은 것이 같은 것이 같은 것이 같은 것이 같이 같이 있다. 같은 것이 같은 것이 같은 것이 같은 것이 같이					\mathcal{O}
					6
	2 2		•	Ø	
					С
				0	5.50 ⁹
and the second					
			• • • • • •		
,					

Benarden of the Toppers Bound of Automo, Toppers and Filtering Waturgen Ist. April ., 201

Antestation is Assistant Section 3 Unibertanent and Security PANY HALOSER

200

Subject which the maleral propheni

And the first officers with compariso dies series in a start in and start start of a start of the annual start of the annual restore of the annual restore of the annual restore of the annual restore of the annual start of the Severe a give a fining in according the company of the year to company of de ages first and the first of the store and all the store and an an and the store the case given comparison cought to the most checkine way to incoment the prin-ers i is less that the plan outlined in my memoraneous to you, timet incit it is appreaded the part of not the only practical approach. Comer that plan the sector configure to operate at an effective though reduced evel through June A 1922 if Milli line it will be decessary to furthough substantial numbers of AUF managed for the decessary of furthough substantial numbers of AUF and said innetiately will development of the necessary attention comes and re-

selles and Selate Subcommittee actions to date, to anticipate that such actions will Bar Alina his distant furlough becomes necessary To make applying an alternative to immediately discontinue such important but functionary lising as a 10 and 2015 functs for special agents and operations, travel

(2) all second of the det effect of these actions term a budget standpoint would be

A rear the molennession date of the further for only two weeks from free 27

A despisite indication date of the further is in a many two works from June 21 (all fully 1) (1982) if would still, however, be necessary to furthing the same determ of simployees as under the recommended plan and probably with the same classes, inpact on the Blackar, i.e. nost forbughed employees may never return the first of the blackar, i.e. nost forbughed employees may never return the first of the blackar, i.e. nost forbughed employees may never return the first of the blackar, inpact of the blackar, i.e. nost forbughed employees may never return to be blackar, inpact of the blackar, i.e. nost forbughed employees may never return to be blackar, inpact of the blackar, i.e. nost forbughed employees may never return to be blackar, inpact of the blackar, i.e. nost forbughed employees may never return to be blackar, i.e. nost forbughed employees may never return to be blackar, i.e. nost forbughed employees may never return to be blackar, indext, is the blackar, indext, is the blackar, i.e. nost forbughed employees may never return to be blackar, its distributed would delay the implementation date for the major for the first of the blackar, is the blackar, if the base would be blackar, if the base of the blackar, is the implementation of the blackar, bring affect of a standard of the the off the base to complete halt with many pressions and the first of the the off the base the office at all with many pressions and the off the base the off the base to complete high priority working area, if all to be are the office at all, and any high priority work which it is to be availed to be availed to be any high priority working the standard prior investigation of evidence would obviously be delayed if not lost for the the office would obviously be delayed if not lost for the the office.

We are sitempting to take reasonable management actions which will keep the Boreau operating as effectively as possible until expected favorable Congressional action occurs. If such actions do not occur by June 27, 1952, then drastic, and prob-sellow occurs and disastrous, steps will be necessary under either alternative. We have already been operating for more than half the fiscal year with an extreme-ity innited budget—thanks to the OMB deficiency apportionment—and believe it is brokent to sustain the present posture for as long as reasonably possible. At the

by minuter boogse-manks to the OMB deficiency apportionment—and believe it is platent to sustain the present posture for as long as reasonably possible. At the skille time we will be completing the necessary planning steps required to imple-ment a later furlough should favorable Congressional action not be forthcoming within the next few weeks.

in summary, we have been operating at an excess of our budget as authorized by

th summary, we have been operating at an excess of our budget as authorized by Summary, we have been operating at an excess of our budget as authorized by Summary, we have been operating at an excess of our budget as authorized by Summary, we have been operating at an excess of our budget as authorized by Summary, we have been operating at an excess of our budget as authorized by Summary, we have been operating at an excess of our budget as authorized by Summary, we have been operating at an excess of our budget as authorized by Summary, we have been operating at an excess of our budget as authorized by Summary, we have been operating at an excess of our budget as authorized by Summary, we have been operating at an excess of our budget as authorized by Summary, we have been operating at an excess of our budget as authorized by Summary, we have been operating at an excess of our budget as authorized by Summary, we have been operating at an excess of our budget as authorized by Summary, we have been operating at an excess of our budget as authorized by Summary, we have been operating at an excess of our budget as authorized by Summary, we have been operating at an excess of our budget by the summary of the summary operation of the summary operations and summary operation of the summary operation of the summary operation operation operations and summary operating and summary operation and summary operations and su

travel, etc. In the meantime I strongly recommend we continue to maintain as much operational effectiveness as possible. Please let me know if you need addition-at information or would like to meet to discuss the above plan of action.

G. R. DICKERSON.

This flan has the advantage of delaying drastic steps until the arest possible firs in the anticipation that favorable Congressional action on our emergency supple-ciential will year in the meantime. We believe it is reasonable, given House Con-

My staff has reviewed all the alternatives for Bureau operations at a funding level of \$115,654,000, and the attached financial plan represents the only alternative that will provide minimum protection for revenue collection, continued enforcement of the FAA Act, and minimal law enforcement for protection of life and limb situations. In addition this plan will insure the Bureau will not have an antideficiency violation at the \$115,654,000 level.

This plan would discontinue any further expenditures in the areas of temporary employment, overtime, cash awards, and PCS moves on April 30, 1982. Premium pay for special agents would however continue. All other nonpersonnel costs would be reduced to an absolute minimum. A furlough of approximately 1,570 employees would begin sometime during the 20th pay period and continue through September 30, 1982. The remaining employees, consisting of approximately 400 agents, 500 inspectors and 200 support personnel, would continue onboard until the end of the fiscal year. This plan includes sufficient funds for payment of unemployment compensation for all furloughed employees, and the annual FLEC payment for the Department of Labor of \$2.7 million.

If you have any further questions concerning this plan, please feel free to contact me.

DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY, BUREAU OF ALCOHOL, TOBACCO AND FIREARMS. Washington, D.C., April 22, 1982. Memorandum to: Assistant Secretary (Enforcement and Operations).

Subject: Financial plan for \$115,654,000 level.

81

From: Acting Director.

STEPHEN E. HIGGINS.

		83
BUREAU OF ALCOHOL, TOBACCO AND FIREARHS FY 1982 Budget Analysis Actual Dets Thru 4-3-82 (\$000)	BUREAU	OF ALCOHOL, TOB
		FY 1982 Budget
separation rate of:		
26 from PP 15 thru PP 15	in 🐔 i the Materia (1997) and	Financia
19 IFOR PC 16 thru DD on	Category	Plan
W TEDM 22 those of one		
n en ser en transpara dit ta en ser en en ser se	Personnel Compensation	71,514,89
© 950 Agents 150 Inspectors 470 Others in PP 21	Bonofits Subtotal	7,723,60
		79,238,50
PP House Avg Salary David	Other Personnel Costs:	
	Temporary Employment	233,00
On board perioria	AUD (Promium Pay)	6,116,00
On board beginning of fiscal year 3,373	Dvertime	186,50
1 54,563 26.2 26.2 26.5	Cash Awards	15,00
507,517 128,6 154,8 p7 p44 6 699 3,364 n	Terminal Leeve	560,000
504,055 127.1 282 n 37 000 4,199 3,338 n	UnempLoyment/Severance	1,893,000
5 260 700 408 3 27 361 3 Asc 1070 3 296 0 -42	FLEC	39,000
6 257 254 400 G 533.7 27.580 3 457	PCS	2,697,797
7 254 507 400 607 4 27,594 3 414 17 000 3,237 0 -35 0	Subtotal	568,000
8 251 591 101 4 779.8 27,640 3,583 21,530 3,798 0 -39		12,305,297
9 247 200 SUU.8 27,752 3,358 34 306 3,168 0 -30 0	Total Parsonnel Costs	91,543,801
10 245,424 117 0 1000 22,858 3,312 PR 050 0 001 U -51 0	Other Object Classes:	0110401001
	Operating Travel	2,346,000
294,464 112.7 1 366 5 20,034 3,255 34,605 2 040	Transportation	592,000
234,258 110.7 1 477 0 201100 311/5 37.780 0 500	SLUC	8,656,000
224,367 107.8 1 505 20,003 3,133 40,913 2,005 0	Communications	6,350,000
	rinting	1,887,000
	Cher Services	3,049,000
10 219,491 105.5 1,797 1 20,042 3,039 47,022 2,745	upplies	2,472,000
10,231 104,9 1,902 1 pp 720 1021 D0,043 2,730 p	Equipment Insurance	50,000
10 217,091 104.8 2,006 A 20,065 3,055 2,715 0 110 0	Subtotal	54,000
20 24,031 103.7 2,110.2 28 000 20,008 2,700 0 -15		25,456,000
21 103.4 2,213.4 29 047 5 5 0 2,685 0	Total FY 1982 Budget	440.000.000
20 02,005 2,255.7 27 055 02,065 2,670 D	a a construction and a construction of the con	116,999,801
23 00 000 5,680.1 28 054 4 400 577577 1.100 0.0	Available Funding	115,654,000
24 88.000 22.3 2,340.4 28,145 1,190 0,000 0		110,004,000
25 88.000 42 a 2,382.7 28,240 1,194 55 002 1,100 0 0	Balance	-1,345,801
26 88 nnn (5,425,0 28,335 1 198 (5,020 1,100 0 n		.1

Benefits 7,723 Total Comp and Benefits 78,238

Meringen aus and and

The above table is based on the following: -2 paydays in PP 1 and 9 paydays in PP 27 -actual data for PP 1 thru PP 14 -projected average salary increase of 84.85 - arage hours per separation of 72.77

1.124

(BATF-FHD) (Page 1 of 2)

Water willing Trends and the

.

9 9

TOBACCO AND FIREARMS

	Obligations 02-28-82	Percent <u>Obligated</u>
	36,193,204	50.60 %
o 1 .	3,940,933	51.02 %
	40,134,137	50,64 %
_		ja set de la sta
	163,651	70.23 %
	3,110,039	50.85 %
	130,582	0 70.01 %
di ya si	6,853	45,68 %
	436,207	77.90 %
	56,750	2.99 🀑
1. J. J.	26,675	68,39 %
	1,018,095	37.73 %
	397,228	70.30 %
	5,346,160	43.44 %
	45,480,297	49.68 %
	1,115,311	47.54 %
	281,344	47.52 %
	3,657,132	42.24 %
	3,657,132 3,017,431	47.51 %
	896,987	47.53 %
	1,449,771	47.54 %
	1,173,966	47.49 %
	30,723	61.44 %
$\sim 10^{-1}$	15,844	29.34 %
	11,638,509	45.72 %
	57,118,806	48.81 %
. 14		

(BATF-FND) (Paga 2 of 2)

-

A. 5 - 0

Status of Separations Consending September 20, 1981

24

(thru April 23, 1982)

Readquarters

77

Southwest Region

- Administration
- 22 Criminal Enforcement
- 27 Regulatory Enforcement
- Tech. and Sef. Sves. 25 15 Internal Affairs
- Counsel
- Cong. Liaison
- Public Affairs
- 2 EEO
- 5 PSE
- Director's Office
- <u>2</u> 192

Southeast Region

- 16 Administration
- 44 Criminal Enforcement
- 25 Regulatory Enforcement
- Internal Affairs
- Tech., and Scf. Svcs.
- 4 Counsel
- 92

Midwest Region

- 12 Administration
- 29 Griminal Enforcement
- 27 legulatory Enforcement
- Glonsel
- $\frac{2}{76}$

Central Region

- 7 Administration
- 12 Criminal Enforcement
- 36 Regulatory Enforcement

Total Separations: 707

Total PFT on board: 2744

FI Administration

- 28 Criminal Enforcement 32 Regulatory Enforcement
- 2 Internal Affairs Counsel
- 67

North Atlantic Revion

- 12 Administration
- 34 Criminal Enforcement
- 23 Regulatory Enforcement
- 2 Internal Affairs
- 71

Mid-Atlantic Region

- 2 Administration
- 29 Criminal Enforcement
- Regulatory Enforcement

Western Region

- 14 Administration
- 44 Criminal Enforcement
- 59 Regulatory Enforcement

- Tech. & Sci. Svcs.
- 118

(664 PFT + 43 Other[*])

LETTER FROM BERNARD LAFOREST, SPECIAL AGENT-IN-CHARGE DEAR MR. STERLING: The attached document contains my proposed testimony to be given during the scheduled May 4th hearing. I have divided the material into two parts. Because of its length, I have identified the oral presentation in Part II beginning on Page 10. I would appreciate the opportunity of having the entire docu-

ment entered into the record if possible. After you review the proposed testimony, I would appreciate any comments you might offer.

Sincerely,

Insert offset folio 256/350 Here

PERSONAL INFORMATION

Bernard H. LaForest: Currently assigned to the Special Agent in Charge (SAC) position, Kansas City District, which encompasses half the State of Missouri, plus the States of Kansas, Iowa and Nebraska.

BACKGROUND

1962 through 1969—Detroit, Michigan Police Department. 01/05/70 to 06/10/71—Special Agent, Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms Division, Charleston, West Virginia.

06/10/71 to 11/02/72-Special Agent, Alcohol, Tobacco & Firearms Division, Los Angeles, California.

11/02/72 to 03/18/73-Area Supervisor, Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco & Firearms, in charge of the Los Angeles District Bomb Squad and enforcement activities for the State of Arizona.

03/18/73 to 09/01/75-Resident Agent in Charge, Phoenix, Arizona Post of Duty (POD).

09/01/75 to 04/01/77-Group Supervisor, Los Angeles, California. 04/01/77 to 12/01/77-Operations Officer-Program Development and Planning

Division, Headquarters-Washington, D.C. 12/01/77 to 05/07/78-Acting Special Agent in Charge, Procedures Branch, Headquarters, Washington, D.C.

05/07/78 to 05/01/80-Assistant Special Agent in Charge (ASAC), New Orleans, Louisiana.

05/01/80 to Present-Special Agent in Charge, Kansas City District.

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee: I appreciate the opportunity to respond to your request to appear before you and the members of this Subcommittee for the purpose of relating my personal opinions and perceptions concerning the anticipated abolishment of the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms (ATF), pro-posed merger plans, employee morale and jurisdictional efforts in the area of criminal enforcement.

The Bureau, by virtue of the controversial laws we enforce, is often referred to by law enforcement agencies, in a humorous vain, as the Federal Vice Squad. The nature of our enforcement mission encourages close working relationships with the street cop and specialists in Detective Bureaus, e.g. Burglary, Homicide, Narcotics, and Arson/Bomb Squads.

The citizens of this country continue each year to consume millions of gallons of alcohol, light up billions of cigarettes and other tobacco products and accumulate alconol, light up billions of cigarettes and other tobacco products and accumulate firearms for legitimate sporting activities. All of these products are readily available to most of our population and are legally purchased, possessed and used by millions of people although there is an element of risk with each item. Whatever dangers may be present when these commodities are abused does not appear to have reduced their demand. Since the Bureau exercises regulatory and

appear to have reduced their demand, once the bureau exercises regulatory and enforcement control over the manufacture, distribution and sale of these items, we are a natural target for some special interest groups who oppose the manufacture and sale of these commodities. Others perceive ATF as being too restrictive in its regulatory and enforcement control of these materials.

The major attack is sharpest in the area of firearms enforcement and regulation. Our enforcement program is subjected to close scrutiny and criticism by firearms interest groups, congressional leaders, administration officials and the media. We

BERNARD H. LAFOREST, Special Agent-in-Charge.



84 Insert offset folio 256/350 Here Status of Separations Commencing September 20, 1981 LETTER FROM BERNARD LAFOREST, SPECIAL AGENT-IN-CHARGE (thru April 23, 1982) DEAR MR. STERLING: The attached document contains my proposed testimony to Headquarters Southwest Region ment entered into the record if possible. 77 Administration 11 Administration 22 Criminal Enforcement After you review the proposed testimony, I would appreciate any comments you 21 Criminal Enforcement might offer. Regulatory Enforcement 27 32 Regulatory Enforcement Sincerely. 25 Tech. and Sci. Sycs. Internal Affairs 2 15 Internal Affairs Counsel Counsel Cong. Liaison ્ય 7 Public Affairs Bernard H. LaForest: Currently assigned to the Special Agent in Charge (SAC) position, Kansas City District, which encompasses half the State of Missouri, plus 2 EEO 5 P&E the States of Kansas, Iowa and Nebraska. Director's Office 192 North Atlantic Region 1962 through 1969-Detroit, Michigan Police Department. 01/05/70 to 06/10/71-Special Agent, Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms Division, Southeast Region 12 Administration Charleston, West Virginia. Criminal Enforcement 06/10/71 to 11/02/72-Special Agent, Alcohol, Tobacco & Firearms Division, Los 34 16 Administration 23 Angeles, California. 44 Criminal Enforcement Regulatory Enforcement Internal Affairs 11/02/72 to 03/18/73-Area Supervisor, Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco & Firearms, 26 Regulatory Enforcement 71 9.0 Internal Affairs State of Arizona Tech. and Sci. Svcs. 03/18/73 to 09/01/75-Resident Agent in Charge, Phoenix, Arizona Post of Duty Counsel (POD), 92 09/01/75 to 04/01/77—Group Supervisor, Los Angeles, California. 04/01/77 to 12/01/77—Operations Officer—Program Development and Planning Division, Headquarters—Washington, D.C. Mid-Atlantic Region Midwest Region 2 Administration 12/01/77 to 05/07/78-Acting Special Agent in Charge, Procedures Branch, Head-29 Criminal Enforcement quarters, Washington, D.C. 12 Administration Regulatory Enforcement 05/07/78 to 05/01/80-Assistant Special Agent in Charge (ASAC), New Orleans, 42 Criminal Enforcement Louisiana. 29 05/01/80 to Present-Special Agent in Charge, Kansas City District. 27 Regulatory Enforcement Counsel Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee: I appreciate the opportunity to 70 Western Region Central Region Administration Criminal Enforcement 44 nal enforcement. 59 7 Administration Regulatory Enforcement The Bureau, by virtue of the controversial laws we enforce, is often referred to by law enforcement agencies, in a humorous vain, as the Federal Vice Squad. The 12 Criminal Enforcement Tech. & Sci. Svcs, Regulatory Enforcement <u>36</u> 55 and Arson/Bomb Squads. Total Separations: 707 (664 PFT + 43 Other[*]) Whatever dangers may be present when these commodities are abused does not appear to have reduced their demand. Since the Bureau exercises regulatory and Total PFT on board: 2744 regulatory and enforcement control of these materials. The major attack is sharpest in the area of firearms enforcement and regulation. Our enforcement program is subjected to close scrutiny and criticism by firearms interest groups, congressional leaders, administration officials and the media. We

85

be given during the scheduled May 4th hearing. I have divided the material into two parts. Because of its length, I have identified the oral presentation in Part II beginning on Page 10. I would appreciate the opportunity of having the entire docu-

BERNARD H. LAFOREST. Special Agent-in-Charge.

PERSONAL INFORMATION

BACKGROUND

in charge of the Los Angeles District Bomb Squad and enforcement activities for the

respond to your request to appear before you and the members of this Subcommittee for the purpose of relating my personal opinions and perceptions concerning the anticipated abolishment of the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms (ATF), proposed merger plans, employee morale and jurisdictional efforts in the area of crimi-

nature of our enforcement mission encourages close working relationships with the street cop and specialists in Detective Bureaus, e.g. Burglary, Homicide, Narcotics,

The citizens of this country continue each year to consume millions of gallons of alcohol, light up billions of cigarettes and other tobacco products and accumulate firearms for legitimate sporting activities. All of these products are readily available to most of our population and are legally purchased, possessed and used by millions of people although there is an element of risk with each item.

enforcement control over the manufacture, distribution and sale of these items, we are a natural target for some special interest groups who oppose the manufacture and sale of these commodities. Others perceive ATF as being too restrictive in its

 \bigcirc

are censured for not adequately addressing the problem of firearms misuse and, on the other hand, for being too aggressive in our enforcement efforts. Contrary to what many individuals and organizations believe, the average ATF

special agent is totally dedicated to our enforcement mission which mandates assistance to State and local law enforcement agencies. We have always attempted to shy away from a high profile in the media opting to concentrate on building a profes-sional and highly skilled image with our counterparts on the Federal, State and local level. Additionally, although it may come as a surprise to some, hundreds of our employees consider themselves avid sportsmen and hunters. Because their line of work encourages them to know more about firearms than the average law enforcement officer, many of our people are considered firearms enthusiasts, many are expert target shooters, trap shooters and are extremely versed in the operational features of hundreds of weapons.

Returning, if I may, to the close scrutiny and criticism we continue to receive; it is extremely evident the most captious and caustic attacks have come from highly visable special interest groups. We realize those organizations have a constituency to satisfy, of which many of our employees currently belong or have belonged to in the past. During the last few months our people have become angry and somewhat frustrated with repeated attacks on our agency. A continuing rehash of alleged abuses that encompass an eight year period between 1970 and 1978 has been the focal point of a bitter offensive. The total number appears to be somewhere between 40 and 50 but, after repeated response to congressional investigations, a total of four alleged abuses continue to be thrust upon the citizenry and media as ongoing examples of our mistreatment of honest law abiding citizens. I fail to understand why no one has observed, or asked, about the percentage of alleged abuses as compared to the total number of investigations conducted. I would estimate the Bureau has averaged well over 20,000 investigations a year since 1970. The majority of employees within ATF have attempted to ignore these bitter and

unwarranted attacks because they realize the source and have rationalized the behavior and tactics of special interest groups as a method of increasing revenue for their organizations and furthering independent legislative efforts. But, during the last two years we have observed an increase in the intensity of the attacks which have succeeded in gathering influential support. How do special agents, engaged in complex investigations, dangerous undercover and arrest situations concentrate on fulfilling their professional commitment to Federal, State and local law enforcement efforts, respond to statements by elected officials that they are "a jack-booted group of facists who are . . . a shame and disgrace to our country? For the most part they do not. Because of their professionalism they keep their feelings to themselves, locked up inside, and rely on their past and present efforts and success to overcome the verbal abuse of individuals who refuse to listen to anyone possessing an opposite viewpoint. When some politicians continue to make reference to alleged abuses by your agency and those remarks receive widespread coverage, the employee's morale and commitment to their missions suffer an added and immeasurable blow. How can we explain and justify our actions in a climate of hostility even though each of us realize we could, if given the opportunity, convince many of our critics that we are not the "gestapo," we are simply trying to fulfill our mission as a viable law enforcement agency.

Of course, ATF has received the continuous support of our contemporaries in law enforcement on all levels. The executive board of the International Chiefs of Police (IACP) which represent thousands of State and local law enforcement heads, along with the National Sheriffs Association, passed resolutions that unequivocally support our agency.

port our agency. These organizations and individuals represent the finest law enforcement minds in the free world. It is incomprehensible that anybody could accuse them of only extending professional courtesy. You do not obtain the support of law enforcement professionals unless you prove yourself under fire. Yet, they are ignored by individ-uals and enforcement of the 1968 uals and organizations who continue to attack ATF and enforcement of the 1968 Gun Control Act. Some special interest groups tout themselves as a backer of stronger and tougher law enforcement; how can their leaders ignore the formally addressed resolutions of professional law enforcement sigencies. They must realize very soon, because time is running out, that they must come to the forefront and either accept the views of our Sheriffs and Chiefs of Police or take responsibility of

playing a major role in removing an effective weapon against crime. The Gun Control Act of 1968 is one of the most effective tools available to address the crime problem facing this nation today. If anything, it may be weak in certain areas and contain too much verbiage in others, but the nucleus of the law and companion regulations are proven weapons against the criminal. As an illustrative

measure I would draw your attention to the successful application of the Gun Control Act in my geographical area of responsibility (Missouri, Kansas, Iowa and Nebraska), during fiscal year 1981 which, as you are aware, ended September 30, 1981. For impact I have included accomplishments that concern violations of the Explosive Control Act of 1970, which oftentimes complements Title II of the Gun Control Act.

The Kansas City District Office's staffing averaged 29 field special agents and five first line supervisors. During fiscal year 1981 our office implemented ATF's Crime Impact Program, which I would be pleased to explain in detail but will briefly outline at this time. CIP has three phases:

(1) The Assessment Phase requires contact with law enforcement heads within the field office areas for the purpose of determining the most serious crime problems facing that community and the data to back up the conclusion. Individual department crime statistics and the FBI Uniform Crime Report are utilized along with each Chief or Sheriff's personal opinion.

(2) The Objective Phase establishes what goal ATF can achieve to impact the problem or at least disrupt the active criminals by applying our individual field office resources and jurisdictional capabilities to each enumerated crime problem targeted for attack.

(3) The Planning Phase establishes an individual field office plan tailored to (b) The Flamming Thase establishes an individual field office plan calibred to specific crime problems that our agency can impact or disrupt. (4) Each law enforcement agency is notified formally by my office on the

crime problem we intend to concentrate our resources. This permits State and local agencies to be aware of our plans and areas of interest rather than contin-ually wondering if priorities will change during the year. Keeping in mind the staffing during 1981 was set at about 29 special agents, the

following is submitted for the record:

(1) Approximately 242 investigations were initiated under the crime problems of Arson/Explosives, Narcotics Trafficking, Burglary/Fencing Operations and an additional 85 investigations outside the measured Crime Impact Program

(2) These investigations were directed toward well over 390 suspected violators and their associates.

(3) A total of 73 criminal case reports were forwarded to the United States Attorney's in the Judicial Districts of Kansas, Western Missouri, Nebraska, Northern Iowa and Southern Iowa, recommending prosecution against 115 defendants. The following accomplishments are reported under the respective crime problem.

(a) Arson/Explosive-Investigations of fires or explosions involving \$6,936,560 in damage resulted in \$3,091,000 in savings to insurance compa-

nies which were able to avert payment. (b) Narcotics Trafficking—Organizations and individuals that we and other agencies estimated handled over \$21,000,000 in various narcotics and controlled substances. Our efforts and assistance resulted in the purchase and seizure of over \$7,295,000 in contraband. We also recovered over 259 weapons of which 148 were purchased in undercover operations or seized at the time of arrest and search warrant action.

(c) Burglary/Fencing—We and other participating agencies developed in-formation that cleared approximately 484 burglaries and, if the defendants

recommended for prosecution were sentenced after conviction, approximately 2,835 burglaries will be thwarted. We recovered 190 firearms of which ATF either seized or purchased 145 in undercover operations.

(4) We have not taken credit for the many other cases submitted to local courts by participating agencies because those are their statistics. ATF has always taken credit for only those cases submitted for prosecution by our agency

(5) Lastly, we referred 853 pieces of information to other Federal, State and local agencies.

(6) That is what 30 well trained and dedicated special agents accomplished in

one fiscal year. The same quality of cases and investigations were completed in all criminal enforcement districts. All this while under threat of extinction, abolishment, reduction in force and limited resources. It is a shameful disgrace for a fine organization to be subjected to the treatment we continue to receive. The Gun Control Act as illustrated above, is extremely effective in combatting suspects engaged in criminal activity. Persons active in burglary, fencing, narcotics violations and violent crimes, e.g. armed robbery, felonious assault, etc. have a pro-pensity to deal in or possess wapons to further their criminal enterprises. Orga-

nized crime, by virtue of their continued use of bombs, guns and arson, is extremely vulnerable to the Gun Control Act. United States Attorney's and Strike Force Attorneys familiar with this Bureau's enforcement of the Gun Control Act and Explosive Control Act are extremely supportive and aggressive in utilizing these valuable stat-

Apparently, there are powerful and influential persons, many of whom exhibit good intentions, who would actively seek to change, weaken, or abolish this valuable weapon in the law enforcement arsenal. I take this opportunity to strongly urge an indepth and objective review of the current Gun Control Act and its successful use since its enactment, with serious thought strengthening the statute rather than

ORAL PRESENTATION-PART II

- 1

At this point I would, with your permission, like to relate my opinions about the proposed transfer of functions and subsequent merger of criminal enforcement and support functions into the Secret Service.

Initially, many of my peers and our employees took exception to the proposed abolishment of ATF. Many felt that this was in direct response to pressure from special interest groups whom have conducted phillipic attacks during the past several years. They determined there was a direct correlation between statements made by current Administration officials and the stepped up attacks after the election, plus the increased push for passage of new firearms legislation. But, I feel the administration, through the Treasury Department, has recently proposed initiatives that could benefit Federal Law Enforcement.

Since February of 1981, the employees experienced confusing and conflicting statements concerning abolishment, reductions in force, furloughs and outright firing of the total work force. In twenty years as a law enforcement officer, special agent, supervisor and manager, I have never witnessed such irresponsible treatment of a law enforcement agency, and its employees, who day after day, year after year, dedicate themselves to projecting a professional image. You have to be extremely professional to accomplish what we have on the manager hydroits received each war professional to accomplish what we have on the meager budgets received each year. The agency as a whole is worthy of the recognition and plaudits earned through many years of dilligent effort, design and implementation of innovative investigative techniques and most of all to the special agents killed in the line of duty. Is there any wonder, Mr. Chairman, shy our special agents should not be frustrated, shocked and angry at the treatment they have endured after 126 past comrades paid the supreme price during the execution of their duties and responsibilities. That figure is a greater loss than any other Federal law enforcement agency has suffered, and illustrates the danger connected with the violations we are charged

with detecting and eradicating. I don't wish to portray ATF as faultless because we have made mistakes, but, we have addressed our problems. There is an old adage in law enforcement; if you work hard you will occasionally get into trouble. When decisions must be made in a split second in hundreds of situations any human will make mistakes.

Since September 1981, we have continued to operate with reduced resources in all segments of the Bureau including criminal enforcement. During November and December funds were reduced to the point of causing serious repercussions in ongoing investigative activity. I had special agents request permission to utilize personal funds to pay for gasoline and repairs to government vehicles out of their own pocket. This, of course, is not permitted by law and regulation. But this demon-

As of April 1, 1931, we have lost 132 special agents since September of last year. Older experienced agents, who felt the continued pressure accepted positions in U.S. Customs. Younger agents who were less hardened to the pressures and who would be the first to be released should a PLE accurs accepted offers outside government. be the first to be released, should a RIF occur, accepted offers outside government service or with other agencies such as the Secret Service. We have suffered additionally when you consider the hours of training given these agents in developing them into effective investigators, not to mention the millions of dollars invested in their formative years with ATF. Our efforts in the past to recruit minorities, e.g. females, blacks and Spanish speaking personnel, were dealt a serious blow since many of these people were the first to leave. It would be difficult but not impossible to rebuild this agency should it remain develop-

intact. Many management techniques, internal procedures and program development would have to be reviewed and changed.

We in criminal enforcement have all come to the stark realization that we are witnessing the death throes of a proud agency; charged with enforcement of controversial laws and regulations. We have strived to do our best, but apparently it wasn't enough. After one accepts this sad fact, they try to rationalize what can be salvaged. The vast majority of our employees, including myself, support the transfer of Criminal Enforcement functions, as they pertain to Firearms and Explosives, to the United States Secret Service.

I reviewed and studied the proposals made by the Treasury Department along with the counter proposals presented to a recent Senate Sub-committee. Those proposals that expedite the transfer of the majority of criminal enforcement to the Secret Service, consisting of 1,200 or more special agents and necessary support functions, is totally acceptable when faced with the unpleasant alternatives.

The Honorable John M. Walker Jr., Assistant Secretary for Enforcement and Operations and Robert Powis, his Deputy, have addressed the field SAC's on two occa-sions. The majority of ATF field SAC's believe these men to be honest and forthright. They have pledged to us that Firearms and Explosives Enforcement will be a high priority if the transfer of functions is approved. That, Mr. Chairman, has generated the most concern among our employees and myself. We can live with abolishment, overcome the embarrassment and disgrace often associated with such action, but we are unanimous in our determination to keep our commitment to the intent of the statutes. They must not be permitted to be relegated to a low priority or insignificant status.

I would agree with the logic presented to various Congressional Sub-committees by the Treasury Department. The Secret Service is totally law enforcement oriented which permits planning, program development, resource allocation and general budgetary considerations to be designed and submitted to further one overall mission.

The nature and direction of our many undercover probes, along with continuous contact with the criminal element and law enforcement agencies has resulted in significant referrals to the Secret Service in addition to successful joint efforts. The investigative expertise possessed by ATF special agents will, in my opinion, substantially increase the professional image of the Secret Service in the area of criminal investigation.

Mr. Chairman, I thank you for affording me the opportunity to appear before you and hope that my personal statement has not offended any individual or group. I r w welcome the opportunity to respond to any questions you may have.

